HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP INC/DE

Form 10-Q July 27, 2017

Exchange Act.

UNITED STATES SECURITIES AND EXCHANGE COMMISSION Washington, D.C. 20549		
FORM 10-Q		
(Mark One) QUARTERLY REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 O y 1934 For the quarterly period ended June 30, 2017	R 15(d) OF THE SECURITIES EXCI	HANGE ACT OF
orTRANSITION REPORT PURSUANT TO SECTION 13 OI 1934 For the transition period from to to Commission file number 001-13958		IANGE ACT OF
THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC. (Exact name of registrant as specified in its charter) Delaware (State or other jurisdiction of incorporation or organization) One Hartford Plaza, Hartford, Connecticut 06155 (Address of principal executive offices) (Zip Code) (860) 547-5000 (Registrant's telephone number, including area code) Indicate by check mark:	13-3317783 (I.R.S. Employer Identification No.)	Yes No
• whether the registrant (1) has filed all reports required to Exchange Act of 1934 during the preceding 12 months (or for required to file such reports), and (2) has been subject to such	r such shorter period that the registran	t was ý "
• whether the registrant has submitted electronically and posted pursuited and posted pursuited preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant has submitted and posted pursuited pursuited in the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant has submitted electronically and posted pursuited in the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant has submitted electronically and posted pursuited in the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant has submitted electronically and posted pursuited in the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant has submitted electronically and posted pursuited in the preceding 12 months (or for such shorter period that the registrant has submitted electronically and posted pursuited electronically and posted pursuited electronically electr	suant to Rule 405 of Regulation S-T do	uring the ý "
• whether the registrant is a large accelerated filer, an accel reporting company, or an emerging growth company. See defiler," "smaller reporting company" and "emerging growth company" are also as a second company and "emerging growth company" and "emerging growth company" are also as a second company are also as a second company are a second company are also as a second company are a second compan	Finitions of "large accelerated filer," "a ompany" in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchang	accelerated
Large accelerated filer x Accelerated filer "Non-accelerated is	company " company comp	any "
If an emerging growth company, indicate by check mark if th	e registrant has elected not to use the	extended transition

period for complying with any new or revised financial accounting standards provided pursuant to Section 13(a) of the

• whether the registrant is a shell company (as defined in Rule 12b-2 of the Exchange Act.) " \circ As of July 25, 2017, there were outstanding 364,300,109 shares of Common Stock, \$0.01 par value per share, of the registrant.

THE	HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.	
QUA	ARTERLY REPORT ON FORM 10-Q	
FOR	THE QUARTERLY PERIOD ENDED JUNE 30, 2017	
TAB	ELE OF CONTENTS	
Item	Description	Pag
	Part I	
1.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	
	REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM	<u>5</u>
	CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF OPERATIONS - FOR THE THREE AND SIX	<u>6</u>
	MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2017 AND 2016	<u>U</u>
	CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF COMPREHENSIVE INCOME (LOSS) - FOR	7
	THE THREE AND SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2017 AND 2016	<u>/</u>
	CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED BALANCE SHEETS - AS OF JUNE 30, 2017 AND DECEMBER 31,	8
	2016	<u>o</u>
	CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CHANGES IN STOCKHOLDERS' EQUITY -	9
	FOR THE SIX MONTHS ENDED JUNE 30, 2017 AND 2016	2
	CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS - FOR THE SIX MONTHS	<u>10</u>
	ENDED JUNE 30, 2017 AND 2016	10
	NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	<u>11</u>
2.	MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS	<u>65</u>
	OF OPERATIONS	
3.	QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK	<u>127</u>
4.	CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES	<u>128</u>
	PART II. OTHER INFORMATION	
1.	LEGAL PROCEEDINGS	<u>129</u>
1A.	RISK FACTORS	<u>130</u>
2.	UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS	<u>131</u>
6.	EXHIBITS	<u>132</u>
	SIGNATURE	133
	EXHIBITS INDEX	134
•		
2		

Forward-Looking Statements

Certain of the statements contained herein are forward-looking statements made pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995. Forward-looking statements can be identified by words such as "anticipates," "intends," "plans," "seeks," "believes," "estimates," "expects," "projects," and similar references to future per Forward-looking statements are based on management's current expectations and assumptions regarding future economic, competitive, legislative and other developments and their potential effect upon The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc. and its subsidiaries (collectively, the "Company" or "The Hartford"). Because forward-looking statements relate to the future, they are subject to inherent uncertainties, risks and changes in circumstances that are difficult to predict. Actual results could differ materially from expectations, depending on the evolution of various factors, including the risks and uncertainties identified below, as well as factors described in such forward-looking statements or in Part I, Item 1A, Risk Factors in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report, and those identified from time to time in our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("SEC").

Risks Related to Economic, Political and Global Market Conditions:

challenges related to the Company's current operating environment, including global political, economic and market conditions, and the effect of financial market disruptions, economic downturns or other potentially adverse macroeconomic developments on the demand for our products, returns in our investment portfolios and the hedging costs associated with our run-off annuity block;

financial risk related to the continued reinvestment of our investment portfolios and performance of our hedge program for our run-off annuity block;

market risks associated with our business, including changes in credit spreads, equity prices, interest rates, inflation rate, market volatility and foreign exchange rates;

the impact on our investment portfolio if our investment portfolio is concentrated in any particular segment of the economy;

Insurance Industry and

Product-Related Risks:

the possibility of unfavorable loss development, including with respect to long-tailed exposures; the possibility of a pandemic, earthquake, or other natural or man-made disaster that may adversely affect our businesses:

weather and other natural physical events, including the severity and frequency of storms, hail, winter storms, hurricanes and tropical storms, as well as climate change and its potential impact on weather patterns; the possible occurrence of terrorist attacks and the Company's inability to contain its exposure as a result of, among other factors, the inability to exclude coverage for terrorist attacks from workers' compensation policies and limitations on reinsurance coverage from the federal government under applicable laws;

the Company's ability to effectively price its property and casualty policies, including its ability to obtain regulatory consents to pricing actions or to non-renewal or withdrawal of certain product lines;

actions by competitors that may be larger or have greater financial resources than we

technology changes, such as usage-based methods of determining premiums, advancement in automotive safety features, the development of autonomous vehicles, and platforms that facilitate ride sharing, which may alter demand for the Company's products, impact the frequency or severity of losses, and/or impact the way the Company markets, distributes and underwrites its products;

the Company's ability to market, distribute and provide insurance products and investment advisory services through current and future distribution channels and advisory firms;

the uncertain effects of emerging claim and coverage issues;

volatility in our statutory and United States ("U.S.") Generally Accepted Accounting Principles ("GAAP") earnings and potential material changes to our results resulting from our risk management program to emphasize protection of

economic value;

Financial Strength, Credit and Counterparty Risks:

risks to our business, financial position, prospects and results associated with negative rating actions or downgrades in the Company's financial strength and credit ratings or negative rating actions or downgrades relating to our investments;

the impact on our statutory capital of various factors, including many that are outside the Company's control, which can in turn affect our credit and financial strength ratings, cost of capital, regulatory compliance and other aspects of our business and results;

losses due to nonperformance or defaults by others, including sourcing partners, derivative counterparties and other third parties;

the potential for losses due to our reinsurers' unwillingness or inability to meet their obligations under reinsurance contracts and the availability, pricing and adequacy of reinsurance to protect the Company against losses; Risks Relating to Estimates, Assumptions and Valuations;

risk associated with the use of analytical models in making decisions in key areas such as underwriting, capital management, hedging, reserving, and catastrophe risk management;

the potential for differing interpretations of the methodologies, estimations and assumptions that underlie Company's fair value estimates for its investments and the evaluation of other-than-temporary impairments on available-for-sale securities:

the potential for further acceleration of deferred policy acquisition cost amortization and an increase in reserve for certain guaranteed benefits in our variable annuities;

the potential for further impairments of our goodwill or the potential for changes in valuation allowances against deferred tax assets;

the significant uncertainties that limit our ability to estimate the ultimate reserves necessary for asbestos and environmental claims;

Strategic and Operational Risks:

risks associated with the run off of our Talcott Resolution business;

the Company's ability to maintain the availability of its systems and safeguard the security of its data in the event of a disaster, cyber or other information security incident or other unanticipated event;

the risks, challenges and uncertainties associated with our capital management plan, expense reduction initiatives and other actions, which may include acquisitions, divestitures or restructurings;

the potential for difficulties arising from outsourcing and similar third-party relationships;

the Company's ability to protect its intellectual property and defend against claims of infringement;

Regulatory and Legal Risks:

the cost and other potential effects of increased regulatory and legislative developments, including those that could adversely impact the demand for the Company's products, operating costs and required capital levels; unfavorable judicial or legislative developments;

the impact of changes in federal or state tax laws;

regulatory requirements that could delay, deter or prevent a takeover attempt that shareholders might consider in their best interests; and

the impact of potential changes in accounting principles and related financial reporting requirements.

Any forward-looking statement made by the Company in this document speaks only as of the date of the filing of this Form 10-Q. Factors or events that could cause the Company's actual results to differ may emerge from time to time, and it is not possible for the Company to predict all of them. The Company undertakes no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statement, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise.

Part I - Item 1. Financial Statements

Item 1. Financial Statements

REPORT OF INDEPENDENT REGISTERED PUBLIC ACCOUNTING FIRM

To the Board of Directors and Stockholders of The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc. Hartford, Connecticut

We have reviewed the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheet of The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc. and subsidiaries (the "Company") as of June 30, 2017, and the related condensed consolidated statements of operations and comprehensive income (loss) for the three-month and six-month periods ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, and statements of changes in stockholders' equity and cash flows for the six-month periods ended June 30, 2017 and 2016. These interim financial statements are the responsibility of the Company's management.

We conducted our reviews in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States). A review of interim financial information consists principally of applying analytical procedures and making inquiries of persons responsible for financial and accounting matters. It is substantially less in scope than an audit conducted in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the objective of which is the expression of an opinion regarding the financial statements taken as a whole. Accordingly, we do not express such an opinion.

Based on our reviews, we are not aware of any material modifications that should be made to such condensed consolidated interim financial statements for them to be in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

We have previously audited, in accordance with the standards of the Public Company Accounting Oversight Board (United States), the consolidated balance sheet of the Company as of December 31, 2016, and the related consolidated statements of operations, comprehensive income, changes in stockholders' equity, and cash flows for the year then ended (not presented herein); and in our report dated February 24, 2017, we expressed an unqualified opinion on those consolidated financial statements. In our opinion, the information set forth in the accompanying condensed consolidated balance sheet as of December 31, 2016 is fairly stated, in all material respects, in relation to the consolidated balance sheet from which it has been derived.

DELOITTE & TOUCHE LLP Hartford, Connecticut July 27, 2017

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations

	Three Months		Six Months			
	Ended June 30,		Ended June 30			١,
(In millions, except for per share data)	2017	2016		2017	2016	
	(Unaud	dited)				
Revenues						
Earned premiums	\$3,490	\$3,444	ŀ	\$6,963	\$6,848	8
Fee income	466	441		921	886	
Net investment income	715	735		1,443	1,431	
Net realized capital gains (losses):						
Total other-than-temporary impairment ("OTTI") losses	(16)(8)	(19)(35)
OTTI losses recognized in other comprehensive income ("OCI"	')2	1		4	5	
Net OTTI losses recognized in earnings	(14)(7)	(15)(30)
Other net realized capital gains (losses)	89	60		70	(72)
Total net realized capital gains (losses)	75	53		55	(102)
Other revenues	23	23		42	43	
Total revenues	4,769	4,696		9,424	9,106	
Benefits, losses and expenses						
Benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses	2,767	3,142		5,524	5,783	
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs ("DAC")	368	368		731	742	
Insurance operating costs and other expenses	1,692	931		2,657	1,859	
Interest expense	81	85		164	171	
Total benefits, losses and expenses	4,908	4,526		9,076	8,555	
Income before income taxes	(139)170		348	551	
Income tax expense (benefit)	(99)(46)	10	12	
Net income (loss)	\$(40)\$216		\$338	\$539	
Net income (loss) per common share						
Basic	\$(0.11)\$0.55		\$0.92	\$1.36	
Diluted	\$(0.11)\$0.54		\$0.90	\$1.34	
Cash dividends declared per common share	\$0.23	\$0.21		\$0.46	\$0.42	
See Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.						

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Comprehensive Income (Loss)

	Three	
	Months	Six Months
	Ended June	Ended June 30,
	30,	
(In millions)	2017 2016	2017 2016
	(Unaudited)	
Net income (loss)	\$(40)\$216	\$338 \$539
Other comprehensive income (loss):		
Changes in net unrealized gain on securities	342 636	479 1,158
Changes in OTTI losses recognized in other comprehensive income	1 5	— (3)
Changes in net gain on cash flow hedging instruments	(1)16	(19)70
Changes in foreign currency translation adjustments	5 (19)) 7 (13)
Changes in pension and other postretirement plan adjustments	354 8	364 17
OCI, net of tax	701 646	831 1,229
Comprehensive income	\$661 \$862	\$1,169 \$1,768
See Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.		

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets

(In millions, except for share and per share data)	June 30, 2017 (Unaudite	December 2016	31,
Assets		,	
Investments:			
Fixed maturities, available-for-sale, at fair value (amortized cost of \$54,800 and \$53,805)	\$57,834	\$ 56,003	
Fixed maturities, at fair value using the fair value option	146	293	
Equity securities, available-for-sale, at fair value (cost of \$964 and \$1,020)	1,055	1,097	
Mortgage loans (net of allowances for loan losses of \$1 and \$19)	5,796	5,697	
Policy loans, at outstanding balance	1,433	1,444	
Limited partnerships and other alternative investments	2,445	2,456	
Other investments	355	403	
Short-term investments	4,716	3,244	
Total investments	73,780	70,637	
Cash (includes variable interest entity assets, at fair value, of \$0 and \$5)	362	882	
Premiums receivable and agents' balances, net	3,846	3,731	
Reinsurance recoverables, net	23,265	23,311	
Deferred policy acquisition costs	1,648	1,711	
Deferred income taxes, net	2,868	3,281	
Goodwill	567	567	
Property and equipment, net	974	991	
Other assets	1,807	1,786	
Assets held for sale	_	870	
Separate account assets	116,746	115,665	
Total assets	\$225,863	\$ 223,432	
Liabilities			
Unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$27,839	\$ 27,605	
Reserve for future policy benefits	14,156	13,929	
Other policyholder funds and benefits payable	30,466	31,176	
Unearned premiums	5,573	5,499	
Short-term debt	320	416	
Long-term debt	4,817	4,636	
Other liabilities (includes variable interest entity liabilities of \$0 and \$5)	8,658	6,992	
Liabilities held for sale		611	
Separate account liabilities		115,665	
Total liabilities	\$208,575	\$ 206,529	
Commitments and Contingencies (Note 12)			
Stockholders' Equity			
Common stock, \$0.01 par value — 1,500,000,000 shares authorized, 402,923,222 and	4	4	
402,923,222 shares issued			
Additional paid-in capital	5,195	5,247	
Retained earnings	13,282	13,114	
Treasury stock, at cost — 40,103,642 and 28,974,069 shares)(1,125)
Accumulated other comprehensive income ("AOCI"), net of tax	494	(337)
Total stockholders' equity	\$17,288	\$ 16,903	
Total liabilities and stockholders' equity	\$225,863	\$ 223,432	
See Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.			

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Changes in Stockholders' Equity

	Six Mo	nths Ende	ed
	June 30),	
(In millions, except for share data)	2017	2016	
	(Unaud	ited)	
Common Stock	\$4	\$5	
Additional Paid-in Capital, beginning of period	5,247	8,973	
Issuance of shares under incentive and stock compensation plans	(65)(129)
Stock-based compensation plans expense	56	39	
Tax benefit on employee stock options and share-based awards	_	22	
Issuance of shares for warrant exercise	(43)(8)
Additional Paid-in Capital, end of period	5,195	8,897	
Retained Earnings, beginning of period	13,114	12,550	
Net income	338	539	
Dividends declared on common stock	(170)(166)
Retained Earnings, end of period	13,282	12,923	
Treasury Stock, at cost, beginning of period	(1,125)(3,557)
Treasury stock acquired	(650)(700)
Issuance of shares under incentive and stock compensation plans	79	130	
Net shares acquired related to employee incentive and stock compensation plans	(34)(47)
Issuance of shares for warrant exercise	43	8	
Treasury Stock, at cost, end of period	(1,687)(4,166)
Accumulated Other Comprehensive Loss, net of tax, beginning of period	(337)(329)
Total other comprehensive income	831	1,229	
Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income, net of tax, end of period	494	900	
Total Stockholders' Equity	\$17,28	8 \$18,55	9
Common Shares Outstanding, beginning of period (in thousands)	373,949	9 401,82	1
Treasury stock acquired	(13,299))(16,222	2)
Issuance of shares under incentive and stock compensation plans	1,850	3,203	
Return of shares under incentive and stock compensation plans to treasury stock	(686)(1,078)
Issuance of shares for warrant exercise	1,006	192	
Common Shares Outstanding, at end of period	362,820	387,910	6
See Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.			

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

Condensed Consolidated Statements of Cash Flows

(In millions) Operating Activities Net income	Ende 30, 2017 (Una	Months ed June 2016 2016 2016 2016 2016 2017 2018)
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash provided by operating activities: Net realized capital (gains) losses Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs Additions to deferred policy acquisition costs Depreciation and amortization Pension settlement	731)102 742)(708 184)
Other operating activities, net Change in assets and liabilities: Decrease in reinsurance recoverables Increase (decrease) in deferred and accrued income taxes	291 25 40	114 62 (150)
Increase in unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, reserve for future policy benefits, and unearned premiums Net change in other assets and other liabilities Net cash provided by operating activities Investing Activities	(1,16	301 5 2 (370 816)
Proceeds from the sale/maturity/prepayment of: Fixed maturities, available-for-sale Fixed maturities, fair value option Equity securities, available-for-sale Mortgage loans Partnerships	15,84 76 512 351 138	4711,02 85 469 201 460	23
Payments for the purchase of: Fixed maturities, available-for-sale Fixed maturities, fair value option Equity securities, available-for-sale Mortgage loans Partnerships Net (payments for) proceeds from derivatives	— (397 (458 (222	95410,6 (76)(223)(234)(202)295	9))))
Net increase in policy loans Net additions to property and equipment Net payments for short-term investments Other investing activities, net Proceeds from business sold, net of cash transferred Net cash provided (used) by investing activities	11 (92 (1,45 (17 222	10)(137 5 3 (666)
Financing Activities Deposits and other additions to investment and universal life-type contracts Withdrawals and other deductions from investment and universal life-type contracts Net transfers from separate accounts related to investment and universal life-type contracts Repayments at maturity or settlement of consumer notes Net increase in securities loaned or sold under agreements to repurchase Repayment of debt	(7,07 3,976 (11	5 136	0)

Proceeds from the issuance of debt	500 —
Net (return) issuance of shares under incentive and stock compensation plans	(22)10
Treasury stock acquired	(650)(700)
Dividends paid on common stock	(173)(170)
Net cash provided (used) for financing activities	- (1,132)
Foreign exchange rate effect on cash	62 (12)
Net (decrease) increase in cash	(520)13
Cash – beginning of period	882 448
Cash – end of period	\$362 \$461
Supplemental Disclosure of Cash Flow Information	
Income tax refunds received (paid)	\$2 \$(130)
Interest paid	\$164 \$168
See Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements	
10	

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

(Dollar amounts in millions, except for per share data, unless otherwise stated)

1. Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies

Basis of Presentation

The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc. is a holding company for insurance and financial services subsidiaries that provide property and casualty insurance, group life and disability products and mutual funds and exchange-traded products to individual and business customers in the United States (collectively, "The Hartford", the "Company", "we" or "our"). Also, the Company continues to run off life and annuity products previously sold.

On May 10, 2017, the Company completed the sale of its United Kingdom ("U.K.") property and casualty run-off subsidiaries. For discussion of this transaction, see Note 2 - Business Disposition of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

The Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements have been prepared in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP") for interim financial information, which differ materially from the accounting practices prescribed by various insurance regulatory authorities. These Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes should be read in conjunction with the Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes thereto included in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report. The results of operations for interim periods are not necessarily indicative of the results that may be expected for the full year.

The accompanying Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and Notes are unaudited. These financial statements reflect all adjustments (generally consisting only of normal accruals) which are, in the opinion of management, necessary for the fair presentation of the financial position, results of operations and cash flows for the interim periods. The Company's significant accounting policies are summarized in Note 1 - Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Consolidation

The Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements include the accounts of The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc., and entities in which the Company directly or indirectly has a controlling financial interest. Entities in which the Company has significant influence over the operating and financing decisions but does not control are reported using the equity method. All intercompany transactions and balances between The Hartford and its subsidiaries and affiliates have been eliminated.

Use of Estimates

The preparation of financial statements, in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and the disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

The most significant estimates include those used in determining property and casualty and group long-term disability (LTD) insurance product reserves, net of reinsurance; estimated gross profits used in the valuation and amortization of assets and

liabilities associated with variable annuity and other universal life-type contracts; living benefits required to be fair valued; evaluation of goodwill for impairment; valuation of investments and derivative instruments, including evaluation of other-than-temporary impairments on available-for-sale securities; valuation allowance on deferred tax assets; and contingencies relating to corporate litigation and regulatory matters. Certain of these estimates are particularly sensitive to market conditions, and deterioration and/or volatility in the worldwide debt or equity markets could have a material impact on the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to prior year financial information to conform to the current year presentation. In particular, billing installment fees that were previously reflected as an offset to insurance operating costs and other expenses are now classified as revenues.

Adoption of New Accounting Standards

Stock Compensation

On January 1, 2017 the Company adopted new stock compensation guidance issued by the Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") on a prospective basis. The updated guidance requires the excess tax benefit or tax deficiency on vesting or settlement of stock-based awards to be recognized in earnings as an income tax benefit or expense, respectively, instead of as an adjustment to additional paid-in capital. The new guidance also requires the related cash flows to be presented in operating activities instead of in financing activities. The amount of excess tax benefit or tax deficiency realized on vesting or settlement of awards depends upon the difference between the market value of awards at vesting or settlement and the grant date fair value recognized through compensation expense. The excess tax benefit or tax deficiency is a discrete item in the reporting period in which it occurs and is not considered in determining the annual estimated effective tax rate for interim reporting. The excess tax benefit recognized in earnings for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 was \$1 and \$8, respectively, and the excess tax benefit recognized in additional paid-in capital for the six months ended June 30, 2016 was \$22.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

2. Business Disposition

Sale of U.K. business

On May 10, 2017, the Company completed the sale of its U.K. property and casualty run-off subsidiaries, Hartford Financial Products International Limited and Downlands Liability Management Limited, in a cash transaction to Catalina Holdings U.K. Limited ("buyer"), for approximately \$272, net of transaction costs. The Company's U.K. property and casualty run-off subsidiaries are included in the P&C Other Operations reporting segment. Revenues and earnings are not material to the Company's consolidated results of operations for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016.

The sale resulted in an after-tax capital loss from the transaction of \$5 in 2016.

Major Classes of Assets and Liabilities Transferred by the Company to the Buyer in Connection with the Sale

	Carrying Value as of Closing December 31, 20	
Assets		
Cash and investments	\$669	\$657
Reinsurance recoverables and other [1]	268	213
	\$937	\$870
Liabilities		
Reserve for future policy benefits and unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses	\$653	\$600
Other liabilities	12	11
	\$665	\$611

^[1] Includes intercompany reinsurance recoverables of \$71 settled in cash at closing.

^[2] Classified as assets and liabilities held for sale.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

3. Earnings Per Common Share

Computation of Basic and Diluted Earnings (Loss) per Common Share

	Three Month Ended 30,	ıs		Ionths d June
(In millions, except for per share data)	2017	2016	2017	2016
Earnings				
Net income (loss)	\$(40)\$216	\$338	\$539
Shares				
Weighted average common shares outstanding, basic	366.0	391.8	368.7	395.2
Dilutive effect of stock compensation plans		3.2	4.0	3.6
Dilutive effect of warrants		3.6	2.8	3.6
Weighted average common shares outstanding and dilutive potential common shares	366.0	398.6	375.5	402.4
Net income (loss) per common share				
Basic	\$(0.11	1)\$0.55	\$0.92	2\$1.36
Diluted	\$(0.11	1)\$0.54	\$0.90	\$1.34

As a result of the net loss for three months ended June 30, 2017, the Company was required to use basic weighted average common shares outstanding in the calculation of diluted loss per share, since the inclusion of 3.8 million shares for stock compensation plans and 2.5 million shares for warrants would have been antidilutive to the earnings (loss) per share calculation. In the absence of the net loss, weighted average common shares outstanding and dilutive potential common shares would have totaled 372.3 million.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

4. Segment Information

The Company currently conducts business principally in six reporting segments including Commercial Lines, Personal Lines, Property & Casualty Other Operations, Group Benefits, Mutual Funds and Talcott Resolution, as well as a Corporate category.

The Company's revenues are generated primarily in the United States ("U.S."). Any foreign sourced revenue is immaterial.

Net Income (Loss)

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months Ended June 30,		
	2017	2016	2017	2016	
Commercial Lines [1]	\$258	\$237	\$489	\$462	
Personal Lines [1]	24	(50)	57	(27)	
Property & Casualty Other Operations	20	(154)	44	(137)	
Group Benefits	69	55	114	105	
Mutual Funds	24	20	47	40	
Talcott Resolution	105	104	173	121	
Corporate	(540))4	(586)	(25)	
Net income	\$(40)	\$216	\$338	\$539	

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 there was a segment change which resulted in a movement from [1] Commercial Lines to Personal Lines of \$3 and \$6, respectively, of net servicing income associated with our participation in the National Flood Insurance Program.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

4. Segment Information (continued)

Revenues

	Three Months Ended June 30,		Six Months			
			Ended June 30			
			Ended	June 30,		
	2017	2016	2017	2016		
Earned premiums and fee income						
Commercial Lines						
Workers' compensation	\$820	\$775	\$1,633	3\$1,534		
Liability	152	148	300	291		
Package business	326	314	640	622		
Automobile	161	154	322	312		
Professional liability	60	55	120	108		
Bond	58	54	113	107		
Property	152	159	299	318		
Total Commercial Lines [1]	1,729	1,659	3,427	3,292		
Personal Lines						
Automobile	660	687	1,322	1,372		
Homeowners	281	299	564	598		
Total Personal Lines [1] [2]	941	986	1,886	1,970		
Group Benefits						
Group disability	379	381	760	750		
Group life	394	376	793	751		
Other	51	51	106	102		
Total Group Benefits	824	808	1,659	1,603		
Mutual Funds						
Mutual Fund	176	147	343	289		
Talcott	25	25	49	50		
Total Mutual Funds	201	172	392	339		
Talcott Resolution	260	259	518	528		
Corporate	1	1	2	2		
Total earned premiums and fee income	3,956	3,885	7,884	7,734		
Net investment income	715	735	1,443	1,431		
Net realized capital gains (losses)	75	53	55	(102)		
Other revenues	23	23	42	43		
Total revenues	\$4,769	\$4,769\$4,696		1\$9,106		

Commercial Lines includes installment fees of \$9 and \$19, respectively, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and \$9 and \$19, respectively, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016. Personal Lines includes installment fees of \$11 and \$22, respectively, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and \$10 and \$19, respectively, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016.

For the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, AARP members accounted for earned premiums of \$800 and [2]\$817, respectively. For the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, AARP members accounted for earned premiums of \$1.6 billion and \$1.6 billion, respectively.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements

The Company carries certain financial assets and liabilities at estimated fair value. Fair value is defined as the price that would be received to sell an asset or paid to transfer a liability in the principal or most advantageous market in an orderly transaction between market participants. Our fair value framework includes a hierarchy that gives the highest priority to the use of quoted prices in active markets, followed by the use of market observable inputs, followed by the use of unobservable inputs. The fair value hierarchy levels are as follows:

Level 1 Fair values based primarily on unadjusted quoted prices for identical assets or liabilities, in active markets that the Company has the ability to access at the measurement date.

Level 2 Fair values primarily based on observable inputs, other than quoted prices included in Level 1, or based on prices for similar assets and liabilities.

Fair values derived when one or more of the significant inputs are unobservable (including assumptions about risk). With little or no observable market, the determination of fair values uses considerable judgment and

Level 3 represents the Company's best estimate of an amount that could be realized in a market exchange for the asset or liability. Also included are securities that are traded within illiquid markets and/or priced by independent brokers.

The Company will classify the financial asset or liability by level based upon the lowest level input that is significant to the determination of the fair value. In most cases, both observable inputs (e.g., changes in interest rates) and unobservable inputs (e.g., changes in risk assumptions) are used to determine fair values that the Company has classified within Level 3.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Assets and (Liabilities) Carried at Fair Value by Hierarchy Level as of June 30, 2017

Assets and (Liabilities) Carried at Fall Value by Hierarchy Level	as of June .	50, 2017			
		Quoted Prices in Significant Signific Active Markets			nt
			S Observabl	leUnobserv	able
	Total for Identica		Inputs	Inputs	aore
		Assets	_		
		(Level 1)	(Level 2)	(Level 3)	
Assets accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis					
Fixed maturities, AFS					
Asset-backed-securities ("ABS")	\$2,354	\$ —	\$ 2,258	\$ 96	
Collateralized debt obligations ("CDOs")	2,457	<u> </u>	2,118	339	
Commercial mortgage-backed securities ("CMBS")	5,173		5,075	98	
Corporate	26,044		24,908	1,136	
Foreign government/government agencies	1,297		1,268	29	
Bonds of municipalities and political subdivisions ("municipal					
bonds")	12,284		12,198	86	
Residential mortgage-backed securities ("RMBS")	4,219		2,208	2,011	
U.S. Treasuries	4,006	463	3,543		
Total fixed maturities	57,834	463	53,576	3,795	
Fixed maturities, FVO	146		146		
Equity securities, trading [1]	11	11	_	_	
Equity securities, AFS	1,055	789	168	98	
Derivative assets	-,	, ,			
Credit derivatives	8		8	_	
Equity derivatives	2		1	1	
Interest rate derivatives	2		2	_	
GMWB hedging instruments	45		_	45	
Macro hedge program	94		8	86	
Total derivative assets [2]	151		19	132	
Short-term investments	4,716	1,916	2,800	_	
Reinsurance recoverable for GMWB	57	-	_	57	
Modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts	58		58	_	
Separate account assets [3]	112,559	73,019	38,466	192	
Total assets accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis		\$ 76,198	\$ 95,233	\$ 4,274	
Liabilities accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis	Ψ1,0,00,	Ψ /0,1>0	Ψ > υ, <u>-</u> υ υ	Ψ .,= / .	
Other policyholder funds and benefits payable					
GMWB embedded derivative	\$(134)\$ —	\$ —	\$ (134)
Equity linked notes	(37)—	Ψ —	(37)
Total other policyholder funds and benefits payable	(171)—		(171)
Derivative liabilities	(171	,		(171	,
Credit derivatives	(6)—	(6)—	
Equity derivatives	38	_	37	1	
Foreign exchange derivatives	(267))—	
Interest rate derivatives	(488) <u> </u>)(26)
GMWB hedging instruments	40	<i>,</i>	45	(5)
Macro hedge program	74			74	,
macro neage program	, .			, ·	

Total derivative liabilities [4]	(609)—	(653) 44	
Contingent consideration [5]	(27)—		(27)
Total liabilities accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis	\$(807)\$ —	\$ (653)\$ (154)

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Assets and (Liabilities) Carried at Fair Value by Hierarchy Level as of December 31, 2016

Assets and (Liabilities) Carried at Fair Value by Hierarchy Lev	vel as of De	ecember 31, 2016		
	Quoted Prices i Active Markets Total for Identical Assets (Level 1)		Significar Observabi Inputs (Level 2)	le Unobservable Inputs
Assets accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis				
Fixed maturities, AFS	\$2.202	•		.
ABS	\$2,382	\$ —	\$ 2,300	\$ 82
CDOs	1,916		1,502	414
CMBS	4,936		4,856	80
Corporate	25,666	_	24,586	1,080
Foreign government/government agencies	1,171	_	1,107	64
Municipal bonds	11,486	_	11,368	118
RMBS	4,767	<u> </u>	2,795	1,972
U.S. Treasuries Total fixed maturities	3,679	620	3,059	2 910
Total fixed maturities	56,003	620	51,573	3,810
Fixed maturities, FVO	293 11	1	281	11
Equity securities, trading [1]		11 821	<u> </u>	<u> </u>
Equity securities, AFS Derivative assets	1,097	821	1//	99
Credit derivatives	17		17	
	27		27	_
Foreign exchange derivatives Interest rate derivatives	(427	_	(427	_
GMWB hedging instruments	(427 74)—	14) 60
Macro hedge program	128		8	120
Other derivative contracts	128		O	1
Total derivative assets [2]	(180	<u> </u>	(361) 181
Short-term investments	3,244	878	2,366) 101
Reinsurance recoverable for GMWB	73	070 —		73
Modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts	68	_		75
Separate account assets [3]	111,634	71,606	38,856	201
Total assets accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis	•	3 \$ 73,937	\$ 92,960	\$ 4,375
Liabilities accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis	Ψ1/2,24.	σ ψ 13,731	Ψ 72,700	Ψ ¬,575
Other policyholder funds and benefits payable				
GMWB embedded derivative	\$(241)\$ —	\$ —	\$ (241)
Equity linked notes	(33)—	—	(33)
Total other policyholder funds and benefits payable	(274)—		(274)
Derivative liabilities	(27)	,		(27.
Credit derivatives	(13)—	(13)—
Equity derivatives	33		33	
Foreign exchange derivatives	(237)—	(237)—
Interest rate derivatives	(542)—	(521)(21)
GMWB hedging instruments	20		(1)21
Macro hedge program	50		3	47

Total derivative liabilities [4]	(689)—	(736) 47			
Contingent consideration [5]	(25)—		(25)		
Total liabilities accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis	\$(988)\$ —	\$ (736)\$ (252)		
[1] Included in other investments on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.							

Includes OTC and OTC-cleared derivative instruments in a net positive fair value position after consideration of the accrued interest and impact of collateral posting requirements which may be imposed by agreements, clearing house rules and applicable law. See footnote 4 to this table for derivative liabilities.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Approximately \$4.2 billion and \$4.0 billion of investment sales receivable, as of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, respectively, are excluded from this disclosure requirement because they are trade receivables in the ordinary course of business where the carrying amount approximates fair value. Included in the total fair value amount are

- [3] sourse of business where the carrying amount approximates fair value. Included in the total fair value amount are \$882 and \$1.0 billion of investments, as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, for which the fair value is estimated using the net asset value per unit as a practical expedient which are excluded from the disclosure requirement to classify amounts in the fair value hierarchy.
 - Includes OTC and OTC-cleared derivative instruments in a net negative fair value position (derivative liability)
- [4] after consideration of the accrued interest and impact of collateral posting requirements, which may be imposed by agreements, clearing house rules and applicable law.
- [5] For additional information see the Contingent Consideration section below.

Fixed Maturities, Equity Securities, Short-term Investments, and Free-standing Derivatives Valuation Techniques

The Company generally determines fair values using valuation techniques that use prices, rates, and other relevant information evident from market transactions involving identical or similar instruments. Valuation techniques also include, where appropriate, estimates of future cash flows that are converted into a single discounted amount using current market expectations. The Company uses a "waterfall" approach comprised of the following pricing sources and techniques, which are listed in priority order:

Quoted prices, unadjusted, for identical assets or liabilities in active markets, which are classified as Level 1. Prices from third-party pricing services, which primarily utilize a combination of techniques. These services utilize recently reported trades of identical, similar, or benchmark securities making adjustments for market observable inputs available through the reporting date. If there are no recently reported trades, they may use a discounted cash flow technique to develop a price using expected cash flows based upon the anticipated future performance of the underlying collateral discounted at an estimated market rate. Both techniques develop prices that consider the time value of future cash flows and provide a margin for risk, including liquidity and credit risk. Most prices provided by third-party pricing services are classified as Level 2 because the inputs used in pricing the securities are observable. However, some securities that are less liquid or trade less actively are classified as Level 3. Additionally, certain long-dated securities, including certain municipal securities, foreign government/government agency securities, and bank loans, include benchmark interest rate or credit spread assumptions that are not observable in the marketplace and are thus classified as Level 3.

Internal matrix pricing, which is a valuation process internally developed for private placement securities for which the Company is unable to obtain a price from a third-party pricing service. Internal pricing matrices determine credit spreads that, when combined with risk-free rates, are applied to contractual cash flows to develop a price. The Company develops credit spreads using market based data for public securities adjusted for credit spread differentials between public and private securities, which are obtained from a survey of multiple private placement brokers. The market-based reference credit spread considers the issuer's financial strength and term to maturity, using an

independent public security index and trade information, while the credit spread differential considers the non-public nature of the security. Securities priced using internal matrix pricing are classified as Level 2 because the inputs are observable or can be corroborated with observable data.

Independent broker quotes, which are typically non-binding and use inputs that can be difficult to corroborate with observable market based data. Brokers may use present value techniques using assumptions specific to the security types, or they may use recent transactions of similar securities. Due to the lack of transparency in the process that brokers use to develop prices, valuations that are based on independent broker quotes are classified as Level 3. The fair value of free-standing derivative instruments are determined primarily using a discounted cash flow model or option model technique and incorporate counterparty credit risk. In some cases, quoted market prices for

exchange-traded and OTC-cleared derivatives may be used and in other cases independent broker quotes may be used. The pricing valuation models primarily use inputs that are observable in the market or can be corroborated by observable market data. The valuation of certain derivatives may include significant inputs that are unobservable, such as volatility levels, and reflect the Company's view of what other market participants would use when pricing such instruments. Unobservable market data is used in the valuation of customized derivatives that are used to hedge certain GMWB variable annuity riders. See the section "GMWB Embedded, Customized, and Reinsurance Derivatives" below for further discussion of the valuation model used to value these customized derivatives. Valuation Controls

The fair value process for investments is monitored by the Valuation Committee, which is a cross-functional group of senior management within the Company that meets at least quarterly. The purpose of the committee is to oversee the pricing policy and procedures, as well as approving changes to valuation methodologies and pricing sources. Controls and procedures used to assess third-party pricing services are reviewed by the Valuation Committee, including the results of annual due-diligence reviews.

There are also two working groups under the Valuation Committee: a Securities Fair Value Working Group ("Securities Working Group") and a Derivatives Fair Value Working Group ("Derivatives Working Group"). The working groups, which include various investment, operations, accounting and risk management professionals, meet monthly to review market data trends, pricing and trading statistics and results, and any proposed pricing methodology changes.

The Securities Working Group reviews prices received from third parties to ensure that the prices represent a reasonable estimate of the fair value. The group considers trading volume, new

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

issuance activity, market trends, new regulatory rulings and other factors to determine whether the market activity is significantly different than normal activity in an active market. A dedicated pricing unit follows up with trading and investment sector professionals and challenges prices of third-party pricing services when the estimated assumptions used differ from what the unit believes a market participant would use. If the available evidence indicates that pricing from third-party pricing services or broker quotes is based upon transactions that are stale or not from trades made in an orderly market, the Company places little, if any, weight on the third party service's transaction price and will estimate fair value using an internal process, such as a pricing matrix.

The Derivatives Working Group reviews the inputs, assumptions and methodologies used to ensure that the prices represent a reasonable estimate of the fair value. A dedicated pricing team works directly with investment sector professionals to investigate the impacts of changes in the market environment on prices or valuations of derivatives. New models and any changes to current models are required to have detailed documentation and are validated to a second source. The model validation documentation and results of validation are presented to the Valuation Committee for approval.

The Company conducts other monitoring controls around securities and derivatives pricing including, but not limited to, the following:

Review of daily price changes over specific thresholds and new trade comparison to third-party pricing services.

Daily comparison of OTC derivative market valuations to counterparty valuations.

Review of weekly price changes compared to published bond prices of a corporate bond index.

Monthly reviews of price changes over thresholds, stale prices, missing prices, and zero prices.

Monthly validation of prices to a second source for securities in most sectors and for certain derivatives.

In addition, the Company's enterprise-wide Operational Risk Management function, led by the Chief Risk Officer, is responsible for model risk management and provides an independent review of the suitability and reliability of model inputs, as well as an analysis of significant changes to current models.

Valuation Inputs

Quoted prices for identical assets in active markets are considered Level 1 and consist of on-the-run U.S. Treasuries, money market funds, exchange-traded equity securities, open-ended mutual funds, short-term investments, and exchange traded futures and option contracts.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Valuation Inputs Used in Levels 2 and 3 Measurements for Securities and Freestanding Derivatives

Level 2 Level 3

Primary Observable Inputs Primary Unobservable Inputs

Fixed Maturity Investments

Structured securities (includes ABS, CDOs CMBS and RMBS)

- Benchmark yields and spreads
- Monthly payment information
- Collateral performance, which varies by vintage year and includes delinquency rates, loss severity rates and refinancing assumptions
- Credit default swap indices
- Other inputs for ABS and RMBS:
- Estimate of future principal prepayments, derived Credit spreads, which include illiquidity premium based on the characteristics of the underlying structure
- Prepayment speeds previously experienced at the Loss severity interest rate levels projected for the collateral
- **Corporates**
- · Benchmark yields and spreads
- Reported trades, bids, offers of the same or similar securities
- Issuer spreads and credit default swap curves
- Other inputs for investment grade privately placed securities that utilize internal matrix pricing:
- Credit spreads for public securities of similar quality, maturity, and sector, adjusted for non-public nature
- Independent broker quotes

• Constant prepayment rates • Constant default rates

• Independent broker quotes

• Estimated cash flows

• Credit spreads beyond observable curve

• Interest rates beyond observable curve

actively, including subprime RMBS:

- Credit spreads beyond observable curve
- Interest rates beyond observable curve

Other inputs for below investment grade privately placed securities:

Other inputs for less liquid securities or those that trade less

- Independent broker quotes
- Credit spreads for public securities of similar quality, maturity, and sector, adjusted for non-public nature

U.S Treasuries, Municipals, and Foreign government/government agencies

- Benchmark yields and spreads
- Issuer credit default swap curves
- Political events in emerging market economies
- Municipal Securities Rulemaking Board reported trades and material event notices
- Issuer financial statements

Equity Securities

• Quoted prices in markets that are not active

- Independent broker quotes
- Credit spreads beyond observable curve
- Interest rates beyond observable curve

Short Term Investments

- Benchmark yields and spreads
- Reported trades, bids, offers
- Issuer spreads and credit default swap curves

• For privately traded equity securities, internal discounted cash flow models utilizing earnings multiples or other cash flow assumptions that are not observable; or they may be held at cost

Not applicable

• Material event notices and new issue money market rates

Derivatives

Credit derivatives

- Swap yield curve
- Credit default swap curves

Equity derivatives

- Equity index levels
- Swap yield curve

Foreign exchange derivatives

- Swap yield curve
- Currency spot and forward rates
- Cross currency basis curves

Interest rate derivatives

• Swap yield curve

- Independent broker quotes
- Yield curves beyond observable limits
- Independent broker quotes
- Equity volatility
- Independent broker quotes
- Independent broker quotes
- Interest rate volatility

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Significant Unobservable Inputs for Level 3 - Securities

Assets accounted for at fair value on a recurring basis	Value	Technique	Significant Unobservable Input	Minimum	ıMaximum	Weighted Average [1]	Impact of Increase in Input on Fair Value [2]
As of June 30), 2017	7					
CMBS [3]	\$ 51	Discounted cash flows	Spread (encompasses prepayment, default risk and loss severity)	9 bps	1,816 bps	466 bps	Decrease
Corporate [4]	489	Discounted cash flows	Spread	108 bps	944 bps	303 bps	Decrease
Municipal [3]		Discounted cash flows	Spread	166 bps	222 bps	183 bps	Decrease
RMBS [3]	2,002	Discounted cash flows	Spread	40 bps	624 bps	126 bps	Decrease
			Constant prepayment rate	 %	14%	5%	Decrease [5]
			Constant default rate	2%	10%	5%	Decrease
			Loss severity	%	100%	71%	Decrease
As of Decemb	ber 31	, 2016					
CMBS [3]	\$ 52	Discounted cash flows	Spread (encompasses prepayment, default risk and loss severity)	10 bps	1,273 bps	366 bps	Decrease
Corporate [4]	510	Discounted cash flows	Spread	122 bps	1,302 bps	359 bps	Decrease
Municipal [3]	101	Discounted cash flows	Spread	135 bps	286 bps	221 bps	Decrease
RMBS [3]	1,963	Discounted cash flows	Spread	16 bps	1,830 bps	192 bps	Decrease
			Constant prepayment rate	— %	20%	4%	Decrease [5]
			Constant default rate	— %	11%	5%	Decrease
			Loss severity	— %	100%	75%	Decrease
E43001 : 1			. 11 1 1 0 1 0 1	• . •			

^[1] The weighted average is determined based on the fair value of the securities.

Conversely, the impact of a decrease in input would have the opposite impact to the fair value as that presented in the table.

^[3] Excludes securities for which the Company based fair value on broker quotations.

Excludes securities for which the Company bases fair value on broker quotations; however, included are broker

^[4] priced lower-rated private placement securities for which the Company receives spread and yield information to corroborate the fair value.

^[5] Decrease for above market rate coupons and increase for below market rate coupons.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Significant Unobservable Inputs for Level 3 - Freestanding Derivatives

	Fair Valu	Predominant Valuation Technique	Significant Unobservable Input	Minimun M aximu				Impact of Increase in Input on Fair Value [1]	
As of June 30, 2017 Interest rate derivatives									
Interest rate swaps	\$(29	Discounted cash flows	Swap curve beyond 30 years	3	%	3	%	Decrease	
Interest rate swaptions [2] GMWB hedging instruments	3	Option model	Interest rate volatility	2	%	2	%	Increase	
Equity variance swaps	(39)Option model	Equity volatility	16	%	20	%	Increase	
Equity options	6	Option model	Equity volatility	26	%	28	%	Increase	
Customized swaps	73	Discounted cash flows	Equity volatility	9	%	30	%	Increase	
Macro hedge program [3] Equity options As of December 31, 20 Interest rate derivatives		Option model	Equity volatility	15	%	26	%	Increase	
Interest rate swaps	\$(29) Discounted cash flows	Swap curve beyond 30 years	3	%	3	%	Decrease	
Interest rate swaptions [2]	8	Option model	Interest rate volatility	2	%	2	%	Increase	
GMWB hedging instruments									
Equity variance swaps	(36	Option model	Equity volatility	20	%	23	%	Increase	
Equity options	17	Option model	Equity volatility	27	%	30	%	Increase	
Customized swaps	100	Discounted cash flows	Equity volatility	12	%	30	%	Increase	
Macro hedge program [3]									
Equity options	188	Option model	Equity volatility	17	%	28	%	Increase	

Conversely, the impact of a decrease in input would have the opposite impact to the fair value as that presented in [1]the table. Changes are based on long positions, unless otherwise noted. Changes in fair value will be inversely impacted for short positions.

- [2] The swaptions presented are purchased options that have the right to enter into a pay-fixed swap.
- [3] Excludes derivatives for which the Company bases fair value on broker quotations.

The tables above exclude the portion of ABS, index options and certain corporate securities for which fair values are predominately based on independent broker quotes. While the Company does not have access to the significant unobservable inputs that independent brokers may use in their pricing process, the Company believes brokers likely use inputs similar to those used by the Company and third-party pricing services to price similar instruments. As such, in their pricing models, brokers likely use estimated loss severity rates, prepayment rates, constant default rates and

Impact of

credit spreads. Therefore, similar to non-broker priced securities, increases in these inputs would generally cause fair values to decrease. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, no significant adjustments were made by the Company to broker prices received.

Transfers between Levels

Transfers of securities among the levels occur at the beginning of the reporting period. The amount of transfers from Level 1 to Level 2 was \$692 and \$1.3 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and \$67 and \$808 for three and six months ended June 30, 2016, respectively, which represented previously on-the-run U.S. Treasury securities that are now off-the-run. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, there were no transfers from Level 2 to Level 1. See the fair value roll-forward tables for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, for the transfers into and out of Level 3.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

GMWB Embedded, Customized and Reinsurance Derivatives

GMWB Embedded Derivatives

The Company formerly offered certain variable annuity products with GMWB riders that provide the policyholder with a guaranteed remaining balance ("GRB") which is generally equal to premiums less withdrawals. If the policyholder's account value is reduced to a specified level through a combination of market declines and withdrawals but the GRB still has value, the Company is obligated to continue to make annuity payments to the policyholder until the GRB is exhausted. When payments of the GRB are not life-contingent, the GMWB represents an embedded derivative carried at fair value reported in other policyholder funds and benefits payable in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets with changes in fair value reported in net realized capital gains and losses. The Company holds free-standing customized derivative contracts to provide protection from certain

Free-standing Customized Derivatives capital markets risks for the remaining term of specified blocks of non-reinsured GMWB riders. These customized derivatives are based on policyholder behavior assumptions specified at the inception of the derivative contracts. The Company retains the risk for differences between assumed and actual policyholder behavior and between the performance of the actively managed funds underlying the separate accounts and their respective indices. These derivatives are reported in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets within other investments or other liabilities, as appropriate, after considering the impact of master netting agreements.

GMWB Reinsurance Derivative The Company has reinsurance arrangements in place to transfer a portion of its risk of loss due to GMWB. These arrangements are recognized as derivatives carried at fair value and reported in reinsurance recoverables in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. Changes in the fair value of the reinsurance agreements are reported in net realized capital gains and losses.

Valuation Techniques

Fair values for GMWB embedded derivatives, free-standing customized derivatives and reinsurance derivatives are classified as Level 3 in the fair value hierarchy and are calculated using internally developed models that utilize significant unobservable inputs because active, observable markets do not exist for these items. In valuing the GMWB embedded derivative, the Company attributes to the derivative a portion of the expected fees to be collected over the expected life of the contract from the contract holder equal to the present value of future GMWB claims. The excess of fees collected from the contract holder in the current period over the portion of fees attributed to the embedded derivative in the current period are associated with the host variable annuity contract and reported in fee income. Valuation Controls

Oversight of the Company's valuation policies and processes for GMWB embedded, reinsurance, and customized derivatives is performed by a multidisciplinary group comprised of finance, actuarial and risk management professionals. This multidisciplinary group reviews and approves changes and enhancements to the Company's valuation model as well as associated controls.

Valuation Inputs

The fair value for each of the non-life contingent GMWBs, the free-standing customized derivatives and the GMWB reinsurance derivative is calculated as an aggregation of the following components: Best Estimate Claim Payments; Credit Standing Adjustment; and Margins. The Company believes the aggregation of these components results in an amount that a market participant in an active liquid market would require, if such a market existed, to assume the risks associated with the guaranteed minimum benefits and the related reinsurance and customized derivatives. Each component described in the following discussion is unobservable in the marketplace and requires subjectivity by the Company in determining its value.

Best Estimate Claim Payments

The Best Estimate Claim Payments are calculated based on actuarial and capital market assumptions related to projected cash flows, including the present value of benefits and related contract charges, over the lives of the contracts, incorporating unobservable inputs including expectations concerning policyholder behavior. These assumptions are input into a stochastic risk neutral scenario process that is used to determine the valuation and involves numerous estimates and subjective judgments regarding a number of variables.

The Company monitors various aspects of policyholder behavior and may modify certain of its assumptions, including living benefit lapses and withdrawal rates, if credible emerging data indicates that changes are warranted. In addition, the Company will continue to evaluate policyholder behavior assumptions should we implement initiatives to reduce the size of the variable annuity business. At a minimum, all policyholder behavior assumptions are reviewed and updated at least annually as part of the Company's annual fourth-quarter comprehensive study to refine its estimate of future gross profits. In addition, the Company recognizes non-market-based updates driven by the relative outperformance (underperformance) of the underlying actively managed funds as compared to their respective indices. Credit Standing Adjustment

The credit standing adjustment is an estimate of the additional amount that market participants would require in determining fair value to reflect the risk that GMWB benefit obligations or the GMWB reinsurance recoverables will not be fulfilled. The Company incorporates a blend of observable Company and reinsurer credit default spreads from capital markets, adjusted for market recoverability.

Margins

The behavior risk margin adds a margin that market participants would require, in determining fair value, for the risk that the Company's assumptions about policyholder behavior could differ from actual experience. The behavior risk margin is calculated by taking the difference between adverse policyholder behavior assumptions and best estimate assumptions.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Valuation Inputs Used in Levels 2 and 3 Measurements for GMWB Embedded, Customized and Reinsurance Derivatives

Level 2 Level 3

Primary Observable Inputs Primary Unobservable Inputs

- Market implied equity volatility
- Risk-free rates as represented by the Eurodollar futures, LIBOR deposits and assumptions swap rates to derive forward curve rates
- Correlations of 10 years of observed historical returns across underlying well-known market indices
- Correlations of historical index returns compared to separate account fund returns
- Equity index levels

Assumptions about policyholder behavior, including:

- Withdrawal utilization
- Withdrawal rates
- Lapse rates
- Reset elections

Significant Unobservable Inputs for Level 3 GMWB Embedded Customized and Reinsurance Derivatives As of June 30, 2017

Significant Unobservable Input	Unobservable Inputs (Minimum)	Unobservable Inputs (Maximum)	Impact of Increase in Input on Fair Value Measurement [1]
Withdrawal Utilization [2]	15%	100%	Increase
Withdrawal Rates [3]	— %	8%	Increase
Lapse Rates [4]	— %	40%	Decrease
Reset Elections [5]	20%	75%	Increase
Equity Volatility [6]	9%	30%	Increase
As of December 31, 2016			
Significant Unobservable Input	Unobservable Inputs (Minimum)	Unobservable Inputs (Maximum)	Impact of Increase in Input on Fair Value Measurement [1]
Withdrawal Utilization [2]	15%	100%	Increase
Withdrawal Rates [3]	%	8%	Increase
Lapse Rates [4]	<u> </u> %	40%	Decrease
Reset Elections [5]	20%	75%	Increase
Equity Volatility [6]	12%	30%	Increase

Conversely, the impact of a decrease in input would have the opposite impact to the fair value as that presented in the table.

- [3] Range represents assumed cumulative annual amount withdrawn by policyholders.
- Range represents assumed annual percentages of full surrender of the underlying variable annuity contracts across all policy durations for in force business.
- [5] Range represents assumed cumulative percentages of policyholders that would elect to reset their guaranteed benefit base.
- [6] Range represents implied market volatilities for equity indices based on multiple pricing sources.

Separate Account Assets

Separate account assets are primarily invested in mutual funds. Other separate account assets include fixed maturities, limited partnerships, equity securities, short-term investments and derivatives that are valued in the same manner, and

^[2] Range represents assumed cumulative percentages of policyholders taking withdrawals.

using the same pricing sources and inputs, as those investments held by the Company. For limited partnerships in which fair value represents the separate account's share of the NAV, 43% and 39% were subject to significant liquidation restrictions as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. Total limited partnerships that do not allow any form of redemption were 13% and 11% as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively. Separate account assets classified as Level 3 primarily include subprime RMBS and commercial mortgage loans. Contingent Consideration

The acquisition of Lattice Strategies LLC ("Lattice") in 2016 requires the Company to make payments to former owners of

Lattice of up to \$60 contingent upon growth in exchange-traded products ("ETP") AUM over a four-year period beginning on the date of acquisition. The contingent consideration is measured at fair value on a quarterly basis by projecting future eligible ETP AUM over the contingency period to estimate the amount of expected payout. The future expected payout is discounted back to the valuation date using a risk-adjusted discount rate of 18.8%. The risk-adjusted discount rate is an internally generated and significant unobservable input to fair value.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Level 3 Assets and Liabilities Measured at Fair Value on a Recurring Basis Using Significant Unobservable Inputs The Company uses derivative instruments to manage the risk associated with certain assets and liabilities. However, the

derivative instrument may not be classified with the same fair value hierarchy level as the associated asset or liability. Therefore, the realized and unrealized gains and losses on derivatives reported in the Level 3 roll-forward may be offset by realized and unrealized gains and losses of the associated assets and liabilities in other line items of the financial statements.

Fair Value Roll-forwards for Financial Instruments Classified as Level 3 for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2017

Total

realized/unrealized

		gains (lo	SS	ses)	Ju									
	Fair	8		,										
	value as	s Included	l	Inalud	٦.4	ı			7	ransfer	sTransfe	rc	air	00
	of	in net		in OCI	ea r	Purchase	^S Settleme	nta Calaa	i	nto	out of		alue : f Jun	
	March	income		[3]	L	[8]	Settlemen	ins Sales	ľ	Level 3	Level 3		1 Jun 0,	Е
	31, 2017	[1] [2] [6	6]	[ي]					[-	4]	[4]		017	
Assets	2017													
Fixed Maturities, AFS														
ABS	\$125	\$ —		\$ —		\$ 25	\$ (1) \$—	\$. —	\$ (53) \$	96	
CDOs	319			(5)	300	(207) —	_	_	(68) 3	39	
CMBS	117			1		19	(3) —	_		(36	9	8	
Corporate	1,078	(12)	14		46	(4) (30)5	52	(8) 1	,136	
Foreign Govt./Govt. Agencies	66	_				6	(1) (2)-		(40) 2	9	
Municipal	117	4		(1)			(34)-			8	6	
RMBS	2,048			27		50	(114) —	_			2	,011	
Total Fixed Maturities, AFS	3,870	(8)	36		446	(330) (66)5	52	(205) 3	,795	
Equity Securities, AFS	99			(1)				_			9	8	
Freestanding Derivatives, net [5]														
Equity	4	(2)	_		_	_	_	_	_	_	2		
Interest rate	(24)(2)			_	_	_	_	_		(2	26)
GMWB hedging instruments	46	(6)	_		_	_	_	_	_	_	4	0	
Macro hedge program	159	1				_	_	_	_	_		1	60	
Other contracts									_	_		_	_	
Total Freestanding Derivatives,	185	(9	`									1	76	
net [5]	103	(9)	_			_	_		_		1	70	
Reinsurance Recoverable for	60	(7	`				4					5	7	
GMWB	00	()	,				4		_			5	,	
Separate Accounts	277	2				13	(2) (34)7		(71) 1	92	
Total Assets	\$4,491	\$ (22)	\$ 35		\$ 459	\$ (328) \$(100	0)\$	5 59	\$ (276)\$	4,318	8
Liabilities														
Other Policyholder Funds and														
Benefits Payable														
Guaranteed Withdrawal Benefits	\$ \$ (157)\$ 40		\$ —		\$ —	\$ (17) \$—	\$	—	\$ —	\$	(134)

Equity Linked Notes	(36)(1) —	_	_	_	_	_	(37)
Total Other Policyholder Funds and Benefits Payable	(193)39		_	(17) —			(171)
Contingent Consideration [7] Total Liabilities	(26 \$(219)(1)\$ 38) — \$ —	- \$	- \$ (17	_) \$	- -		(27 \$(198)
26										

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Fair Value Roll-forwards for Financial Instruments Classified as Level 3 for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017

		Total realized/gains (lo	/unrealize	ed							
	Fair value as of January 1, 2017	Included in net income	_	lec I	¹ Purchase [8]	^S Settleme	nts Sales	into	out of Level 3	Fair value a of June 30, 2017	
Assets											
Fixed Maturities, AFS	¢ 02	¢	¢		\$ 70	¢ (6	١. ٣	¢ 26	¢ (76	\ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \ \	
ABS	\$82	\$ —	\$ —	`		\$ (6) \$—	\$ 26) \$96	
CDOs	414		(1)	300	(208) —		•) 339	
CMBS	80	(1) 1		75 215	(6) —		-) 98	
Corporate Foreign Court (Court Agencies	1,080	(6) 30		215	(40) (190)92	-) 1,136	
Foreign Govt./Govt. Agencies	64		3		6	(2) (2)—	(40) 29 86	
Municipal RMBS	118	4	4		222	(210	(40)—	_		
	1,972		33		223	(210) (7)—	(279	2,011	
Total Fixed Maturities, AFS Fixed Maturities, FVO	3,810	(3) 70		889	(472) (239)118	(378) 3,795	
	11 99	_	(5	`	4	(2) (13)—	_	98	
Equity Securities, AFS Expectanding Derivatives, not [5]	99	_	(3)	4	_	_	_	_	90	
Freestanding Derivatives, net [5]		(2	`		5					2	
Equity	(21	(3) —		5	_	_	_	_		`
Interest rate	(21 81)(5) —		_	_	_	_	_	(26 40)
GMWB hedging instruments	167	(41) —		_	_	_	_	_	160	
Macro hedge program		(7) —		_	_	_	_	_	100	
Other contracts Total Fractanding Derivatives	1	(1) —		_	_	_	_	_	_	
Total Freestanding Derivatives,	228	(57) —		5	_	_	_		176	
net [5]											
Reinsurance Recoverable for GMWB	73	(23) —			7			_	57	
Separate Accounts	201	3	2		111	(7) (42)10	(86) 192	
Total Assets	\$4,422	\$ (80) \$ 67		\$ 1,013	\$ (474)\$ 128	\$ (464	\$4,318	3
Liabilities		`	,			`	, ,	,	•		
Other Policyholder Funds and											
Benefits Payable											
Guaranteed Withdrawal Benefits	s \$ (241)\$ 140	\$ —		\$ —	\$ (33) \$—	\$ —	\$ <i>—</i>	\$(134)
Equity Linked Notes	(33)(4) —		_	_	_	_		(37)
Total Other Policyholder Funds						(22	`				
and Benefits Payable	(274)136				(33) —			(171)
Contingent Consideration [7]	(25)(2) —			_				(27)
Total Liabilities	\$(299)\$ 134	\$ —		\$ —	\$ (33) \$—	\$ —	\$ —	\$(198)

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Fair Value Roll-forwards for Financial Instruments Classified as Level 3 for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2016

Tail Value Ron-forwards for Time		Total	unrealized		o for the f	mee ivi	ontiis Liid	ed Julie 2	50, 2010
	Fair value a of March 31, 2016	s Included in net income [1] [2] [6	in OCI	Purchase [8]	^S Settlemer	nts Sales	Transfer into Level 3 [4]	sTransfer out of Level 3 [4]	Fair value as of June 30, 2016
Assets									
Fixed Maturities, AFS	Φ.2.2	Ф	Φ.	Φ.	Φ. (4	٠. ٨	Φ 10	Φ.	. 4.1
ABS	\$32	\$ —	\$ —	\$ —	\$ (4) \$—	\$ 13	\$ —	\$41
CDOs	542	(1) (2)	10	(61) —			478
CMBS	134 834		5	10 37	(9 (50) (3)1) 79
Corporate Foreign Govt / Govt Agancies	834 76	(1 1) 19	1	(50			(92) 1,136 72
Foreign Govt./Govt. Agencies Municipal	50	1	4 4	20	(1) (9)— 16	_	90
RMBS	1,886		10	97	(101) —	3	(22) 1,873
Total Fixed Maturities, AFS	3,554	(1) 40	165	(226	,)488) 3,769
Fixed Maturities, FVO	14	1		1	(1	· : : -)—	•) 6
Equity Securities, AFS	92	1	5	2	_	(3)—	_	97
Freestanding Derivatives, net [5]	7-	-		_		(0	,		
Equity	5	(4) —						1
Interest rate)(4) —	_	_		_		(32)
GMWB hedging instruments	144	15	_	_	_	_		6	165
Macro hedge program	145	(4) —						141
Other contracts	5	(1) —	_	_		_		4
Total Freestanding Derivatives, net [5]	271	2	_	_	_	_	_	6	279
Reinsurance Recoverable for GMWB	99	3	_	_	4	_	_	_	106
Separate Accounts	154	_	3	22	(3) (6)3	(2) 171
Total Assets	\$4,184	\$ 6	\$ 48	\$ 190	\$ (226) \$(90)\$ 491	\$ (175) \$4,428
Liabilities									
Other Policyholder Funds and									
Benefits Payable									
Guaranteed Withdrawal Benefits) \$ —	\$ —	\$ (16) \$—	\$ —	\$ —	\$(412)
Equity Linked Notes	(25)(3) —	_	_	_		_	(28)
Total Other Policyholder Funds	(386)(38) —		(16) —	_		(440)
and Benefits Payable	•		\ c	¢		١. ه	¢	¢	
Total Liabilities	\$(380)\$ (38) \$ —	\$ —	\$ (16) \$—	5 —	5 —	\$(440)

Table of Contents

Assets

ABS

CDOs

CMBS

RMBS

Equity Securities, AFS

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

93

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Fair Value Roll-forwards for Financial Instruments Classified as Level 3 for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2016

realized/unrealized

gains (losses) Fair Fair value as Included inIncluded
Purchases
Settlements Sales TransfersTransfers value as into out of of June Level 3 Level 3 [8] 30. January [1] [2] [6] [3] [4] [4] 2016 1, 2016 Fixed Maturities, AFS \$ — \$37 \$ — \$ — \$ (7) \$— \$ 18 \$ (7) \$41 541) — 478 (1) (2 (60)) — 150) (3 (97 (1) (3) 50 (18)1)79 854 (14) 12)513 Corporate 67 (55) (91 (150)) 1,136 9 Foreign Govt./Govt. Agencies 60 15 72 1 (2 (11))— 49 5 90 Municipal 20 16 5 1,622 (4) 430 (22 (158)) 1,873 Total Fixed Maturities, AFS 3,313 (15) 17 582 (300)) (105) 553 (276)3.769 Fixed Maturities, FVO 16 6 (2) (3 (10))6 (1)—

Freestanding Derivatives, net [5] Equity (15)16 1 (22)Interest rate)(10)) — (32)) GMWB hedging instruments 135 24 6 165

2

(5

)—

97

Macro hedge program 147 (4 (2 141 Other contracts 7 (3 4 Total Freestanding Derivatives, 267 (8 (2 6 279 16

7

Reinsurance Recoverable for 83 16 7 106 **GMWB** 7 (17 Separate Accounts 139 61 (9)6) (16) 171 **Total Assets** \$3,911 \$ (8) \$ 31 \$ (306 \$ 667) \$(129)\$ 559 \$ (297) \$4,428

Liabilities

Other Policyholder Funds and

Benefits Payable Guaranteed Withdrawal Benefits \$(262) \$ (117)) \$ — \$ — \$ (33 \$(412) **Equity Linked Notes** (26)(2 (28) Total Other Policyholder Funds (288))(119)) — (33)(440) and Benefits Payable \$(288)\$(119)\$— \$ —) \$— \$ — **Total Liabilities** \$ (33 \$(440)

The Company classifies realized and unrealized gains (losses) on GMWB reinsurance derivatives and GMWB [1] embedded derivatives as unrealized gains (losses) for purposes of disclosure in this table because it is impracticable to track on a contract-by-contract basis the realized gains (losses) for these derivatives and embedded derivatives.

[2]

Amounts in these rows are generally reported in net realized capital gains (losses). The realized/unrealized gains (losses) included in net income for separate account assets are offset by an equal amount for separate account liabilities, which results in a net zero impact on net income for the Company. All amounts are before income taxes and amortization of DAC.

- [3] All amounts are before income taxes and amortization of DAC.
- [4] Transfers in and/or (out) of Level 3 are primarily attributable to the availability of market observable information and the re-evaluation of the observability of pricing inputs.
- [5] Derivative instruments are reported in this table on a net basis for asset (liability) positions and reported in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets in other investments and other liabilities.
- [6] Includes both market and non-market impacts in deriving realized and unrealized gains (losses).
- [7] For additional information, see the Contingent Consideration section of Note 5 Fair Value Measurements of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.
- [8] Includes issuance of contingent consideration associated with the Lattice acquisition, see Note 2 Business Disposition of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements for additional discussion.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Changes in Unrealized Gains (Losses) Included in Net Income for Financial Instruments Classified as Level 3 Still Held at End of Period

Held at End of Period					
	Thromorendo 30,		ende	months ed June	
	201	7 201	6		
	[1] [2]	[1]	201	7 2016 2][1] [2	
Assets	[-]	[-]			
Fixed Maturities, AFS					
CMBS	\$	\$	\$(1)\$(1)
Corporate)(12)
Total Fixed Maturities, AFS)(13)
Fixed Maturities, FVO	_	_	_	(1)
Freestanding Derivatives, net				`	
Equity	(2)(4)(2)(15)
Interest rate	(2)(2)
GMWB hedging instruments	(6		(42		
Macro hedge program	2	(4)(6)(4)
Other Contracts		(1)—	(3)
Total Freestanding Derivatives,	(0	\2	(52	\(0	`
net	(8)2	(52)(8)
Reinsurance Recoverable for GMWB	(7)3	(23)16	
Separate Accounts	_		1	_	
Total Assets	\$(2)	7)\$4	-	7)\$5	
Liabilities	Ψ(=	, , ψ ι	Ψ(0,)ψυ	
Other Policyholder Funds and					
Benefits Payable					
Guaranteed Withdrawal Benefits	\$ \$40	\$(35	5)\$140	3 \$(11	7)
Equity Linked Notes	(1)(3)(2)
Total Other Policyholder Funds					,
and Benefits Payable	39	(38)136	(119)
Contingent Consideration [3]	(1)—	(2)—	
Total Liabilities				4 \$(11	9)
All amounts in these rows are					

All amounts in these rows are reported in net realized capital gains (losses). The realized/unrealized gains (losses) included in net income for separate account liabilities.

- [2] Amounts presented are for Level 3 only and therefore may not agree to other disclosures included herein.
- [3] For additional information, see the Contingent Consideration section of Note 5 Fair Value Measurements of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Fair Value Option

^[1] included in net income for separate account assets are offset by an equal amount for separate account liabilities, which results in a net zero impact on net income for the Company. All amounts are before income taxes and amortization of DAC.

The Company has elected the fair value option for certain securities that contain embedded credit derivatives with underlying credit risk primarily related to residential real estate, and these securities are included within Fixed Maturities, FVO on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The Company previously classified the underlying fixed maturities held in certain consolidated investment funds within Fixed Maturities, FVO. The Company reported the underlying fixed maturities of these consolidated investment companies at fair value with changes in the fair value of these securities recognized in net realized capital gains and losses, which is consistent with accounting requirements for investment companies.

The Company also previously elected the fair value option for certain equity securities in order to align the accounting with total return swap contracts that hedged the risk associated with the investments. The swaps did not qualify for hedge accounting and the change in value of both the equity securities and the total return swaps were recorded in net realized capital gains and losses. These equity securities were classified within equity

securities, AFS on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. Income earned from FVO securities was recorded in net investment income and changes in fair value were recorded in net realized capital gains and losses. The Company did not hold any of these equity securities as of June 30, 2017 or December 31, 2016.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Changes in Fair Value of Assets using Fair Value Option

Three	Six
Months	Months
Ended	Ended
June 30,	June 30,
20172016	20172016

Assets

Fixed maturities, FVO

Corporate	\$ _ \$ _	\$(1)\$—	
Foreign government		—	(1)
RMBS	_ 4	1	5	
Total fixed maturities, FVO	\$ -\$ 4	\$	\$4	
Equity, FVO	3 —	2	(34)
Total realized capital gains (losses)	\$ 3 \$ 4	\$2	\$(30))

Fair Value of Assets and Liabilities using the Fair

Value Option

Fixed maturities, FVO

Assets

June 30	O,December 31,
2017	2016

ABS	\$ —	\$ 7	
CDOs	_	3	
CMBS	_	8	
Corporate	_	40	
U.S government	_	7	
RMBS	146	228	
Total fixed maturities, FVO	\$ 146	\$ 29	1

Financial Assets and Liabilities Not Carried at Fair Value

	Fair Value Hierarchy Level	Carrying Amount		
June 30, 2017				
Assets				
Policy loans	Level 3	\$ 1,433	\$1,433	
Mortgage loans	Level 3	5,796	5,871	
Liabilities				
Other policyholder funds and benefits payable [1]	Level 3	\$ 6,403	\$6,603	
Senior notes [2]	Level 2	3,555	4,200	
Junior subordinated debentures [2]	Level 2	1,582	1,756	
Consumer notes [3] [4]	Level 3	10	10	
Assumed investment contracts [3]	Level 3	514	541	
December 31, 2016				
Assets				
Policy loans	Level 3	\$ 1,444	\$1,444	

Mortgage loans	Level 3	5,697	5,721
Liabilities			
Other policyholder funds and benefits payable [1]	Level 3	\$6,714	\$6,906
Senior notes [2]	Level 2	3,969	4,487
Junior subordinated debentures [2]	Level 2	1,083	1,246
Consumer notes [3] [4]	Level 3	20	20
Assumed investment contracts [3]	Level 3	487	526

- Excludes guarantees on variable annuities, group accident and health and universal life insurance contracts, including corporate owned life insurance.
- [2] Included in long-term debt in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, except for current maturities, which are included in short-term debt.
- [3] Excludes amounts carried at fair value and included in preceding disclosures.
- [4] Included in other liabilities in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Fair values for policy loans were determined using current loan coupon rates, which reflect the current rates available under the contracts. As a result, the fair value approximates the carrying value of the policy loans.

Fair values for mortgage loans were estimated using discounted cash flow calculations based on current lending rates for similar type loans. Current lending rates reflect changes in credit spreads and the remaining terms of the loans. Fair values for other policyholder funds and benefits payable and assumed investment contracts, not carried at fair value, are estimated based on the cash surrender values of the underlying policies or by estimating future cash flows discounted at current interest rates adjusted for credit risk.

Fair values for senior notes and junior subordinated debentures are determined using the market approach based on reported trades, benchmark interest rates and issuer spread for the Company which may consider credit default swaps.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

5. Fair Value Measurements (continued)

Fair values for consumer notes were estimated using discounted cash flow calculations using current interest rates adjusted for estimated loan durations.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

6. Investments

Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses)

	Thre Mon Ende 30,	-	Ende	Months ed June	
(Before tax)	2017	2016	5 2017	2016	
Gross gains on sales	\$140	\$124	1 \$252	\$214	
Gross losses on sales	(31)(25)(106)(133)
Net OTTI losses recognized in earnings	(14)(7)(15)(30)
Valuation allowances on mortgage loans	2	_	2		
Results of variable annuity hedge program					
GMWB derivatives, net	20	3	38	(14)
Macro hedge program	(38)(20)(124)(34)
Total results of variable annuity hedge program	(18)(17)(86)(48)
Transactional foreign currency revaluation	13	(87)—	(131)
Non-qualifying foreign currency derivatives	(17)82	(6)121	
Other, net [1]	_	(17)14	(95)
Net realized capital gains (losses)	\$75	\$53	\$55	\$(102	2)

Includes non-qualifying derivatives, excluding variable annuity hedge program and foreign currency derivatives, of \$(5) and \$(23), respectively for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016. For the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, the non-qualifying derivatives, excluding variable annuity hedge program and foreign currency derivatives were \$5 and \$(60), respectively.

Net realized capital gains and losses from investment sales are reported as a component of revenues and are determined on a specific identification basis. Before tax, net gains (and losses) on sales and impairments previously reported as unrealized gains (or losses) in AOCI were \$95 and \$131 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, and \$92 and \$51 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016. Proceeds from sales of AFS securities totaled \$6.3 billion and \$13.0 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, and \$4.1 billion and \$9.0 billion for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016.

Recognition and Presentation of Other-Than-Temporary Impairments

The Company will record an other-than-temporary impairment ("OTTI") for fixed maturities and certain equity securities with debt-like characteristics (collectively "debt securities") if the Company intends to sell or it is more likely than not that the Company will be required to sell the security before a recovery in value. A corresponding charge is recorded in net realized capital losses equal to the difference between the fair value and amortized cost basis of the security.

The Company will also record an OTTI for those debt securities for which the Company does not expect to recover the entire amortized cost basis. For these securities, the excess of the amortized cost basis over its fair value is separated into the portion representing a credit OTTI, which is recorded in net realized capital losses, and the remaining non-credit amount,

which is recorded in OCI. The credit OTTI amount is the excess of its amortized cost basis over the Company's best estimate of discounted expected future cash flows. The non-credit amount is the excess of the best estimate of the discounted expected future cash flows over the fair value. The Company's best estimate of discounted expected future cash flows becomes the new cost basis and accretes prospectively into net investment income over the estimated remaining life of the security.

The Company's best estimate of expected future cash flows is a quantitative and qualitative process that incorporates information received from third-party sources along with certain internal assumptions regarding the future

performance. The Company's considerations include, but are not limited to, (a) changes in the financial condition of the issuer and the underlying collateral, (b) whether the issuer is current on contractually obligated interest and principal payments, (c) credit ratings, (d) payment structure of the security and (e) the extent to which the fair value has been less than the amortized cost of the security.

For non-structured securities, assumptions include, but are not limited to, economic and industry-specific trends and fundamentals, security-specific developments, industry earnings multiples and the issuer's ability to restructure and execute asset sales.

For structured securities, assumptions include, but are not limited to, various performance indicators such as historical and projected default and recovery rates, credit ratings, current and projected delinquency rates, loan-to-value ("LTV") ratios, average cumulative collateral loss rates that vary by vintage year, prepayment speeds, and property value declines. These assumptions require the use of significant management judgment and include the probability of issuer default and estimates regarding timing and amount of expected recoveries which may include estimating the underlying collateral value.

The Company will also record an OTTI for equity securities where the decline in the fair value is deemed to be other-than-temporary. A corresponding charge is recorded in net realized capital losses equal to the difference between the fair value and cost basis of the security. The previous cost basis less the impairment becomes the new cost basis. The Company's evaluation and assumptions used to determine an equity OTTI include, but are not limited to, (a) the length of time and extent to which the fair value has been less than the cost of the security, (b) changes in the financial condition, credit rating and near-term prospects of the issuer, (c) whether the issuer is current on preferred stock dividends and (d) the intent and ability of the Company to retain the investment for a period of time sufficient to allow for recovery. For the remaining equity securities which are determined to be temporarily impaired, the Company asserts its intent and ability to retain those equity securities until the price recovers.

Table of Contents

Credit impairments

Total impairments

Intent-to-sell impairments

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

6. Investments (continued)

Impairments in Earnings by Type

Six Three Months Months Ended Ended June 30. June 30. 2017201620172016 \$13 \$ 5 \$14\$ 23 **—** 1 _ 3 Impairments on equity securities 1 1 1 \$14 \$ 7 \$15 \$30

Cumulative Credit Impairments

Three Months Six Months Ended June **Ended June** 30. 30. (Before tax) 2017 2016 2017 2016 \$(260)\$(336)\$(280)\$(324) Balance as of beginning of period Additions for credit impairments recognized on [1]: Securities not previously impaired (4 (1)(21) Securities previously impaired (13)(1)(13))(2)) Reductions for credit impairments previously recognized on: Securities that matured or were sold during the period 29 41 35 36 Securities due to an increase in expected cash flows 8 13 17 18 Balance as of end of period

\$(236)\$(293)\$(236)\$(293)

These additions are included in the net OTTI losses recognized in earnings in the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

6. Investments (continued)

Available-for-Sale Securities

AFS Securities by Type

	June 30	, 2017	December 31, 2016								
	Cost or	Gross	Gross	Fair	Non Cr	Cost or	Gross	Gross	Fair	Non C	radit
	Amortiz	zednrealize	edUnreali	zed		Amorti	z & Inrealiz	edUnrealized Value		Non-Credit OTTI [1]	
	Cost	Gains	Losses	v arue	OTTI [1] Cost		Gains	Losses	v alue	OTII	[1]
ABS	\$2,350	\$ 21	\$ (17) \$2,354	\$ —	\$2,396	\$ 17	\$ (31) \$2,382	\$ —	
CDOs	2,427	33	(3) 2,457		1,853	67	(4) 1,916		
CMBS	5,085	127	(39) 5,173	(7	4,907	97	(68) 4,936	(6)
Corporate	24,307	1,842	(105) 26,044	_	24,380	1,510	(224) 25,666	_	
Foreign govt./govt. agencies	1,249	56	(8) 1,297		1,164	33	(26) 1,171	_	
Municipal	11,461	852	(29) 12,284		10,825	732	(71) 11,486		
RMBS	4,131	95	(7) 4,219		4,738	66	(37) 4,767		
U.S. Treasuries	3,790	235	(19) 4,006	_	3,542	182	(45	3,679	_	
Total fixed maturities, AFS	\$54,800	0\$ 3,261	\$ (227) \$57,834	4\$ (7	\$53,80	5\$ 2,704	\$ (506) \$56,003	3\$ (6)
Equity securities, AFS	964	111	(20) 1,055	_	1,020	96	(19) 1,097	_	
Total AFS securities	\$55,764	4\$ 3,372	\$ (247) \$58,889	9\$ (7	\$54,82	5\$ 2,800	\$ (525) \$57,100)\$ (6)

^[1] Represents the amount of cumulative non-credit OTTI losses recognized in OCI on securities that also had credit impairments. These losses are included in gross unrealized losses as of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016. Fixed maturities, AFS, by Contractual Maturity Year

	June 30, 2017		December 31,		
	June 30	, 2017	2016		
	Amortiz	zeFdair	Amortiz - Edair		
	Cost	Cost	Value		
One year or less	\$2,113	\$2,132	\$1,896	\$1,912	
Over one year through five years	8,954	9,224	9,015	9,289	
Over five years through ten years	9,282	9,627	9,038	9,245	
Over ten years	20,458	22,648	19,962	21,556	
Subtotal	40,807	43,631	39,911	42,002	
Mortgage-backed and asset-backed securities	13,993	14,203	13,894	14,001	
Total fixed maturities, AFS	\$54,800	\$57,834	\$53,805	\$56,003	

Estimated maturities may differ from contractual maturities due to security call or prepayment provisions. Due to the potential for variability in payment speeds (i.e. prepayments or extensions), mortgage-backed and asset-backed securities are not categorized by contractual maturity.

Concentration of Credit Risk

The Company aims to maintain a diversified investment portfolio including issuer, sector and geographic stratification, where

applicable, and has established certain exposure limits, diversification standards and review procedures to mitigate credit risk. The Company had no investment exposure to any credit concentration risk of a single issuer greater than 10% of the Company's stockholders' equity, other than the U.S. government and certain U.S. government agencies as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

6. Investments (continued)

Unrealized Losses on AFS Securities

Unrealized Loss Aging for AFS Securities by Type and Length of Time as of June 30, 2017

	Less Than 12 Months			12 Mc	onths or	or More Total					
	Amorti	Amortizædir Unrealiz		zedAmort	i Ze dr	Unreali	lizedAmortiz#dair			Unrealized	
	Cost	Value	Losses	Cost	Value	Losses		Cost	Value	Losses	
ABS	\$637	\$636	\$ (1) \$229	\$213	\$ (16)	\$866	\$849	\$ (17)
CDOs	1,432	1,430	(2) 184	183	(1)	1,616	1,613	(3)
CMBS	1,438	1,412	(26) 157	144	(13)	1,595	1,556	(39)
Corporate	3,442	3,381	(61) 1,085	1,041	(44)	4,527	4,422	(105)
Foreign govt./govt. agencies	270	266	(4) 53	49	(4)	323	315	(8)
Municipal	960	932	(28) 8	7	(1)	968	939	(29)
RMBS	635	630	(5) 156	154	(2)	791	784	(7)
U.S. Treasuries	1,744	1,725	(19) —		_		1,744	1,725	(19)
Total fixed maturities, AFS	\$10,55	8\$10,41	2\$ (146) \$1,872	2\$1,79	1\$ (81)	\$12,430	\$12,203	3\$ (227)
Equity securities, AFS	190	173	(17) 25	22	(3)	215	195	(20)
Total securities in an unrealized loss position	\$10,74	8\$10,58	5\$ (163) \$1,89	7\$1,813	3\$ (84)	\$12,645	5\$12,398	8\$ (247)

Unrealized Loss Aging for AFS Securities by Type and Length of Time as of December 31, 2016

	Less Than 12 Months			12 Mc	onths or	More	Total			
	Amortizedair Unrealize		zedAmorti <i>Fed</i> ir Unrealiz			zedAmorti	Unrealized			
	Cost	Value	Losses	Cost	Value	Losses	Cost	Value	Losses	
ABS	\$582	\$579	\$ (3) \$368	\$340	\$ (28) \$950	\$919	\$ (31)
CDOs	641	640	(1	370	367	(3) 1,011	1,007	(4)
CMBS	2,076	2,027	(49) 293	274	(19) 2,369	2,301	(68)
Corporate	5,418	5,248	(170) 835	781	(54) 6,253	6,029	(224)
Foreign govt./govt. agencies	573	550	(23) 27	24	(3) 600	574	(26)
Municipal	1,567	1,498	(69) 43	41	(2) 1,610	1,539	(71)
RMBS	1,655	1,624	(31) 591	585	(6) 2,246	2,209	(37)
U.S. Treasuries	1,432	1,387	(45) —			1,432	1,387	(45)
Total fixed maturities, AFS	\$13,944	4\$13,553	3\$ (391) \$2,52	7\$2,412	2\$ (115) \$16,47	1\$15,96	5\$ (506)
Equity securities, AFS	330	315	(15	38	34	(4	368	349	(19)
Total securities in an unrealized loss position	\$14,274	4\$13,86	8\$ (406) \$2,565	5\$2,440	6\$ (119) \$16,839	9\$16,314	4\$ (525)

As of June 30, 2017, AFS securities in an unrealized loss position consisted of 2,788 securities, primarily in the corporate sector, which were depressed primarily due to an increase in interest rates and/or widening of credit spreads since the securities were purchased. As of June 30, 2017, 94% of these securities were depressed less than 20% of amortized cost. The decrease in unrealized losses during the first half of 2017 was primarily attributable to tighter credit spreads and a decrease in long-term interest rates.

Most of the securities depressed for twelve months or more relate to corporate securities primarily in the energy-related and financial services sectors, student loan ABS and structured securities with exposure to commercial real estate. Corporate

financial services securities and student loan ABS were primarily depressed because the securities have floating-rate coupons and have long-dated maturities, and current credit spreads are wider than when these securities were purchased. Corporate securities within the energy sector are in an unrealized loss position primarily due to a lower

level of oil prices. For certain commercial real estate securities, current spreads are wider than market spreads at the securities' respective purchase dates. The Company neither has an intention to sell nor does it expect to be required to sell the securities outlined in the preceding discussion.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued) 6. Investments (continued)

Mortgage Loans

Mortgage Loan Valuation Allowances

Commercial mortgage loans are considered to be impaired when management estimates that, based upon current information and events, it is probable that the Company will be unable to collect amounts due according to the contractual terms of the loan agreement. The Company reviews mortgage loans on a quarterly basis to identify potential credit losses. Among other factors, management reviews current and projected macroeconomic trends, such as unemployment rates and property-specific factors such as rental rates, occupancy levels, LTV ratios and debt service coverage ratios ("DSCR"). In addition, the Company considers historical, current and projected delinquency rates and property values. Estimates of collectibility require the use of significant management judgment and include the probability and timing of borrower default and loss severity estimates. In addition, cash flow projections may change based upon new information about the borrower's ability to pay and/or the value of underlying collateral such as changes in projected property value estimates.

For mortgage loans that are deemed impaired, a valuation allowance is established for the difference between the carrying amount and estimated fair value. The mortgage loan's estimated fair value is most frequently the Company's share of the fair value of the collateral but may also be the Company's share of either (a) the present value of the expected future cash flows discounted at the loan's effective interest rate or (b) the loan's observable market price. A valuation allowance may be recorded for an individual loan or for a group of loans that have an LTV ratio of 90% or greater, a low DSCR or have other lower credit quality characteristics. Changes in valuation allowances are recorded in net realized capital gains and losses. Interest income on impaired loans is accrued to the extent it is deemed collectible and the borrowers continue to make payments under the original or restructured loan terms. The Company stops accruing interest income on loans when it is probable that the Company will not receive interest and principal payments according to the contractual terms of the loan agreement. The Company resumes accruing interest income when it determines that sufficient collateral exists to satisfy the full amount of the loan principal and interest payments and when it is probable cash will be received in the foreseeable future. Interest income on defaulted loans is recognized when received.

As of June 30, 2017, commercial mortgage loans had an amortized cost of \$5.8 billion, with a valuation allowance of \$1 and a carrying value of \$5.8 billion. As of December 31, 2016, commercial mortgage loans had an amortized cost of \$5.7 billion, with a valuation allowance of \$19 and a carrying value of \$5.7 billion.

As of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the carrying value of mortgage loans that had a valuation allowance was \$29 and \$31, respectively. There were no mortgage loans held-for-sale as of June 30, 2017 or December 31, 2016. As of June 30, 2017, the Company had an immaterial amount of mortgage loans that have had extensions or restructurings other than what is allowable under the original terms of the contract.

The following table presents the activity within the Company's valuation allowance for mortgage loans. These loans have been evaluated both individually and collectively for impairment. Loans evaluated collectively for impairment are immaterial.

Valuation Allowance Activity

2017 2016

Balance, as of January 1 \$(19)\$(23)

(Additions)/Reversals (1)—

Deductions 19 4

Balance, as of June 30 \$(1)\$(19)

The weighted-average LTV ratio of the Company's commercial mortgage loan portfolio was 50% as of June 30, 2017, while the weighted-average LTV ratio at origination of these loans was 62%. LTV ratios compare the loan amount to the value of the underlying property collateralizing the loan. The loan collateral values are updated no less than

annually through reviews of the underlying properties. Factors considered in estimating property values include, among other things, actual and expected property cash flows, geographic market data and the ratio of the property's net operating income to its value. DSCR compares a property's net operating income to the borrower's principal and interest payments. As of June 30, 2017, the Company held zero delinquent commercial mortgage loans past due by 90 days or more. As of December 31, 2016, the Company held one delinquent commercial mortgage loan past due by 90 days or more. The loan had a total carrying value and valuation allowance of \$15 and \$16, respectively, and was not accruing income. Following the conclusion of the loan's foreclosure process, the property transferred at its carrying value, net of the valuation allowance, to a real-estate owned investment during 2017.

Commercial Mortgage Loans Credit Quality

	June 3	0, 2017	Decen	nber 31, 2016
Loan-to-value	Carryi Value	ng Avg. Debt-Service Coverage Ratio	Carryi Value	ng Avg. Debt-Service Coverage Ratio
Greater than 80%	\$5	1.36x	\$20	0.59x
65% - 80%	416	2.23x	568	2.17x
Less than 65%	5,375	2.73x	5,109	2.78x
Total commercial mortgage loans	s\$5,796	52.69x	\$5,69	72.70x

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued) 6. Investments (continued)

Mortgage Loans by Region

December 31, June 30, 2017 2016 Carryingercent Carryingercent Value of Total Value of Total East North Central \$293 5.1 %\$293 5.1 East South Central 14 0.2 %14 0.2 % Middle Atlantic 544 9.4 %534 9.4 % Mountain 76 1.3 %61 1.1 % New England 388 %345 6.7 6.1 % **Pacific** 1,671 28.8 %1,609 28.3 % South Atlantic 1,265 21.8 %1,198 21.0 % West North Central 40 0.7 % %40 0.7 West South Central 347 %338 5.9 6.0 1,158 20.0 % 1,265 22.2 % Other [1] Total mortgage loans \$5,796100.0 % \$5,697100.0 %

[1] Primarily represents loans collateralized by multiple properties in various regions.

Mortgage Loans by Property Type

June 30, 2017 December 31, 2016
Carryingercent Carryingercent
Value of Total Value of Total

Commercial

Agricultural	\$4	0.1	% \$16	0.3	%
Industrial	1,439	24.8	%1,468	25.7	%
Lodging	25	0.4	% 25	0.4	%
Multifamily	1,504	25.9	%1,365	24.0	%
Office	1,389	24.0	%1,361	23.9	%
Retail	1,000	17.3	%1,036	18.2	%
Other	435	7.5	%426	7.5	%

Total mortgage loans \$5,796 100.0 % \$5,697 100.0 %

Mortgage Servicing

The Company originates, sells and services commercial mortgage loans on behalf of third parties and recognizes servicing fee income over the period that services are performed. As of June 30, 2017, under this program, the Company serviced commercial mortgage loans with a total outstanding principal of \$1.1 billion, of which \$310 was serviced on behalf of third parties and \$783 was retained and reported on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, including \$141 in separate account assets. As of December 31, 2016, the Company serviced commercial mortgage loans with a total outstanding principal balance of \$901, of which \$251 was serviced on behalf of third parties and \$650 was retained and reported as assets on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets, including \$124 in separate account assets. Servicing rights are carried at the lower of cost or fair value and were zero as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, because servicing fees

were market-level fees at origination and remain adequate to compensate the Company for servicing the loans. Variable Interest Entities

The Company is engaged with various special purpose entities and other entities that are deemed to be VIEs primarily as an investor through normal investment activities but also as an investment manager and previously as a means of accessing capital through a contingent capital facility ("facility").

A VIE is an entity that either has investors that lack certain essential characteristics of a controlling financial interest, such as simple majority kick-out rights, or lacks sufficient funds to finance its own activities without financial support provided by other entities. The Company performs ongoing qualitative assessments of its VIEs to determine whether the Company has a controlling financial interest in the VIE and therefore is the primary beneficiary. The Company is deemed to have a controlling financial interest when it has both the ability to direct the activities that most significantly impact the economic performance of the VIE and the obligation to absorb losses or right to receive benefits from the VIE that could potentially be significant to the VIE. Based on the Company's assessment, if it determines it is the primary beneficiary, the Company consolidates the VIE in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Consolidated VIEs

As of June 30, 2017, the Company did not hold any securities for which it is the primary beneficiary. As of December 31, 2016, the Company held one CDO for which it was the primary beneficiary. The CDO represented a structured investment vehicle for which the Company had a controlling financial interest. As of December 31, 2016 the Company held total CDO assets of \$5 included in cash with an associated liability of \$5 included in other liabilities on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The Company did not have any additional exposure to loss associated with this investment.

Non-Consolidated VIEs

The Company, through normal investment activities, makes passive investments in limited partnerships and other alternative investments. For these non-consolidated VIEs, the Company has determined it is not the primary beneficiary as it has no ability to direct activities that could significantly affect the economic performance of the investments. The Company's maximum exposure to loss as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016 was limited to the total carrying value of \$1.7 billion which are included in limited partnerships and other alternative investments in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. As of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the Company has outstanding commitments totaling \$1.1 billion and \$1.2 billion, respectively, whereby the Company is committed to fund these investments and may be called by the partnership during the commitment period to fund the purchase of new investments and partnership expenses. These investments are generally of a passive nature in that the Company does not take an active role in management. For further discussion of these investments, see Equity Method Investments within Note 6 - Investments of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
6. Investments (continued)

included in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

In addition, the Company also makes passive investments in structured securities issued by VIEs for which the Company is not the manager and, therefore, does not consolidate. These investments are included in ABS, CDOs, CMBS and RMBS in the Available-for-Sale Securities table and fixed maturities, FVO, in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The Company has not provided financial or other support with respect to these investments other than its original investment. For these investments, the Company determined it is not the primary beneficiary due to the relative size of the Company's investment in comparison to the principal amount of the structured securities issued by the VIEs, the level of credit subordination which reduces the Company's obligation to absorb losses or right to receive benefits and the Company's inability to direct the activities that most significantly impact the economic performance of the VIEs. The Company's maximum exposure to loss on these investments is limited to the amount of the Company's investment.

As of December 31, 2016, the Company held a significant variable interest in a VIE for which it is not the primary beneficiary. This VIE represented a facility that was held by the Company since February 2007. Assets and liabilities recorded for the contingent capital facility were \$1 and \$3, respectively, as of December 31, 2016, as well as a maximum exposure to loss of \$3. The Company did not have a controlling financial interest and as such, did not consolidate its variable interest in the facility. In February, the Company exercised its put option under the facility to issue debt and the Company no longer holds an interest in the facility. For further information on the facility, see Note 10 - Debt of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Securities Lending, Repurchase Agreements and Other Collateral Transactions

The Company enters into securities financing transactions as a way to earn additional income or manage liquidity, primarily through securities lending and repurchase agreements.

Securities Lending

Under a securities lending program, the Company lends certain fixed maturities within the corporate, foreign government/government agencies, and municipal sectors as well as equity securities to qualifying third-party borrowers in return for collateral in the form of cash or securities. For domestic and non-domestic loaned securities, respectively, borrowers provide collateral of 102% and 105% of the fair value of the securities lent at the time of the loan. Borrowers will return the securities to the Company for cash or securities collateral at maturity dates generally of 90 days or less. Security collateral on deposit from counterparties in connection with securities lending transactions may not be sold or re-pledged, except in the event of default by the counterparty, and is not reflected on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. Additional collateral is obtained if the fair value of the collateral falls below 100% of the fair value of the loaned securities. The agreements provide the counterparty the right to sell or re-pledge the securities loaned. If

cash, rather than securities, is received as collateral, the cash is typically invested in short-term investments or fixed maturities and is reported as an asset on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. Income associated with securities lending transactions is reported as a component of net investment income in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.

Repurchase Agreements

From time to time, the Company enters into repurchase agreements to manage liquidity or to earn incremental income. A repurchase agreement is a transaction in which one party (transferor) agrees to sell securities to another party (transferee) in return for cash (or securities), with a simultaneous agreement to repurchase the same securities at a specified price at a later date. These transactions generally have a contractual maturity of ninety days or less. Repurchase agreements include master netting provisions that provide both counterparties the right to offset claims and apply securities held by them with respect to their obligations in the event of a default. Although the Company has the contractual right to offset claims, the Company's current positions do not meet the specific conditions for net

presentation.

Under repurchase agreements, the Company transfers collateral of U.S. government and government agency securities and receives cash. For repurchase agreements, the Company obtains cash in an amount equal to at least 95% of the fair value of the securities transferred. The agreements require additional collateral to be transferred when necessary and provide the counterparty the right to sell or re-pledge the securities transferred. The cash received from the repurchase program is typically invested in short-term investments or fixed maturities and is reported as an asset on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The Company accounts for the repurchase agreements as collateralized borrowings. The securities transferred under repurchase agreements are included in fixed maturities, AFS with the obligation to repurchase those securities recorded in other liabilities on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Under reverse repurchase agreements, the Company purchases securities and simultaneously agrees to resell the same or substantially the same securities. The agreements require additional collateral to be transferred to the Company when necessary and the Company has the right to sell or re-pledge the securities received. The Company accounts for reverse repurchase agreements as collateralized financing.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

6. Investments (continued)

Securities Lending and Repurchase Agreements

June 30, December 31, 2017

Fair

Value Fair Value

Securities Lending Transactions:

Gross amount of securities on loan \$1,512\$ 488
Gross amount of associated liability for collateral received [1] 1,549 500

Repurchase agreements:

Gross amount of recognized liabilities for repurchase agreements 517 241 Gross amount of collateral pledged related to repurchase agreements [2] 527 248 Gross amount of recognized receivables for reverse repurchase agreements [3] 37 —

Cash collateral received is reinvested in fixed maturities, AFS and short term investments which are included in the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. Amount includes additional securities collateral received of \$28 and \$39 million which are excluded from the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively.

- [2] Collateral pledged is included within fixed maturities, AFS and short term investments in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.
- Collateral received is included within short term investments in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Other Collateral Transactions

The Company is required by law to deposit securities with government agencies in certain states in which it conducts business. As of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the fair value of securities on deposit was \$2.6 billion and \$2.5 billion, respectively.

As of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the Company has pledged collateral of \$103 and \$102, respectively, of U.S. government securities and government agency securities or cash primarily related to certain bank loan participations committed to through a limited partnership agreement. These amounts also include collateral related to letters of credit.

For disclosure of collateral in support of derivative transactions, refer to the Derivative Collateral Arrangements section of Note 7 - Derivative Instruments of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

7. Derivative Instruments

The Company utilizes a variety of OTC, OTC-cleared and exchange traded derivative instruments as a part of its overall risk management strategy as well as to enter into replication transactions. Derivative instruments are used to manage risk associated with interest rate, equity market, credit spread, issuer default, price, and currency exchange rate risk or volatility. Replication transactions are used as an economical means to synthetically replicate the characteristics and performance of assets that are permissible investments under the Company's investment policies. The Company also may enter into and has previously issued financial instruments and products that either are accounted for as free-standing derivatives, such as certain reinsurance contracts, or as embedded derivative instruments, such as GMWB riders included with certain variable annuity products.

Strategies that Qualify for Hedge Accounting

Some of the Company's derivatives satisfy the hedge accounting requirements as outlined in Note 1 - Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, included in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report. Typically, these hedging instruments include interest rate swaps and, to a lesser extent, foreign currency swaps where the terms or expected cash flows of the hedged item closely match the terms of the swap. The interest rate swaps are typically used to manage interest rate duration of certain fixed maturity securities or liability contracts. The hedge strategies by hedge accounting designation include:

Cash Flow Hedges

Interest rate swaps are predominantly used to manage portfolio duration and better match cash receipts from assets with cash disbursements required to fund liabilities. These derivatives primarily convert interest receipts on floating-rate fixed maturity securities to fixed rates. During the second quarter of 2017, the Company entered into interest rate swaps to convert the variable interest payments on junior subordinated debt to fixed interest payments. For further information, see the Junior Subordinated Debentures section within Note 10 - Debt of Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

The Company also enters into forward starting swap agreements to hedge the interest rate exposure related to the future purchase of fixed-rate securities, primarily to hedge interest rate risk inherent in the assumptions used to price certain product liabilities.

Foreign currency swaps are used to convert foreign currency-denominated cash flows related to certain investment receipts and liability payments to U.S. dollars in order to reduce cash flow fluctuations due to changes in currency rates.

Fair Value Hedges

The Company previously used interest rate swaps to hedge the changes in fair value of fixed maturity securities due to fluctuations in interest rates. These swaps were typically used to manage interest rate duration.

Non-qualifying Strategies

Derivative relationships that do not qualify for hedge accounting ("non-qualifying strategies") primarily include the hedge program for the Company's variable annuity products as well as the hedging and replication strategies that utilize credit default swaps. In addition, hedges of interest rate, foreign currency and equity risk of certain fixed maturities, equities and liabilities do not qualify for hedge accounting. The non-qualifying strategies include: Interest Rate Swaps, Swaptions and Futures

The Company uses interest rate swaps, swaptions, and futures to manage interest rate duration between assets and liabilities in certain investment portfolios. In addition, the Company enters into interest rate swaps to terminate existing swaps, thereby offsetting the changes in value of the original swap. As of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the notional amount of interest rate swaps in offsetting relationships was \$10.2 billion and \$10.6 billion, respectively.

Foreign Currency Swaps and Forwards

The Company enters into foreign currency swaps to convert the foreign currency exposures of certain foreign currency-denominated fixed maturity investments to U.S. dollars. The Company previously entered into foreign currency forwards to hedge currency impacts on changes in equity of the U.K. property and casualty run-off subsidiaries that were sold in May 2017. For further information on the disposition, see Note 2 - Business Acquisitions and Dispositions of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements. The Company also previously entered into foreign currency forwards to hedge non-U.S. dollar denominated cash and equity securities. Fixed Payout Annuity Hedge

The Company has obligations for certain yen denominated fixed payout annuities under an assumed reinsurance contract. The Company invests in U.S. dollar denominated assets to support the assumed reinsurance liability. The Company has in place pay U.S. dollar, receive yen swap contracts to hedge the currency and yen interest rate exposure between the U.S. dollar denominated assets and the yen denominated fixed liability reinsurance payments. Credit Contracts

Credit default swaps are used to purchase credit protection on an individual entity or referenced index to economically hedge against default risk and credit-related changes in the value of fixed maturity securities. Credit default swaps are also used to assume credit risk related to an individual entity or referenced index as a part of replication transactions. These contracts require the Company to pay or receive a periodic fee in exchange for compensation from the counterparty should the referenced security issuers experience a credit event, as defined in the contract. In addition, the Company enters into credit default swaps to terminate existing credit default swaps, thereby offsetting the changes in value of the original swap going forward.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

7. Derivative Instruments (continued)

Equity Index Swaps and Options

The Company enters into equity index options to hedge the impact of a decline in the equity markets on the investment portfolio. The Company previously entered into total return swaps to hedge equity risk of specific common stock investments which are accounted for using fair value option in order to align the accounting treatment within net realized capital gains (losses). In addition, the Company formerly offered certain equity indexed products that remain in force, a portion of which contain embedded derivatives that require changes in value to be bifurcated from the host contract. The Company uses equity index swaps to economically hedge the equity volatility risk associated with the equity indexed products.

GMWB Derivatives, net

The Company formerly offered certain variable annuity products with GMWB riders. The GMWB product is a bifurcated embedded derivative ("GMWB product derivatives") that has a notional value equal to the GRB. The Company uses reinsurance contracts to transfer a portion of its risk of loss due to GMWB. The reinsurance contracts covering GMWB ("GMWB reinsurance contracts") are accounted for as free-standing derivatives with a notional amount equal to the GRB reinsured.

The Company utilizes derivatives ("GMWB hedging instruments") as part of a dynamic hedging program designed to hedge a portion of the capital market risk exposures of the non-reinsured GMWB riders. The GMWB hedging instruments hedge changes in interest rates, equity market levels, and equity volatility. These derivatives include customized swaps, interest rate swaps and futures, and equity swaps, options and futures, on certain indices including the S&P 500 index, EAFE index and NASDAQ index. The Company retains the risk for differences between assumed and actual policyholder behavior and between the performance of the actively managed funds underlying the separate accounts and their respective indices.

GMWB Hedging Instruments

	Notion Amou	nt	Fair Value
	Jun. 30,	Dec. 31	Jun. Dec. '30, 31, 20172016
	2017		2017 2010
Customized swaps	\$5,102	2\$5,191	\$74 \$100
Equity swaps, options, and futures	1,383	1,362	(35)(27)
Interest rate swaps and futures	2,999	3,703	46 21
Total	\$9,484	1\$10,25 <i>6</i>	\$85 \$94

Macro Hedge Program

The Company utilizes equity swaps, options, and forwards to provide partial protection against the statutory tail scenario risk arising from GMWB and guaranteed minimum death benefit ("GMDB") liabilities on the Company's statutory surplus. These derivatives cover some of the residual risks not otherwise covered by the dynamic hedging program.

Contingent Capital Facility Put Option

The Company previously entered into a put option agreement that provided the Company the right to require a third-party trust to purchase, at any time, The Hartford's junior subordinated notes in a maximum aggregate principal amount of \$500. On February 8, 2017, The Hartford exercised the put option resulting in the issuance of \$500 in junior subordinated notes with proceeds received on February 15, 2017. Under the put option agreement, The Hartford had been paying premiums on a periodic basis and had agreed to reimburse the trust for certain fees and ordinary expenses. For further information on the put option agreement, see the Contingent Capital Facility section within Note 13 - Debt of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, included in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Modified Coinsurance Reinsurance Contracts

As of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, the Company had \$889 and \$875, respectively, of invested assets supporting other policyholder funds and benefits payable reinsured under a modified coinsurance arrangement in connection with the sale of the Individual Life business, which was structured as a reinsurance transaction. The assets are primarily held in a trust established by the Company. The Company pays or receives cash quarterly to settle the operating results of the reinsured business, including the investment results. As a result of this modified coinsurance arrangement, the Company has an embedded derivative that transfers to the reinsurer certain unrealized changes in fair value of investments subject to interest rate and credit risk. The notional amount of the embedded derivative reinsurance contracts are the invested assets which are carried at fair value and support the reinsured reserves. Derivative Balance Sheet Classification

For reporting purposes, the Company has elected to offset within assets or liabilities based upon the net of the fair value amounts, income accruals, and related cash collateral receivables and payables of OTC derivative instruments executed in a legal entity and with the same counterparty under a master netting agreement, which provides the Company with the legal right of offset. The Company has also elected to offset within assets or liabilities OTC-cleared derivative instruments based on clearing house agreements. The following fair value amounts do not include income accruals or related cash collateral receivables and payables, which are netted with derivative fair value amounts to determine balance sheet presentation. Derivative fair value reported as liabilities after taking into account the master netting agreements was \$780 and \$963 as of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, respectively. Derivatives in the Company's separate accounts, where the associated gains and losses accrue directly to policyholders, are not included in the table below. The Company's derivative instruments are held for risk management purposes, unless otherwise noted in the following table. The notional amount of derivative contracts represents the basis upon which pay or receive amounts are calculated and is presented in the table to quantify the volume of the Company's derivative activity. Notional amounts are not necessarily

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

7. Derivative Instruments (continued)

reflective of credit risk. The following tables exclude investments that contain an embedded credit derivative for which the Company has elected the fair value option. For further discussion, see the Fair Value Option section in Note 5 - Fair Value

Measurements of Notes to the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. Derivative Balance Sheet Presentation

	Net Derivatives			Asset Deriva			Liability Derivatives		
		Notional Amount Fair			Fair V	Fair Value		ılue	
Hedge Designation/ Derivative Type	Jun. 30, 2017	Dec. 31 2016	Jun. '30, 2017	Dec. 31 2016	Jun. 30, 2017	Dec. 31, 2016	Jun. 30 2017	Dec. 31 2016	1,
Cash flow hedges									
Interest rate swaps	\$3,873	\$3,440	\$(1)\$(79)\$82	\$11	\$(83)\$(90)
Foreign currency swaps	299	239	(15)(15)7	11	(22)(26)
Total cash flow hedges	4,172	3,679	(16)(94)89	22	(105)(116)
Non-qualifying strategies									
Interest rate contracts									
Interest rate swaps, swaptions, and futures	10,882	11,743	(485)(890)643	264	(1,128)(1,154)
Foreign exchange contracts		-	•	, ,					
Foreign currency swaps and forwards	165	1,064		68	_	70		(2)
Fixed payout annuity hedge	804	804	(252)(263)—		(252)(263)
Credit contracts			`	, ,				, ,	
Credit derivatives that purchase credit protection	115	209	(3)(4)—		(3)(4)
Credit derivatives that assume credit risk [1]	1,654	1,309	2	10	29	15	(27)(5)
Credit derivatives in offsetting positions	1,934	3,317	3	(1)29	39	(26)(40)
Equity contracts	,	•		`				, ,	
Equity index swaps and options	321	105	3		40	33	(37)(33)
Variable annuity hedge program							`	, (
GMWB product derivatives [2]	12,178	13,114	(134)(241)—		(134)(241)
GMWB reinsurance contracts	2,527	2,709	57	73	57	73		_	
GMWB hedging instruments	9,484	10,256		94	150	190	(65)(96)
Macro hedge program	6,885	6,532	168	178	182	201	(14)(23)
Other	,	,					`	, (
Contingent capital facility put option		500		1		1			
Modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts	889	875	58	68	58	68			
Total non-qualifying strategies	47,838	52,537	(498)(907)1,188	954	(1,686)(1,861)
Total cash flow hedges, fair value hedges, and		-	`						-
non-qualifying strategies	\$52,010	0\$56,210	5\$(514	4)\$(1,001)\$1,27	/\$9/6	5 \$ (1, /9	1)\$(1,9/	/)
Balance Sheet Location									
Fixed maturities, available-for-sale	\$155	\$322	\$—	\$1	\$	\$1	\$ —	\$	
Other investments	7,534	23,620	151	(180)171	377	(20)(557)
Other liabilities	28,677	15,526	(609)(689)991	457	(1,600)(1,146	
Reinsurance recoverables	3,416	3,584	115	141	115	141	_	_	,

Other policyholder funds and benefits payable 12,228 13,164 (171)(274)— — (171)(274) Total derivatives \$52,010\$56,216\$(514)\$(1,001)\$1,277\$976\$(1,791)\$(1,977)

- [1] The derivative instruments related to this strategy are held for other investment purposes.
- [2] These derivatives are embedded within liabilities and are not held for risk management purposes.

Offsetting of Derivative Assets/Liabilities

The following tables present the gross fair value amounts, the amounts offset, and net position of derivative instruments eligible

for offset in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. Amounts offset include fair value amounts, income accruals and related cash collateral receivables and payables associated with derivative instruments that are traded under a common master netting agreement, as described in the preceding

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

7. Derivative Instruments (continued)

discussion. Also included in the tables are financial collateral receivables and payables, which are contractually permitted to be offset upon an event of default, although are disallowed for offsetting under U.S. GAAP. Offsetting Derivative Assets and Liabilities

	<i>(</i> ;)	(::)	(:::) (:) (::)	(:)	(v) =
	(i)	(ii)	(iii) = (1) - (11)	(iv)	(iii) - (iv)
			Stateme	ed in the	Collateral Disallowed for Offset in the Statement of Financial Position	
	Gross Amounts of Recognized Assets (Liabilities)	Gross Amounts Offset in the Statement of Financial Position	Assets [1]	Accrued ilueterest and Cash Collateral t(Received) [3] Pledged [2]	Collateral (Received)	Net Amount
As of June 30, 2017	¢ 1 160	¢ 1 005	¢ 151	¢ (74)	¢ 11	¢ 26
Other investments Other liabilities	\$ 1,162	\$ 1,085	\$151	, ,	\$ 41	\$ 36
As of December 31, 2016		\$ (781)	\$(609)	φ (230)	\$ (827)	\$ (12)
Other investments	\$ 834	\$ 670	\$(180)	\$ 344	\$ 103	\$ 61
Other liabilities	\$ (1,703)			\$ (130)		\$ (56)
E437 1 1 1 1 1	+ (1,,00)	÷ (55.)	7 (00)	1.0	1 10 1	Ţ (2 0)

[1] Included in other investments in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Cash Flow Hedges

For derivative instruments that are designated and qualify as cash flow hedges, the effective portion of the gain or loss on the derivative is reported as a component of OCI and reclassified into earnings in the same period or periods during which the hedged transaction affects earnings. Gains and losses on the derivative representing hedge ineffectiveness are recognized in current period earnings. All components of each derivative's gain or loss were included in the assessment of hedge effectiveness.

^[2] Included in other liabilities in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and is limited to the net derivative payable associated with each counterparty.

^[3] Included in other investments in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets and is limited to the net derivative receivable associated with each counterparty.

^[4] Excludes collateral associated with exchange-traded derivative instruments.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

7. Derivative Instruments (continued)

Derivatives in Cash Flow Hedging Relationships

Gain (Loss) Recognized in OCI on Derivative (Effective Portion)

Three Months Six months ended June 30.

30,

2017 2016 20172016

Interest rate swaps \$21 \$40 \$14 \$146

Foreign currency swaps (1) — 1 Total \$20 \$40 \$14 \$147

Gain or (Loss)
Reclassified from
AOCI into Income
(Effective Portion)

Three Six Months
Months Ended
Signature 30, 2017
2017 2016 20172016

Interest rate swaps

Net realized s— \$2 \$4 \$7 capital gain/(loss)

Net investment income 16 15 32 30

Foreign currency swaps

Net realized capital gain/(loss) 5 (2) 6 2
Total \$21 \$15 \$42 \$39

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, and June 30, 2016, the Company had no ineffectiveness recognized in income within net realized capital gains (losses).

As of June 30, 2017, the before-tax deferred net gains on derivative instruments recorded in AOCI that are expected to be

reclassified to earnings during the next twelve months are \$39. This expectation is based on the anticipated interest payments on hedged investments in fixed maturity securities that will occur over the next twelve months, at which time the Company will recognize the deferred net gains (losses) as an adjustment to net investment income over the term of the investment cash flows. The maximum term over which the Company is hedging its exposure to the variability of future cash flows for forecasted transactions, excluding interest payments on existing variable-rate financial instruments, is less than one year.

During the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, and June 30, 2016, the Company had no net reclassifications from AOCI to earnings resulting from the discontinuance of cash-flow hedges due to forecasted transactions that were no longer probable of occurring.

Fair Value Hedges

For derivative instruments that are designated and qualify as fair value hedges, the gain or loss on the derivatives as well as the offsetting loss or gain on the hedged items attributable to the hedged risk are recognized in current earnings. The Company includes the gain or loss on the derivative in the same line item as the offsetting loss or gain on the hedged item. All components of each derivative's gain or loss were included in the assessment of hedge effectiveness.

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, the Company did not hold any fair value hedges. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2016, the Company recognized in income immaterial gains and (losses) for the ineffective portion of fair value hedges related to the derivative instrument and the hedged item.

Non-Qualifying Strategies

For non-qualifying strategies, including embedded derivatives that are required to be bifurcated from their host contracts and accounted for as derivatives, the gain or loss on the derivative is recognized currently in earnings within net realized capital gains (losses).

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

7. Derivative Instruments (continued)

Non-Qualifying Strategies Recognized within Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses)

	Three Months Ended June 30,			Six Months Ended June 30,			
	2017	7 2010	5	2017	2016		
Variable annuity hedge program							
GMWB product derivatives	\$39	\$(30))	\$140	\$(10)	9)	
GMWB reinsurance contracts	(6)1		(24)13		
GMWB hedging instruments	(13)32		(78)82		
Macro hedge program	(38)(20)	(124)(34)	
Total variable annuity hedge program	(18)(17)	(86)(48)	
Foreign exchange contracts							
Foreign currency swaps and forwards	(7)22		(17)25		
Fixed payout annuity hedge	(10)60		11	96		
Total foreign exchange contracts	(17)82		(6)121		
Other non-qualifying derivatives							
Interest rate contracts							
Interest rate swaps, swaptions, and futures	(1)4		6	(20)	
Credit contracts							
Credit derivatives that purchase credit protection	41	(2)	30	(7)	
Credit derivatives that assume credit risk	(33)6		(16)4		
Equity contracts							
Equity index swaps and options	(4)(5)	(4)13		
Other							
Contingent capital facility put option	_	(1)	(1)(3)	
Modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts)(25)	(10)(47)	
Total other non-qualifying derivatives	(5)(23		5	(60)	
Total [1]	\$(40))\$42		\$(87)\$13		

[1] Excludes investments that contain an embedded credit derivative for which the Company has elected the fair value option. For further discussion, see the Fair Value Option section in Note 5 - Fair Value Measurements.

Credit Risk Assumed through Credit Derivatives

The Company enters into credit default swaps that assume credit risk of a single entity or referenced index in order to synthetically replicate investment transactions that are permissible under the Company's investment policies. The Company will receive periodic payments based on an agreed upon rate and notional amount and will only make a payment if there is a credit event. A credit event payment will typically be equal to the notional value of the swap contract less the value of the referenced security

issuer's debt obligation after the occurrence of the credit event. A credit event is generally defined as a default on contractually obligated interest or principal payments or bankruptcy of the referenced entity. The credit default swaps in which the Company assumes credit risk primarily reference investment grade single corporate issuers and baskets, which include standard diversified portfolios of corporate and CMBS issuers. The diversified portfolios of corporate issuers are established within sector concentration limits and may be divided into tranches that possess different credit ratings.

Underlying Referenced

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

7. Derivative Instruments (continued)

Credit Derivatives by Type

				Underlying Refer Credit Obligation(s) [1]				
	Notiona Amoun [2]	, Fair	Weighted Average e Years to Maturity	Type	Credit	eOffsetting Notional Amount [3	Fair	
As of June 30, 2017 Single name credit default swaps								
Investment grade risk exposure	\$ 204	\$4	5 years	Corporate Credita Foreign Gov.	/A-	\$ 15	\$ —	
Below investment grade risk exposure	52		1 year	Corporate Credit	B-	52		
Basket credit default swaps [4] Investment grade risk exposure	2,054	5	4 years	Corporate Credit	BBB+	719	(5)
Below investment grade risk exposure	50	4	4 years	Corporate Credit	B+	50	_	
Investment grade risk exposure	174	(3)5 years	CMBS Credit	AA-	44	1	
Below investment grade risk exposure	87	(16)Less than 1 year	CMBS Credit	CCC	87	15	
Total [5] As of December 31, 2016 Single name credit default swaps	\$ 2,621	\$(6)			\$ 967	\$ 11	
Investment grade risk exposure	\$ 169	\$—	4 years	Corporate Credit. Foreign Gov.	/A-	\$ 50	\$ —	
Below investment grade risk exposure	77		1 year	Corporate Credit	B+	77		
Basket credit default swaps [4] Investment grade risk exposure	2,065	22	3 years	Corporate Credit	BBB+	1,204	(10)
Below investment grade risk exposure	50	3	4 years	Corporate Credit	В	50	(3)
Investment grade risk exposure	297	(5)4 years	CMBS Credit	AA	167	1	
Below investment grade risk exposure	110	(26)1 year	CMBS Credit	CCC	111	26	
Embedded credit derivatives Investment grade risk exposure Total [5]	200 \$ 2,968	201 \$195		· Corporate Credit	A+	- \$ 1,659	- \$ 14	

The average credit ratings are based on availability and are generally the midpoint of the available ratings among [1] Moody's, S&P, Fitch and Morningstar. If no rating is available from a rating agency, then an internally developed rating is used.

Notional amount is equal to the maximum potential future loss amount. These derivatives are governed by

^[2] agreements, clearing house rules and applicable law, which include collateral posting requirements. There is no additional specific collateral related to these contracts or recourse provisions included in the contracts to offset losses.

- [3] The Company has entered into offsetting credit default swaps to terminate certain existing credit default swaps, thereby offsetting the future changes in value of, or losses paid related to, the original swap.
- Includes \$2.4 billion and \$2.5 billion as of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, respectively, of notional amount on swaps of standard market indices of diversified portfolios of corporate and CMBS issuers referenced through credit default swaps. These swaps are subsequently valued based upon the observable standard market index.
- [5] Excludes investments that contain an embedded credit derivative for which the Company has elected the fair value option. For further discussion, see the Fair Value Option section in Note 5 Fair Value Measurements. Derivative Collateral Arrangements

The Company enters into various collateral arrangements in connection with its derivative instruments, which require both the pledging and accepting of collateral. As of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, the Company pledged cash collateral associated with derivative instruments with a fair value of \$19 and \$623, respectively, for which the collateral receivable has been primarily included within other investments on the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. As of

June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, the Company also pledged securities collateral associated with derivative instruments with a fair value of \$893 and \$1.1 billion, respectively, which have been included in fixed maturities on the Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets. The counterparties have the right to sell or re-pledge these securities. As of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, the Company accepted cash collateral associated with derivative instruments of \$424 and \$387, respectively, which was invested and recorded in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets in fixed maturities and short-term investments with corresponding

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

7. Derivative Instruments (continued)

amounts recorded in other liabilities. The Company also accepted securities collateral as of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, with a fair value of \$46 and \$109, respectively, of which the Company has the ability to sell or repledge \$18 and \$81, respectively. As of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, the Company had no repledged securities and did not sell any securities. In addition, as of June 30, 2017, and December 31, 2016, non-cash collateral accepted was held in separate custodial accounts and was not included in the Company's Condensed Consolidated Balance Sheets.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

8. Reserve for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses

Property and Casualty Insurance Products

Roll-forward of Liabilities for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses

	For the	six
	months	ended
	June 30),
	2017	2016
Beginning liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, gross	\$21,83	3\$21,825
Reinsurance and other recoverables	2,776	2,882
Beginning liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, net	19,057	18,943
Provision for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses		
Current accident year	3,563	3,447
Prior accident year development	2	384
Total provision for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses	3,565	3,831
Less: payments		
Current accident year	1,009	1,066
Prior accident years	2,292	2,550
Total payments	3,301	3,616
Ending liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, net	19,321	19,158
Reinsurance and other recoverables [1]	2,809	2,746
Ending liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, gross	\$22,130	0\$21,904
Includes reinsurance recoverables of \$2,350 and \$2,461 for the six mont	hs ended	June 30, 2017 and 2016,

[1] Includes reinsurance recoverables of \$2,350 and \$2,461 for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

(Favorable) Unfavorable Prior Accident Year Development

For the six months ended June 30, 2017 2016 Workers' compensation \$(20)\$(83) Workers' compensation discount accretion 16 14 General liability 66 Package business __ 52 Commercial property (6)(3)Professional liability - (33) Bond (10)(6)Automobile liability - Commercial Lines 20 1 Automobile liability - Personal Lines 140 Homeowners **—** (5) Net asbestos reserves **—** 197 Net environmental reserves 71 Catastrophes (13)(5)Uncollectible reinsurance - (30) 5 Other reserve re-estimates, net 8 \$2 \$384 Total prior accident year development

Re-estimates of prior accident year reserves for the six months ended June 30, 2017

Workers' compensation reserves in Small Commercial were reduced given the continued emergence of favorable frequency for accident years 2013 to 2015. Management has placed additional weight on this favorable experience as it becomes more credible.

General liability reserves were increased for the 2013 to 2016 accident years on a class of business that insures service and maintenance contractors. This increase was partially offset by a decrease in recent accident year reserves for other Middle Market general liability reserves.

Bond business reserves related to recent accident years were reduced as reported losses for commercial and contract surety have emerged favorably.

Automobile liability reserves within Commercial Lines were increased in Small Commercial and large national accounts for the 2013 to 2016 accident years, driven by higher frequency of more severe accidents, including litigated claims.

Catastrophes reserves were reduced primarily due to lower estimates of 2016 wind and hail event losses and a decrease in losses on a 2015 wildfire.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

8. Reserve for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses (continued)

Re-estimates of prior accident year reserves for the six months ended June 30, 2016

Workers' compensation reserves decreased for accident years 2013 through 2015 due to favorable frequency and, to a lesser extent, lower medical severity trends. Loss costs for these accident years continued to emerge favorably and management has been placing additional weight on this favorable experience as it becomes more credible. General liability reserves increased for accident years 2012 through 2015 primarily due to higher severity losses incurred on a class of business that insures service and maintenance contractors.

Small Commercial package business reserves increased due to higher than expected severity on liability claims, principally for accident years 2013 through 2015. Severity for these accident years has developed unfavorably and management has placed more weight on emerged experience.

Professional liability reserves decreased for claims made years 2008 through 2013, primarily for large accounts, including on non-securities class action cases. Claim costs have emerged favorably as these years have matured and management has placed more weight on the emerged experience.

Automobile liability reserves increased in personal lines primarily due to increased bodily injury frequency and severity for the 2015 accident year and increased bodily injury severity for the 2014 accident year. Increases in auto liability loss costs were across both the direct and agency distribution channels.

Asbestos and environmental reserves increased during the period as a result of the 2016 comprehensive annual review. For a discussion of the Company's 2016 review of asbestos and environmental reserves, see Part II, Item 7 MD&A, Critical Accounting Estimates, Property & Casualty Other Operations section in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Uncollectible reinsurance reserves decreased as a result of giving greater weight to favorable collectability experience in recent calendar periods in estimating future collections.

For the civ

Group Life, Disability and Accident Products

Roll-forward of Liabilities for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses

	months	~
	June 30	
	June 30	•
	2017	2016 [1]
Beginning liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, gross	\$5,772	\$5,889
Reinsurance recoverables	208	218
Beginning liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, net	5,564	5,671
Provision for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses		
Current incurral year	1,319	1,287
Prior year's discount accretion	101	105
Prior incurral year development [2]	(112)(98)
Total provision for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses [3]	1,308	1,294
Less: payments		
Current incurral year	542	523
Prior incurral years	833	836
Total payments	1,375	1,359
Ending liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, net	5,497	5,606
Reinsurance recoverables	212	216
Ending liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, gross	\$5,709	\$5,822
[1]		

Certain prior year amounts have been reclassified to conform to the current year presentation for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses.

- Prior incurral year development represents the change in estimated ultimate incurred losses and loss adjustment expenses for prior incurral years on a discounted basis.
 - Includes unallocated loss adjustment expenses of \$48, and \$51 for for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and
- [3]2016, respectively, that are recorded in insurance operating costs and other expenses in the Condensed Consolidated Statements of Operations.

Re-estimates of prior incurral years reserves for the six months ended June 30, 2017

Group Disability- Prior period reserve estimates decreased by approximately \$65 largely driven by group long-term disability claim recoveries higher than prior reserve assumptions. This favorability was partially reduced by lower

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

8. Reserve for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses (continued)

expectation of future benefit offsets, particularly lower Social Security Disability Income approval rates and longer decision turnaround times in the Social Security Administration.

Group Life and Accident (including Group Life Premium Waiver)- Prior period reserve estimates decreased by approximately \$45 largely driven by lower than previously expected claim incidence in Group Life and Group Life Premium Waiver and lower than expected severity on Group Accidental Death & Dismemberment.

Re-estimates of prior incurral years reserves for the six months ended June 30, 2016

Group Disability-Prior period reserve estimates decreased by approximately \$65 largely driven by group long-term disability claim recoveries higher than prior reserve assumptions. This favorability was partially offset by lower Social Security Disability Income approvals driven by lower approval rates and ongoing backlogs in the Social Security Administration.

Group Life and Accident (including Group Life Premium Waiver)- Prior period reserve estimates decreased by approximately \$30 largely driven by lower than previously expected incidence on Group Life Premium Waiver.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

9. Reserve for Future Policy Benefits and Separate Account Liabilities

Changes in Reserves for Future Policy Benefits

	Universal Life - Type	
	Contracts	
	GMDB/GMWB GMDB/GMWB [1] Life Secondary Guarantees	Traditional Total Annuity and Other Contracts [2] Future Policy Benefits
Liability balance as of January 1, 2017 Incurred [3] Paid Change in unrealized investment gains and losses Liability balance as of June 30, 2017 Reinsurance recoverable asset, as of January 1, 2017	\$ 786 \$ 2,627 33 149 (52)— — — \$ 767 \$ 2,776 \$ 432 \$ 2,627	\$ 10,516 \$ 13,929 408 590 (401) (453) 90 90 \$ 10,613 \$ 14,156 \$ 1,392 \$ 4,451
Incurred [3]	22 149	49 220
Paid Reinsurance recoverable asset, as of June 30, 2017	(43)— \$411 \$ 2,776 Universal Life - Type Contracts	(27)(70) \$1,414 \$4,601
	GMDB/GMWB [1] Universal Life Secondary Guarantees	Traditional Total Annuity Future Contracts [2] Total Future Policy Benefits
Liability balance as of January 1, 2016 Incurred [3]	\$ 863 \$ 2,313 41 158	\$ 10,683 \$ 13,859 392 591
Paid	(66)—	(398) (464)
Change in unrealized investment gains and losses	- -	460 460
Liability balance as of June 30, 2016	\$ 838 \$ 2,471	\$11,137 \$14,446
Reinsurance recoverable asset, as of January 1, 2016	\$ 523 \$ 2,313	\$1,478 \$4,314
Incurred [3]	32 158	37 227
Paid	(51)—	(33)(84)
Reinsurance recoverable asset, as of June 30, 2016	\$ 504 \$ 2,471	\$1,482 \$4,457

These liability balances include all GMDB benefits, plus the life-contingent portion of GMWB benefits in excess

^[1] of the return of the GRB. GMWB benefits that make up a shortfall between the account value and the GRB are embedded derivatives held at fair value and are excluded from these balances.

^[2] Represents life-contingent reserves for which the company is subject to insurance and investment risk.

^[3] Includes the portion of assessments established as additions to reserves as well as changes in estimates affecting the reserves.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

9. Reserve for Future Policy Benefits and Separate Account Liabilities (continued)

Account Value by GMDB/GMWB Type as of June 30, 2017

Maximum anniversary value ("MAV") [1]	Value	Net Amou at Risk 8(f'NAR") [Amount at	Weighted Average Attained Age of Annuitant
MAV only		\$ 2,109	\$ 316	71
With 5% rollup [2]	1,155	154	49	71
With Earnings Protection Benefit Rider ("EPB") [3]	3,465	504	79	71
With 5% rollup & EPB	475	104	23	73
Total MAV	18,736	2,871	467	
Asset Protection Benefit ("APB") [4]	10,243	114	76	70
Lifetime Income Benefit ("LIB") — Death Benefit [5]	459	5	5	70
Reset [6] (5-7 years)	2,437	7	6	70
Return of Premium ("ROP") [7]/Other	8,793	59	56	71
Subtotal Variable Annuity with GMDB/GMWB [10]	40,668	\$ 3,056	\$ 610	71
Less: General Account Value with GMDB/GMWB	3,686			
Subtotal Separate Account Liabilities with GMDB	36,982			
Separate Account Liabilities without GMDB	79.764			

Separate Account Liabilities without GMDB 79,764
Total Separate Account Liabilities \$116,746

- [1] MAV GMDB is the greatest of current AV, net premiums paid and the highest AV on any anniversary before age 80 years (adjusted for withdrawals).
- [2] Rollup GMDB is the greatest of the MAV, current AV, net premium paid and premiums (adjusted for withdrawals) accumulated at generally 5% simple interest up to the earlier of age 80 years or 100% of adjusted premiums. EPB GMDB is the greatest of the MAV, current AV, or contract value plus a percentage of the contract's growth.
- [3] The contract's growth is AV less premiums net of withdrawals, subject to a cap of 200% of premiums net of withdrawals.
- [4] APB GMDB is the greater of current AV or MAV, not to exceed current AV plus 25% times the greater of net premiums and MAV (each adjusted for premiums in the past 12 months).
- [5] LIB GMDB is the greatest of current AV; net premiums paid; or, for certain contracts, a benefit amount generally based on market performance that ratchets over time.
- [6] Reset GMDB is the greatest of current AV, net premiums paid and the most recent five to seven year anniversary AV before age 80 years (adjusted for withdrawals).
- [7] ROP GMDB is the greater of current AV or net premiums paid.
- [8] AV includes the contract holder's investment in the separate account and the general account.

NAR is defined as the guaranteed minimum death benefit in excess of the current AV. RNAR represents NAR

- [9] reduced for reinsurance. NAR and RNAR are highly sensitive to equity markets movements and increase when equity markets decline.
- [10] Some variable annuity contracts with GMDB also have a life-contingent GMWB that may provide for benefits in excess of the return of the GRB. Such contracts included in this amount have \$6.3 billion of total account value and weighted average attained age of 73 years. There is no NAR or retained NAR related to these contracts. Includes \$1.6

billion of account value for contracts that had a GMDB at issue but no longer have a GMDB due to certain elections made by policyholders or their beneficiaries.

Account Balance Breakdown of Variable Separate Account

Investments for Contracts with Guarantees

As of As of

Asset type June 30, December 31,

2017 2016

Equity securities (including mutual funds) \$34,135\$ 33,880 Cash and cash equivalents 2,847 3,045 Total \$36,982\$ 36,925

As of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, approximately 15% and 16%, respectively, of the equity securities (including mutual funds), in the preceding table were funds invested in fixed income securities and approximately 85% and 84%, respectively, were funds invested in equity securities.

For further information on guaranteed living benefits that are accounted for at fair value, such as GMWB, see Note 5 - Fair Value Measurements of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
10. Debt

Senior Notes

On March 15, 2017, the Company repaid its \$416, 5.375% senior notes at maturity.

Junior Subordinated Debentures

On February 15, 2017, pursuant to a put option agreement with the Glen Meadow ABC Trust, the Company issued \$500 junior subordinated notes with a scheduled maturity of February 12, 2047, and a final maturity of February 12, 2067. The junior subordinated notes bear interest at an annual rate of three-month LIBOR plus 2.125%, payable quarterly. The Hartford will have the right, on one or more occasions, to defer interest payments due on the junior subordinated notes under specified circumstances.

Upon receipt of the proceeds, the Company entered into a replacement capital covenant (the "RCC"). Under the terms of the RCC, if the Company redeems the notes at any time prior to February 12, 2047 (or such earlier date on which the RCC terminates by its terms) it can only do so with the proceeds from the sale of certain qualifying replacement securities. The RCC also prohibits the Company from redeeming all or any portion of the notes on or prior to February 15, 2022.

In April, 2017, the Company entered into an interest rate swap agreement expiring February 15, 2027 to effectively convert the variable interest payments into fixed interest payments of approximately 4.39%.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

11. Income Taxes

Income Tax Rate Reconciliation

	Three Mon Ende 30,		Ende	Months d June	
	2017	7 2016	2017	2016	5
Tax provision at U.S. federal statutory rate	\$(48	3)\$60	\$122	\$193	3
Tax-exempt interest	(30)(31)(60)(63)
Dividends-received deduction ("DRD")	(19)(21)(38)(43)
Decrease in deferred tax valuation allowance		(53)—	(78)
Stock-based compensation	(1)—	(8)—	
Other	(1)(1)(6)3	
Provision for income taxes	\$(99	9)\$(46	\$10	\$12	

In addition to the effect of tax-exempt interest and DRD, the Company's effective tax rate for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 reflects a \$1 and \$8, respectively, federal income tax benefit related to a deduction for stock-based compensation that vested at a fair value per share greater than the fair value on the date of grant. Additionally, the Company's effective tax rate for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 reflects a \$53 and \$78, respectively, federal income tax benefit from the reduction of the deferred tax asset valuation allowance on the capital loss carryover due to taxable gains on sales of investments during the period.

The separate account DRD is estimated for the current year using information from the most recent return, adjusted for current year equity market performance and other appropriate factors, including estimated levels of corporate dividend payments and

level of policy owner equity account balances. The actual current year DRD can vary from estimates based on, but not limited to, changes in eligible dividends received in the mutual funds, amounts of distribution from these mutual funds, amounts of short-term capital gains at the mutual fund level and the Company's taxable income before the DRD. The Company evaluates its DRD computations on a quarterly basis.

Roll-forward of Unrecognized Tax Benefits

Three Six
Months Months
Ended Ended
June 30, June 30,
2017201620172016

Balance, beginning of period \$12\$ 12 \$12\$ 12

Gross increases - tax positions in prior period — — —
Gross decreases - tax positions in prior period = — — —
Balance, end of period \$12\$ 12 \$12\$ 12

The entire amount of unrecognized tax benefits, if recognized, would affect the effective tax rate in the period of the release.

The federal audit of the years 2012 and 2013 was completed as of March 31, 2017 with no additional adjustments. The Company has received notification from the Internal Revenue Service of its intention to audit the recently acquired subsidiary, Maxum, for its 2014 tax year. Management believes that adequate provision has been made in the consolidated financial statements for any potential adjustments that may result from tax examinations and other tax-related matters for all open tax years.

Net deferred income taxes include the future tax benefits associated with the net operating loss carryover, foreign tax credit carryover, capital loss carryover, and alternative minimum tax credit carryover. Future Tax Benefits

	As of					
	June 30, 2017		Decen 2016	nber 31,	Expiration	
		Expecte	d	Expecte	d	
	Carryo tax amountbenefit,		Carryo vex amountbenefit,		Dates	Amount
Net operating loss carryover - U.S.	\$4,624	gross 1\$ 1,618	\$5,412	gross 2\$ 1,894	2020 2023-2036	\$ 1 6\$ 4,623
Net operating loss carryover - foreign	\$3	\$ <i>—</i>	\$48	\$ 9	No expiration	\$3
Foreign tax credit carryover	\$42	\$ 42	\$56	\$ 56	2021-2024	1\$42
Alternative minimum tax credit carryover	\$777	\$ 777	\$640	\$ 640	No expiration	\$777
General business credit carryover	\$2	\$ 2	\$99	\$ 99	2031-2035	5\$2
Capital loss carryover	\$91	\$ 32	\$ —	\$ <i>—</i>	2022	\$91

Net Operating Loss Carryover

Utilization of these loss carryovers is dependent upon the generation of sufficient future taxable income. Most of the net

operating loss carryover originated from the Company's U.S. and international annuity business, including from the hedging

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
11. Income Taxes (continued)

program. Given the continued run off of the U.S. fixed and variable annuity business, the exposure to taxable losses from the Talcott Resolution business is significantly lessened. Given the expected earnings of its property and casualty, group benefits and mutual fund businesses, the Company expects to generate sufficient taxable income in the

casualty, group benefits and mutual fund businesses, the Company expects to generate sufficient taxable income in the future to utilize its net operating loss carryover. Although the Company projects there will be sufficient future taxable income to fully recover the remainder of the loss carryover, the Company's estimate of the likely realization may change over time.

Tax Credit Carryovers

Alternative Minimum Tax Credits- These credit carryovers are available to offset regular federal income taxes from future taxable income and have no expiration date. Since the Company believes there will be sufficient regular federal taxable income in the future, and these credits have no expiration date, the Company believes it is more likely than not they will be fully utilized and thus no valuation allowance has been provided.

Foreign Tax Credits- As with the alternative minimum tax credits, these credits are available to offset regular federal income taxes from future taxable income. The use of these credits prior to expiration depends on the generation of sufficient taxable income to first utilize all U.S. net operating loss carryovers. However, the Company has identified and begun to purchase certain investments which allow for utilization of the foreign tax credits without first using the net operating loss carryover. Consequently, the Company believes it is more likely than not the foreign tax credit carryover will be fully realized. Accordingly, no valuation allowance has been provided.

Capital Loss Carryover- The Capital loss carryover is a result of the sale of Hartford Financial Products International Limited in May 2017, partially offset by year to date realized taxable capital gains. Utilization of the capital loss carryover requires the Company to realize sufficient taxable capital gains. The Company expects to generate sufficient taxable capital gains in the future to utilize the capital loss carryover, and thus no valuation allowance has been provided. Although the Company projects there will be sufficient future taxable capital gains to fully recover the remainder of the capital loss carryover, the Company's estimate of the likely realization may change over time.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.
NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)
12. Commitments and Contingencies

Litigation

The Hartford is involved in claims litigation arising in the ordinary course of business, both as a liability insurer defending or providing indemnity for third-party claims brought against insureds and as an insurer defending coverage claims brought against it. The Hartford accounts for such activity through the establishment of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expense reserves. Subject to the uncertainties in the following discussion under the caption "Asbestos and Environmental Claims," management expects that the ultimate liability, if any, with respect to such ordinary-course claims litigation, after consideration of provisions made for potential losses and costs of defense, will not be material to the consolidated financial condition, results of operations or cash flows of The Hartford.

The Hartford is also involved in other kinds of legal actions, some of which assert claims for substantial amounts. These actions include, among others, and in addition to the matters in the following discussion, putative state and federal class actions seeking certification of a state or national class. Such putative class actions have alleged, for example, underpayment of claims or improper underwriting practices in connection with various kinds of insurance policies, such as personal and commercial automobile, property, disability, life and inland marine. The Hartford also is involved in individual actions in which punitive damages are sought, such as claims alleging bad faith in the handling of insurance claims or other allegedly unfair or improper business practices. Like many other insurers, The Hartford also has been joined in actions by asbestos plaintiffs asserting, among other things, that insurers had a duty to protect the public from the dangers of asbestos and that insurers committed unfair trade practices by asserting defenses on behalf of their policyholders in the underlying asbestos cases. Management expects that the ultimate liability, if any, with respect to such lawsuits, after consideration of provisions made for estimated losses, will not be material to the consolidated financial condition of The Hartford. Nonetheless, given the large or indeterminate amounts sought in certain of these actions, and the inherent unpredictability of litigation, the outcome in certain matters could, from time to time, have a material adverse effect on the Company's results of operations or cash flows in particular quarterly or annual periods.

In addition to the inherent difficulty of predicting litigation outcomes, the Mutual Funds Litigation identified below purports to seek substantial damages for unsubstantiated conduct spanning a multi-year period based on novel applications of complex legal theories. The alleged damages are not quantified or factually supported in the complaint, and, in any event, the Company's experience shows that demands for damages often bear little relation to a reasonable estimate of potential loss. The application of the legal standard identified by the court for assessing the potentially available damages, as described below, is inherently unpredictable, and no legal precedent has been identified that would aid in determining a reasonable estimate of potential loss. Accordingly, management cannot reasonably estimate the possible loss or range of loss, if any.

Mutual Funds Litigation — In February 2011, a derivative action was brought on behalf of six Hartford retail mutual funds in the United States District Court for the District of New Jersey, alleging that Hartford Investment Financial Services,

LLC ("HIFSCO"), an indirect subsidiary of the Company, received excessive advisory and distribution fees in violation of its statutory fiduciary duty under Section 36(b) of the Investment Company Act of 1940. During the course of the litigation, the claims regarding distribution fees were dismissed without prejudice, the lineup of funds as plaintiffs changed several times, and the plaintiffs added as a defendant Hartford Funds Management Company ("HFMC"), an indirect subsidiary of the Company that assumed the role of advisor to the funds as of January 2013. In June 2015, HFMC and HIFSCO moved for summary judgment, and plaintiffs cross-moved for partial summary judgment with respect to one fund. In March 2016, the court denied the plaintiff's motion, and granted summary judgment for HIFSCO and HFMC with respect to one fund, leaving six funds as plaintiffs: The Hartford Balanced Fund, The Hartford Capital Appreciation Fund, The Hartford Floating Rate Fund, The Hartford Growth Opportunities Fund, The Hartford Healthcare Fund, and The Hartford Inflation Plus Fund. The court further ruled that the appropriate measure of damages on the surviving claims would be the difference, if any, between the actual advisory fees paid through trial

and the fees permitted under the applicable legal standard. A bench trial on the issue of liability was held in November 2016. In February 2017, the court granted judgment for HIFSCO and HFMC as to all claims. Plaintiffs have appealed to the United States Court of Appeals for the Third Circuit.

Asbestos and Environmental Claims –The Company continues to receive asbestos and environmental claims. Asbestos claims relate primarily to bodily injuries asserted by people who came in contact with asbestos or products containing asbestos. Environmental claims relate primarily to pollution and related clean-up costs.

The Company principally relies on exposure-based analysis to estimate the ultimate costs of these claims, both gross and net of reinsurance, and regularly evaluates new account information in assessing its potential asbestos and environmental exposures. The Company supplements this exposure-based analysis with evaluations of the Company's historical direct net loss and expense paid and reported experience, and net loss and expense paid and reported experience by calendar and/or report year.

While the Company believes that its current asbestos and environmental reserves are appropriate, significant uncertainties limit the ability of insurers and reinsurers to estimate the ultimate reserves necessary for unpaid losses and related expenses. The ultimate liabilities, thus, could exceed the currently recorded reserves, and any such additional liability, while not reasonably estimable now, could be material to The Hartford's consolidated operating results and liquidity.

Under an adverse development cover ("ADC") reinsurance agreement with National Indemnity Company ("NICO"), a subsidiary of Berkshire Hathaway Inc., the Company paid \$650 to reinsure adverse development of net asbestos and environmental loss and allocated loss adjustment expense reserves of up to \$1.5 billion above the Company's net asbestos and environmental reserves as of December 31, 2016 of approximately \$1.7 billion.

Under retroactive reinsurance accounting, net adverse asbestos and environmental reserve development after December 31,

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC. NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

12. Commitments and Contingencies (continued)

2016, if any, will result in an offsetting reinsurance recoverable up to the \$1.5 billion limit. Cumulative ceded losses up to the \$650 reinsurance premium paid would be recognized as a dollar-for-dollar offset to direct losses incurred. Cumulative ceded losses exceeding the \$650 reinsurance premium paid would result in a deferred gain. The deferred gain would be recognized over the claim settlement period in the proportion of the amount of cumulative ceded losses collected from the reinsurer to the estimated ultimate reinsurance recoveries. Consequently, until periods when the deferred gain is recognized as a benefit to earnings, cumulative adverse development of asbestos and environmental claims after December 31, 2016 in excess of \$650 may result in significant charges against earnings. Furthermore, there is a risk that cumulative adverse development of asbestos and environmental claims could ultimately exceed the \$1.5 billion treaty limit in which case all adverse development in excess of the treaty limit would be absorbed as a charge to earnings by the Company. In these scenarios, the effect of these changes could be material to the Company's consolidated operating results and liquidity.

Derivative Commitments

Certain of the Company's derivative agreements contain provisions that are tied to the financial strength ratings, as set by nationally recognized statistical agencies, of the individual legal entity that entered into the derivative agreement. If the legal entity's financial strength were to fall below certain ratings, the counterparties to the derivative agreements could demand immediate and ongoing full collateralization and in certain instances enable the counterparties to terminate the agreements and demand immediate settlement of all outstanding derivative positions traded under each impacted bilateral agreement. The settlement amount is determined by netting the derivative positions transacted under each agreement. If the termination rights were to be exercised by the counterparties, it could impact the legal entity's ability to conduct hedging activities by increasing the associated costs and decreasing the willingness of counterparties to transact with the legal entity. The aggregate fair value of all derivative instruments with credit-risk-related contingent features that are in a net liability position as of June 30, 2017 was \$1.3 billion. For this \$1.3 billion, the legal entities have posted collateral of \$897 in the normal course of business. In addition, the Company has posted collateral of \$31 associated with a customized GMWB derivative. Based on derivative market values as of June 30, 2017 a downgrade of one level below the current financial strength ratings by either Moody's or S&P would not require additional assets to be posted as collateral. Based on derivative market values as of June 30, 2017, a downgrade of two levels below the current financial strength ratings by either Moody's or S&P would require additional \$9 of assets to be posted as collateral. These collateral amounts could change as derivative market values change, as a result of changes in our hedging activities or to the extent changes in contractual terms are negotiated. The nature of the collateral that we post, when required, is primarily in the form of U.S. Treasury bills, U.S. Treasury notes and government agency securities.

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

13. Equity

Capital Purchase Program ("CPP") Warrants

As of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively, the Company has 2.9 million and 4.0 million of CPP warrants outstanding and exercisable.

CPP warrant exercises were 0.1 million for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and there were no CPP warrant exercises for the three months ended June 30, 2016. CPP warrant exercises were 1.1 million and 0.2 million for the six months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, respectively.

The declaration of common stock dividends by the Company in excess of a threshold triggers a provision in the Company's warrant agreement with The Bank of New York Mellon resulting

in adjustments to the CPP warrant exercise price. Accordingly, the declaration of a common stock dividend during the three months ended June 30, 2017 resulted in an adjustment to the CPP warrant exercise price. The CPP warrant exercise price was \$9.060 as of June 30, 2017 and \$9.126 as of December 31, 2016.

Equity Repurchase Program

The Company's authorization for equity repurchases is \$1.3 billion for the period October 31, 2016 through December 31, 2017.

During the period July 1, 2017 through July 25, 2017, the Company repurchased approximately 1.6 million common shares for \$85.

Equity Repurchase Activity and Remaining Repurchase Capacity

Three months ended	Common Shares Repurchased	Sh	ares	Paid ner	Ca Uı Re	emaining apacity nder Share epurchase uthorization
(In millions, except for per share data)						
March 31, 2017	6.7	\$	325	\$48.47	\$	975
June 30, 2017	6.6	\$	325	\$49.34	\$	650
Total	13.3	\$	650			

Table of Contents

60

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

14. Changes In and Reclassifications From Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income

Changes in AOCI, Net of Tax for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2017

Changes in 710ci, 11ct of Tax for			.110 1	Bilaca	Jui	10 30	, 2017		
	Change	es in							
	NT 4		ът			г		Pension and	
	Net	OTTI		t Gain			-	Other	AOCI,
	Unreal		Ca	sh Flo	W	Cur	rency		,
	Gain o	Losses		dging		Trai	nslation	Postretiremen	
	Securit	n in OCl	Inc	~ ~	nte		ustments	Plan	tax
	Securit	103	1110	ou unic	iiis	ruj	ustilicitis	Adjustments	
Beginning balance	\$1,413	\$ (4)	\$	58		\$	8	\$ (1,682) \$(207)
OCI before reclassifications	404	1	13			5		(141) 282
Amounts reclassified from AOCI	(62)—	(14	1)	_		495	419
OCI, net of tax	342	1	(1)	5		354	701
Ending balance	\$1,755	\$ (3)	\$	57		\$	13	\$ (1,328) \$494
Changes in AOCI, Net of Tax for	the Six	Months	En	ded Jui	ne	30, 2	2017		
_	Change	es in							
				<i>~</i> .		_		Pension and	
	Net	OTTI	Ne	t Gain	on	Fore	eign	Other	AOCI,
	Unreal	ized	Ca	sh Flo	W	Cur	rency		*
	Gain o	Lösses	He	dging		Trai	nslation	Postretiremen	it net of
	Securit	- 111 ()(C)					ustments	Plan	tax
	Securit	103	1113	sti uiiici	ıııs	Auj	ustilicitts	Adjustments	
Beginning balance	\$1,276	\$ (3)	\$	76		\$	6	\$ (1,692) \$(337)
OCI before reclassifications	564		8			7		(140) 439
Amounts reclassified from AOCI	(85)—	(27)	7)			504	392
OCI, net of tax	479		(19)	7		364	831
Ending balance	\$1,755	\$ (3)	\$	57	•	\$	13	\$ (1,328) \$494

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

14. Changes In and Reclassifications From Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (continued)

Reclassifications fr	rom AOCI
----------------------	----------

Net Unrealized Gain on Securities	Ended	Six s Month Ended 0,June 30 2017	Statement of Operations
Available-for-sale securities	\$95	\$ 131	Net realized capital gains (losses)
Transact for sale securities	95	131	Income before income taxes
	33 \$ 62	46 \$ 85	Income tax expense (benefit) Net income
Net Gains on Cash Flow Hedging			
Instruments			
Interest rate swaps	\$ <i>—</i>	\$4	Net realized capital gains (losses)
Interest rate swaps	16	32	Net investment income
Foreign currency swaps	5	6	Net realized capital gains (losses)
	21	42	Income before income taxes
	7	15	Income tax expense (benefit)
	\$ 14	\$ 27	Net income
Pension and Other Postretirement Plan Adjustments			
Amortization of prior service credit	\$2	\$3	Insurance operating costs and other expenses
Amortization of actuarial loss	(16)(32) Insurance operating costs and other expenses
Settlement loss	(747) (747) Insurance operating costs and other expenses
	(761)(776) Income (loss) before income taxes
Total amounts reclassified from AOCI	\$ (495)\$(504) Income tax expense (benefit)) Net income (loss)) Net income (loss)
61			

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

14. Changes In and Reclassifications From Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (continued)

Changes in AOCI, Net of Tax for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2016

Changes in									
	Net Unreali Gain or Securit	OTTI Ized Losses	Cash Hedg		Cu Tra	reign rrency anslation ljustmen		Pension and Other Postretiremen Plan Adjustments	AOCI, t net of tax
Beginning balance	\$1,801	\$ (15)) \$ 18	34	\$	(49)	\$ (1,667	\$254
OCI before reclassifications	696	3	26		(19))	_	706
Amounts reclassified from AOCI	(60)2	(10)				8	(60)
OCI, net of tax	636	5	16		(19))	8	646
Ending balance	\$2,437	\$ (10)	\$ 20	00	\$	(68)	\$ (1,659	\$900
Changes in AOCI, Net of Tax for	the Six	Months	Ende	d June	30,	2016			
	Change	es in							
	Net Unreali Gain or Securit	Losses in OCI	Cash Hedg		Cu Tra	reign rrency anslation ljustmen		Pension and Other Postretiremen Plan Adjustments	AOCI, t net of tax
Beginning balance OCI before reclassifications Amounts reclassified from AOCI OCI, net of tax Ending balance	\$1,279 1,191 (33 1,158 \$2,437	(6))3 (3)) \$ 13) 95 (25) 70) \$ 20)	(13 — (13)	\$ (1,676 — 17 17 \$ (1,659) \$(329) 1,267 (38) 1,229) \$900

Table of Contents

63

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

14. Changes In and Reclassifications From Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income (continued)

Reclassifications of AOCI

	Three		
		Month	
	Ended June	Ended June	Affected Line Item in the Condensed Consolidated Statement of Operations
	30,	30,	Statement of Operations
	2016	2016	
Net Unrealized Gain on Securities			
Available-for-sale securities	\$ 92	\$ 51	Net realized capital gains (losses)
	92	51	Income before income taxes
	32	18	Income tax expense (benefit)
OTTI I OCI	\$ 60	\$ 33	Net income
OTTI Losses in OCI	¢ (2	¢ (1) Not realized conital gains (lasses)
Other than temporary impairments	\$ (3)	\$ (4) Net realized capital gains (losses) Income (loss) before income taxes
	(3)	(4) meome (1033) before meome taxes
	(1)	(1) Income tax expense (benefit)
		-) Net income (loss)
Net Gains on Cash Flow Hedging			
Instruments			
Interest rate swaps	\$ 2	\$ 7	Net realized capital gains (losses)
Interest rate swaps	15	30	Net investment income
Foreign currency swaps	(2)	2	Net realized capital gains (losses) Income before income taxes
	15	39	income before income taxes
	5	14	Income tax expense (benefit)
	\$ 10	\$ 25	Net income
Pension and Other Postretirement Plan			
Adjustments			
Amortization of prior service credit	\$ 1	\$ 3	Insurance operating costs and other expenses
Amortization of actuarial loss	(14)	(29) Insurance operating costs and other expenses
	(13	(26	Income (loss) before income taxes
	(5)	(9) Income tax expense (benefit)
) Net income (loss)
Total amounts reclassified from AOCI	\$ 60	\$ 38	Net income

Table of Contents

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC.

NOTES TO CONDENSED CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS (continued)

15. Employee Benefit Plans

The Company's employee benefit plans are described in Note 18 - Employee Benefit Plans of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in The Hartford's 2016 Annual Report on Form 10-K.

On June 30, 2017, the Company transferred invested assets and cash from pension plan assets to purchase a group annuity contract that transferred approximately \$1.6 billion of the Company's outstanding pension benefit obligations related to certain U.S. retirees; terminated vested participants; and beneficiaries. As a result of this transaction, in the second quarter of 2017, the Company recognized a pre-tax settlement charge of \$750 (\$488 after-tax) and a reduction to shareholders' equity of \$144. In connection with this transaction, the Company expects to make a contribution of approximately \$300 to the U.S. qualified pension plan by year-end 2017 in order to maintain the plan's pre-transaction funded status.

Beginning with the first quarter of 2017, the Company adopted the full yield curve approach in the estimation of the interest cost component of net periodic benefit costs for its qualified and non-qualified pension plans and the postretirement benefit plan. The full yield curve approach applies the specific spot rates along the yield curve that are used in its determination of the projected benefit obligation at the beginning of the year. The change has

been made to provide a better estimate of the interest cost component of net periodic benefit cost by better aligning projected benefit cash flows with corresponding spot rates on the yield curve rather than using a single weighted average discount rate derived from the yield curve as had been done historically.

This change does not affect the measurement of the Company's total benefit obligations as the change in the interest cost in net income is completely offset in the actuarial (gain) loss reported for the period in other comprehensive income. The change reduced the before tax interest cost component of net periodic benefit cost by \$9 and \$18 for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, respectively. The discount rate being used to measure interest cost during 2017 is 3.58%, 3.55% and 3.13% for the qualified pension plan, non-qualified pension plan and postretirement benefit plan, respectively. Under the Company's historical estimation approach, the weighted average discount rate for the interest cost component would have been 4.22%, 4.19% and 3.97% for the qualified pension plan, non-qualified pension plan and postretirement benefit plan, respectively. The Company accounted for the change in estimation approach as a change in estimate, and accordingly, is recognizing the effect prospectively beginning in 2017. Components of Net Periodic Cost (Benefit)

	Pension Benefits Other Postretirement Benefits							
	Three Mo	onths	Three Months Ended June					
	Ended Ju	ine 30,	Tille	iic 50,				
	2017	2016	2017			2016		
Service cost	\$ 1	\$ 1	\$			\$	_	
Interest cost	49	59	2			3		
Expected return on plan assets	(80)	(76)	(2)	(3)	
Amortization of prior service credit	_		(2)	(1)	
Amortization of actuarial loss	15	13	1			1		
Settlements	750	_	_			—		
Net periodic cost (benefit)	\$ 735	\$ (3)	\$	(1)	\$	_	
Components of Net Periodic Cost (I	Benefit)							
Pension Benefits Other Postretirement Benefits								

	Pension	n Benefit	s Other Postretirement Benefits							
	Six mo	onths	Six months ended June 30,							
	ended.	June 30,								
	2017	2016	2017	2016						
Service cost	\$ 2	\$ 1	\$ —	\$ —						
Interest cost	98	118	4	6						
Expected return on plan assets	(159) (153) (4) (5)						

Amortization of prior service credit	-		(3)	(3)
Amortization of actuarial loss	30	27	2			2	
Settlements	750		—				
Net periodic cost (benefit)	\$ 721	\$ (7)) \$	(1)	\$	

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Item 2. MANAGEMENT'S DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS OF FINANCIAL CONDITION AND RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

(Dollar amounts in millions except share data unless otherwise stated)

The Hartford provides projections and other forward-looking information in the following discussions, which contain many forward-looking statements, particularly relating to the Company's future financial performance. These forward-looking statements are estimates based on information currently available to the Company, are made pursuant to the safe harbor provisions of the Private Securities Litigation Reform Act of 1995 and are subject to the cautionary statements set forth on pages 3 and 4 of this Form 10-Q. Actual results are likely to differ, and in the past have differed, materially from those forecast by the Company, depending on the outcome of various factors, including, but not limited to, those set forth in the following discussion and in Part I, Item 1A, Risk Factors in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report, and those identified from time to time in our other filings with the Securities and Exchange Commission. The Hartford undertakes no obligation to publicly update any forward-looking statements, whether as a result of new information, future developments or otherwise.

On May 10, 2017, the Company completed the sale of its U.K. property and casualty run-off subsidiaries. The operating results of the Company's U.K. property and casualty run-off subsidiaries are included in the P&C Other Operations reporting segment. For discussion of this transaction, see Note 2 - Business Disposition of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

On July 29, 2016, the Company completed the acquisition of Maxum Specialty Insurance Group and Lattice Strategies LLC. Maxum's revenue and earnings since the acquisition date are included in the operating results of the Company's Commercial Lines reporting segment. Lattice's revenue and earnings since the acquisition date are included in the operating results of the Company's Mutual Funds reporting segment.

Certain reclassifications have been made to historical financial information presented in Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations ("MD&A") to conform to the current period presentation. Fee income from installment fees reported by the Commercial Lines and Personal Lines reporting segments has been reclassified from underwriting expenses to fee income and included in total revenues. The reclassification of installment fees did not impact previously reported underwriting gain (loss), underwriting ratios, or net income (loss) either in the Commercial Lines or Personal Lines reporting segments and did not impact previously reported consolidated net income or core earnings.

Separately, the flood servicing business has been realigned from Specialty Commercial within the Commercial Lines reporting segment to the Personal Lines reporting segment. This realignment did not materially impact previously reported Commercial Lines or Personal Lines underwriting results or net income. The realignment of the flood servicing business did not impact previously reported consolidated net income or core earnings.

The Hartford defines increases or decreases greater than or equal to 200% as "NM" or not meaningful.

INDEX

Description	Page
Key Performance Measures and Ratios	<u>65</u>
The Hartford's Operations	<u>70</u>
Consolidated Results of Operations	<u>74</u>
Investment Results	<u>76</u>
Critical Accounting Estimates	<u>79</u>
Commercial Lines	<u>88</u>
Personal Lines	<u>92</u>
Property & Casualty Other Operations	<u>97</u>
Group Benefits	<u>98</u>
Mutual Funds	<u>101</u>

Talcott Resolution	<u>103</u>
<u>Corporate</u>	<u>106</u>
Enterprise Risk Management	<u>107</u>
Capital Resources and Liquidity	<u>120</u>
Impact of New Accounting Standards	<u>126</u>

KEY PERFORMANCE MEASURES AND RATIOS

The Company considers the measures and ratios in the following discussion to be key performance indicators for its businesses. Management believes that these ratios and measures are useful in understanding the underlying trends in The Hartford's businesses. However, these key performance indicators should only be used in conjunction with, and not in lieu of, the results presented in the segment discussions that follow in this MD&A. These ratios and measures may not be comparable to other performance measures used by the Company's competitors.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Definitions of Non-GAAP and Other Measures and Ratios

Account Value- includes policyholders' balances for investment and insurance contracts and reserves for certain future policy benefits insurance contracts. Account value is a measure used by the Company because a significant portion of the Company's fee income is based upon the level of account value. These revenues increase or decrease with a rise or fall in assets under management whether caused by changes in the market or through net flows.

Assets Under Management ("AUM")- include account values, mutual fund and ETP assets. AUM is a measure used by the Company because a significant portion of the Company's revenues are based upon asset values. These revenues increase or decrease with a rise or fall in AUM whether caused by changes in the market or through net flows.

Book Value per Diluted Share- a U.S. GAAP financial measure that represents a per share assessment of the value of a company's equity. It is calculated by dividing (a) common stockholders' equity by (b) common shares outstanding and dilutive potential common shares. The Company provides book value per diluted share to enable investors to assess the value of the Company's equity.

Catastrophe Ratio- (a component of the loss and loss adjustment expense ratio) represents the ratio of catastrophe losses incurred in the current calendar year (net of reinsurance) to earned premiums and includes catastrophe losses incurred for both the current and prior accident years. A catastrophe is an event that causes \$25 or more in industry insured property losses and affects a significant number of property and casualty policyholders and insurers. The catastrophe ratio includes the effect of catastrophe losses, but does not include the effect of reinstatement premiums. Combined Ratio- the sum of the loss and loss adjustment expense ratio, the expense ratio and the policyholder dividend

ratio. This ratio is a relative measurement that describes the related cost of losses and expenses for every \$100 of earned premiums. A combined ratio below 100 demonstrates underwriting profit; a combined ratio above 100 demonstrates underwriting losses.

Core Earnings- a non-GAAP measure, is an important measure of the Company's operating performance. The Company believes that core earnings provides investors with a valuable measure of the underlying performance of the Company's businesses because it reveals trends in our insurance and financial services businesses that may be obscured by including the net effect of certain realized capital gains and losses, certain restructuring and other costs, pension settlements, loss on extinguishment of debt, reinsurance gains and losses from disposal of businesses, income tax benefit from reduction in deferred income tax valuation allowance, discontinued operations, and the impact of Unlocks to deferred policy acquisition costs ("DAC"), sales inducement assets ("SIA'), and death and other insurance benefit reserve balances. Some realized capital gains and losses are primarily driven by investment decisions and external economic developments, the nature and timing of which are unrelated to the insurance and underwriting aspects of our business. Accordingly, core earnings excludes the effect of all realized gains and losses (net of tax and the effects of DAC) that tend to be highly variable from period to period based on capital market conditions. The Company believes, however, that some realized capital gains and losses are integrally related to our insurance operations, so core earnings includes net realized gains and losses such as net periodic settlements on credit derivatives. These net realized gains and losses are directly related to an offsetting item included in the income statement such as net investment income. Net income (loss) is the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measure. Core earnings should not be considered as a substitute for net income (loss) and does not reflect the overall profitability of the Company's business. Therefore, the Company believes that it is useful for investors to evaluate both net income (loss) and core earnings when reviewing the Company's performance.

Reconciliation of Net Income (Loss) to Core Earnings

Three Months Six Months Ended June 30,

	2017	2016	2017	2016	
Net income (loss)	\$(40)\$216	\$338	\$539	
Less: Unlock benefit, before tax	20	18	38	31	
Less: Net realized capital gains (losses) after DAC, excluded from core earnings, before tax	75	51	55	(97)
Less: Pension settlement, before tax	(750)—	(750))—	
Less: Income tax benefit [1]	226	25	228	98	
Core earnings	\$389	\$122	\$767	\$507	

[1] Includes income tax benefit on items not included in core earnings and other federal income tax benefits. Core Earnings Margin- a non-GAAP financial measure that the Company uses to evaluate, and believes is an important measure of, the Group Benefits segment's operating performance. Core earnings margin is calculated by dividing core earnings by revenues excluding buyouts and realized gains (losses). Net income margin is the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measure. The Company believes that core earnings margin

provides investors with a valuable measure of the performance of Group Benefits because it reveals trends in the business that may be obscured by the effect of buyouts and realized gains (losses). Core earnings margin should not be considered as a substitute for net income margin and does not reflect the overall profitability of Group Benefits. Therefore, the Company believes it is important for investors to evaluate both core earnings margin and net

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

income margin when reviewing performance. A reconciliation of net income margin to core earnings margin is set forth in the Results of Operations section within MD&A - Group Benefits.

Expense Ratio- for the underwriting segments of Commercial Lines and Personal Lines is the ratio of underwriting expenses less fee income, to earned premiums. Underwriting expenses include the amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs and insurance operating costs and expenses, including certain centralized services costs and bad debt expense. Deferred policy acquisition costs include commissions, taxes, licenses and fees and other incremental direct underwriting expenses and are amortized over the policy term.

The expense ratio for Group Benefits is expressed as the ratio of insurance operating costs and other expenses and amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs, to premiums and other considerations, excluding buyout premiums. Fee Income-largely driven from amounts earned as a result of contractually defined percentages of assets under management, including account value of annuities and other products. These fees are generally earned on a daily basis. Therefore, the growth in assets under management either through positive net flows or net sales, or favorable market performance will have a favorable impact on fee income. Conversely, either negative net flows or net sales, or unfavorable market performance will reduce fee income. Fee income also includes installment billing fees charged to Commercial Lines and Personal Lines insureds.

Full Surrender Rates- an internal measure of contract surrenders calculated using annualized full surrenders divided by a two-point average of annuity account values. The full surrender rate represents full contract liquidation and excludes partial withdrawals.

Loss and Loss Adjustment Expense Ratio- a measure of the cost of claims incurred in the calendar year divided by earned premium and includes losses incurred for both the current and prior accident years, as well as the costs of mortality and morbidity and other contractholder benefits to policyholders. Among other factors, the loss and loss adjustment expense ratio needed for the Company to achieve its targeted return on equity fluctuates from year to year based on changes in the expected investment yield over the claim settlement period, the timing of expected claim settlements and the targeted returns set by management based on the competitive environment.

The loss and loss adjustment expense ratio is affected by claim frequency and claim severity, particularly for shorter-tail property lines of business, where the emergence of claim frequency and severity is credible and likely indicative of ultimate losses. Claim frequency represents the percentage change in the average number of reported claims per unit of exposure in the current accident year compared to that of the previous accident year. Claim severity represents the percentage change in the estimated average cost per claim in the current accident year compared to that of the previous accident year. As one of the factors used to determine pricing, the Company's practice is to first make an overall assumption about claim frequency and severity for a given line of business and then, as part of the ratemaking process, adjust the assumption as appropriate for the particular state, product or coverage.

Loss and Loss Adjustment Expense Ratio before Catastrophes and Prior Accident Year Development- a measure of the cost of non-catastrophe claims incurred in the current accident year divided by earned premiums. Management believes that the current accident year loss and loss adjustment expense ratio before catastrophes is a performance measure that is useful to investors as it removes the impact of volatile and unpredictable catastrophe losses and prior accident year development.

Loss Ratio, excluding Buyouts- utilized for the Group Benefits segment and is expressed as a ratio of benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses to premiums and other considerations, excluding buyout premiums. Since Group Benefits occasionally buys a block of claims for a stated premium amount, the Company excludes this buyout from the loss ratio used for evaluating the underwriting results of the business as buyouts may distort the loss ratio. Buyout premiums represent takeover of open claim liabilities and other non-recurring premium amounts.

Mutual Fund and Exchange-Traded Product Assets- owned by the shareholders of those products and not by the Company and therefore are not reflected in the Company's consolidated financial statements. Mutual fund and ETP assets are a measure used by the Company primarily because a significant portion of the Company's revenues are

based upon asset values. These revenues increase or decrease with a rise or fall in AUM whether caused by changes in the market or through net flows.

New Business Written Premium- represents the amount of premiums charged for policies issued to customers who were not insured with the Company in the previous policy term. New business written premium plus renewal policy written premium equals total written premium.

Policies in Force- represent the number of policies with coverage in effect as of the end of the period. The number of policies in force is a growth measure used for Personal Lines and standard commercial lines within Commercial Lines and is affected by both new business growth and policy count retention.

Policy Count Retention- represents the ratio of the number of policies renewed during the period divided by the number of policies available to renew. The number of policies available to renew represents the number of policies, net of any cancellations, written in the previous policy term. Policy count retention is affected by a number of factors, including the percentage of renewal policy quotes accepted and decisions by the Company to non-renew policies because of specific policy underwriting concerns or because of a decision to reduce premium writings in certain classes of business or states. Policy count retention is also affected by advertising and rate actions taken by competitors.

Policyholder Dividend Ratio- the ratio of policyholder dividends to earned premium.

Prior Accident Year Loss and Loss Adjustment Expense Ratio- represents the increase (decrease) in the estimated cost of settling catastrophe and non-catastrophe

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

claims incurred in prior accident years as recorded in the current calendar year divided by earned premiums. Reinstatement Premiums- represents additional ceded premium paid for the reinstatement of the amount of reinsurance coverage that was reduced as a result of a reinsurance loss payment.

Renewal Earned Price Increase (Decrease)- Written premiums are earned over the policy term, which is six months for certain Personal Lines automobile business and twelve months for substantially all of the remainder of the Company's Property and Casualty business. Since the Company earns premiums over the six to twelve month term of the policies, renewal earned price increases (decreases) lag renewal written price increases (decreases) by six to twelve months. Renewal Written Price Increase (Decrease)- for Commercial Lines, represents the combined effect of rate changes, amount of insurance and individual risk pricing decisions per unit of exposure on policies that renewed. For Personal Lines, renewal written price increases represent the total change in premium per policy on those policies that renewed and includes the combined effect of rate changes, amount of insurance and other changes in exposure. For Personal Lines, other changes in exposure include, but are not limited to, the effect of changes in number of drivers, vehicles and incidents, as well as changes in customer policy elections, such as deductibles and limits. The rate component represents the change in rate filed with and approved by state regulators during the period and the amount of insurance represents the change in the value of the rating base, such as model year/vehicle symbol for automobiles, building replacement costs for property and wage inflation for workers' compensation. A number of factors affect renewal written price increases (decreases) including expected loss costs as projected by the Company's pricing actuaries, rate filings approved by state regulators, risk selection decisions made by the Company's underwriters and marketplace competition. Renewal written price changes reflect the property and casualty insurance market cycle. Prices tend to increase for a particular line of business when insurance carriers have incurred significant losses in that line of business in the recent past or the industry as a whole commits less of its capital to writing exposures in that line of business. Prices tend to decrease when recent loss experience has been favorable or when competition among insurance carriers increases. Renewal written price statistics are subject to change from period to period, based on a number of factors, including changes in actuarial estimates and the effect of subsequent cancellations and non-renewals, and modifications made to better reflect ultimate pricing achieved.

Return on Assets ("ROA"), Core Earnings- a non-GAAP financial measure that the Company uses to evaluate, and believes is an important measure of, certain of the segment's operating performance. ROA is the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measure. The Company believes that ROA, core earnings, provides investors with a valuable measure of the performance of certain of the Company's on-going businesses because it reveals trends in our businesses that may be obscured by the effect of realized gains (losses). ROA, core earnings, should not be considered as a substitute for ROA and does not reflect the overall profitability of our businesses. Therefore, the Company believes it is important for investors to evaluate both ROA, core earnings, and ROA when reviewing the Company's performance.

ROA, core earnings is calculated by dividing core earnings by a daily average AUM. A reconciliation of ROA to ROA, core earnings is set forth in the Results of Operations section within MD&A - Mutual Funds. Underlying Combined Ratio- a non-GAAP financial measure, represents the combined ratio before catastrophes and prior accident year development. Combined ratio is the most directly comparable U.S. GAAP measure. The Company believes the underlying combined ratio is an important measure of the trend in profitability since it removes the impact of volatile and unpredictable catastrophe losses and prior accident year loss and loss adjustment expense reserve development. A reconciliation of combined ratio to underlying combined ratio is set forth in the Results of Operations section within MD&A - Commercial Lines and Personal Lines.

Underwriting Gain (Loss)- The Company's management evaluates profitability of the P&C businesses primarily on the basis of underwriting gain (loss). Underwriting gain (loss) is a before-tax measure that represents earned premiums less incurred losses, loss adjustment expenses and underwriting expenses. Underwriting gain (loss) is influenced significantly by earned premium growth and the adequacy of the Company's pricing. Underwriting profitability over

time is also greatly influenced by the Company's pricing and underwriting discipline, which seeks to manage exposure to loss through favorable risk selection and diversification, its management of claims, its use of reinsurance and its ability to manage its expense ratio, which it accomplishes through economies of scale and its management of acquisition costs and other underwriting expenses. Net income (loss) is the most directly comparable GAAP measure. The Company believes that underwriting gain (loss) provides investors with a valuable measure of before-tax profitability derived from underwriting activities, which are managed separately from the Company's investing activities. A reconciliation of underwriting gain (loss) to net income (loss) for Commercial Lines, Personal Lines and Property & Casualty Other Operations is set forth in segment sections of MD&A.

Written and Earned Premiums- Written premium is a statutory accounting financial measure which represents the amount of premiums charged for policies issued, net of reinsurance, during a fiscal period. Earned premium is a U.S. GAAP and statutory measure. Premiums are considered earned and are included in the financial results on a pro rata basis over the policy period. Management believes that written premium is a performance measure that is useful to investors as it reflects current trends in the Company's sale of property and casualty insurance products. Written and earned premium are recorded net of ceded reinsurance premium.

Traditional life insurance type products, such as those sold by Group Benefits, collect premiums from policyholders in exchange for financial protection for the policyholder from a specified insurable loss, such as death or disability. These premiums together with net investment income earned from the overall investment strategy are used to pay the contractual obligations under these insurance contracts. Two major factors, new sales and persistency, impact premium growth. Sales can increase or decrease in a given year based on a number of factors, including but not limited to, customer demand for the Company's product offerings, pricing competition, distribution channels and the

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Company's reputation and ratings. Persistency refers to the percentage of policies remaining in-force from year-to-year.

THE HARTFORD'S OPERATIONS

Overview

The Hartford conducts business principally in six reporting segments including Commercial Lines, Personal Lines, Property & Casualty Other Operations, Group Benefits, Mutual Funds and Talcott Resolution, as well as a Corporate category. The Hartford includes in its Corporate category the Company's capital raising activities (including debt financing and related interest expense, purchase accounting adjustments related to goodwill and other expenses not allocated to the reporting segments).

The Company derives its revenues principally from: (a) premiums earned for insurance coverage provided to insureds; (b) fee income, including asset management fees, on separate account, mutual fund and ETP assets, mortality and expense fees, as well as cost of insurance charges; (c) net investment income; (d) fees earned for services provided to third parties; and (e) net realized capital gains and losses. Premiums charged for insurance coverage are earned principally on a pro rata basis over the terms of the related policies in-force. Asset management fees and mortality and expense fees are primarily generated from separate account assets and assets under management. Cost of insurance charges are assessed on the net amount at risk for investment-oriented life insurance products.

The profitability of the Company's property and casualty insurance businesses over time is greatly influenced by the Company's underwriting discipline, which seeks to manage exposure to loss through favorable risk selection and diversification, its management of claims, its use of reinsurance, the size of its in force block, actual mortality and morbidity experience, and its ability to manage its expense ratio which it accomplishes through economies of scale and its management of acquisition costs and other underwriting expenses. Pricing adequacy depends on a number of factors, including the ability to obtain regulatory approval for rate changes, proper evaluation of underwriting risks, the ability to project future loss cost frequency and severity based on historical loss experience adjusted for known trends, the Company's response to rate actions taken by competitors, its expense levels and expectations about regulatory and legal developments. The Company seeks to price its insurance policies such that insurance premiums and future net investment income earned on premiums received will cover underwriting expenses and the ultimate cost of paying claims reported on the policies and provide for a profit margin. For many of its insurance products, the Company is required to obtain approval for its premium rates from state insurance departments.

The financial results in the Company's mutual fund, ETP and variable annuity businesses depend largely on the amount of the contractholder or shareholder account value or assets under management on which it earns fees and the level of fees charged. Changes in account value or assets under management are driven by two main factors: net flows, and the market return of the funds, which is heavily influenced by the return realized in the equity and fixed income markets. Net flows are comprised of deposits less withdrawals and surrenders, redemptions, death benefits, policy charges and annuitizations of investment type contracts, such as variable annuity contracts. In the mutual fund and ETP business, net flows are known as net sales. Net sales are comprised of new sales less redemptions by mutual fund and ETP shareholders. The Company uses the average daily value of the S&P 500 Index as an indicator for evaluating market returns of the underlying account portfolios for the variable annuity business. Financial results of variable products are highly correlated to the growth in account values or assets under management since these products generally earn fee income on a daily basis. Equity and fixed income market movements could also result in benefits for or charges against DAC.

The profitability of fixed annuities and other "spread-based" products depends largely on the Company's ability to earn target spreads between earned investment rates on its general account assets and interest credited to policyholders. The investment return, or yield, on invested assets is an important element of the Company's earnings since insurance products are priced with the assumption that premiums received can be invested for a period of time before benefits, loss and loss adjustment expenses are paid. Due to the need to maintain sufficient liquidity to satisfy claim obligations, the majority of the Company's invested assets have been held in available-for-sale securities, including, among other asset classes, equities, corporate bonds, municipal bonds, government debt, short-term debt,

mortgage-backed securities and asset-backed securities and collateralized debt obligations.

The primary investment objective for the Company is to maximize economic value, consistent with acceptable risk parameters, including the management of credit risk and interest rate sensitivity of invested assets, while generating sufficient after-tax income to meet policyholder and corporate obligations. Investment strategies are developed based on a variety of factors including business needs, regulatory requirements and tax considerations.

For further information on the Company's reporting segments refer to Part I, Item 1, Business - Reporting Segments in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Financial Highlights

Net Income (Loss) Net Income (Loss) per Diluted Share Book Value per Diluted Share

Net income (loss) decreased to a \$40 net loss, or \$0.11 per basic share and \$0.11 per diluted share, from second quarter 2016 net income of \$216, or \$0.55 per basic share and \$0.54 per diluted share, primarily due to a \$488, after-tax, pension settlement charge in second quarter 2017, partially offset by the effect of \$228, after-tax, of unfavorable reserve development in second quarter 2016 and the accretive effect of share repurchases over the past year.

Common share repurchases during second quarter 2017 totaled \$325, or 6.6 million shares and \$173 of dividends were paid to shareholders.

Book value per diluted share increased to \$46.84 from \$44.35 as of December 31, 2016 as a result of a 3% decrease in common shares outstanding and dilutive potential common shares and a 2% increase in stockholders' equity resulting primarily from net income and an increase in accumulated other comprehensive income (AOCI) over the six month period, partially offset by common dividends and share repurchases. AOCI increased due to higher net unrealized capital gains and a reduction in unamortized actuarial losses on benefit plans due to a pension settlement in second quarter 2017.

Net Investment Income Investment Yield After-tax

Net investment income decreased 3% to \$715 compared with second quarter 2016 primarily due to lower asset levels, partially offset by higher income from investments in limited partnerships and alternative investments. Net realized capital gains on sales increased compared with second quarter 2016 primarily due to higher net gains on sales as well as lower net losses on non-qualifying interest rate derivatives.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Annualized investment yield of 2.9%, after-tax, decreased from 3.0%, after-tax, compared with second quarter 2016, primarily due to reinvesting at lower rates.

Net unrealized gains, after-tax, in the investment portfolio increased by \$342 in second quarter 2017 due to tighter credit spreads and lower long-term interest rates.

Written Premiums Combined Ratio

Written premiums decreased 1% compared with second quarter 2016 for Property & Casualty reflecting an increase in Commercial Lines more than offset by a decrease in Personal Lines.

Combined ratio for Property & Casualty decreased 14.9 points to 97.1 compared with a combined ratio of 112.0 in second quarter 2016, largely due to unfavorable reserve development in second quarter 2016 of \$351, before-tax, and a decrease in current accident year catastrophe losses, partially offset by a higher current accident year loss ratio before catastrophes in commercial property, commercial lines automobile and personal lines homeowners. Catastrophe losses of \$155, before tax, decreased from catastrophe losses of \$184, before tax, in second quarter 2016, largely due to less severe wind and hail events in second quarter 2017.

Prior accident year development was a net favorable \$10, before tax, in second quarter 2017, primarily due to a release of prior year catastrophe reserves. Reserve development was a net unfavorable \$351, before tax, in second quarter 2016, largely due to an increase in reserves for asbestos and environmental and Personal Lines auto liability. Net Income Margin - Group Benefits Net Income - Talcott Resolution

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Net income margin for Group Benefits increased to 7.5% from 6.0% in second quarter 2016, due to higher earned premiums and lower incurred loss costs in both group disability and group life.

Net income for Talcott Resolution was \$105 compared with \$104 in second quarter 2016, as higher net realized capital gains and lower insurance operating costs and other expenses was largely offset by lower net investment income and fee income due to the continued runoff of the business.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

CONSOLIDATED RESULTS OF OPERATIONS

The Consolidated Results of Operations should be read in conjunction with the Company's Consolidated Financial Statements and the related Notes beginning on page F-1 as well as with the segment operating results sections of MD&A.

	Three Months Ended				Six Months Ended			
	June 30,				June 30,			
	2017	2016	Cha	nge	2017	2016	Cha	nge
Earned premiums	\$3,490	\$3,444	1	%	\$6,963	\$6,848	2	%
Fee income	466	441	6	%	921	886	4	%
Net investment income	715	735	(3	%)	1,443	1,431	1	%
Net realized capital gains (losses)	75	53	42	%	55	(102)154	%
Other revenues	23	23		%	42	43	(2	%)
Total revenues	4,769	4,696	2	%	9,424	9,106	3	%
Benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses	2,767	3,142	(12	%)	5,524	5,783	(4	%)
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs	368	368		%	731	742	(1	%)
Insurance operating costs and other expenses	1,692	931	82	%	2,657	1,859	43	%
Interest expense	81	85	(5	%)	164	171	(4	%)
Total benefits, losses and expenses	4,908	4,526	8	%	9,076	8,555	6	%
Income (loss) before income taxes	(139)170	(182)	2%)	348	551	(37	%)
Income tax expense (benefit)	(99)(46)(115	(%)	10	12	(17	%)
Net income (loss)	\$(40)\$216	(119) %)	\$338	\$539	(37	%)
		_						

Three months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2016

Net income (loss) decreased by \$256 primarily due to a pension settlement charge of \$488, after-tax, in second quarter 2017, largely offset by the effect of adverse prior accident year reserve development of \$228, after-tax, in second quarter 2016. Apart from those impacts, net income was higher driven by an increase in earned premiums, fee income and net realized capital gains, a decrease in catastrophe losses and a decrease in Group Benefits life incurred losses. Partially offsetting these increases was a decrease in net investment income and an increase in Property and Casualty current accident year loss costs before catastrophes.

Earned premiums increased by 1% or \$46, before tax, reflecting growth of 4% in Commercial Lines, including the effect of the Maxum acquisition, and 2% in Group Benefits, partially offset by a 5% decrease in Personal Lines. For a discussion of the Company's operating results by segment, see MD&A - Results of Operations by Segment. Fee income increased reflecting a 17% increase in Mutual Funds, partially offset by a 3% decline in Talcott Resolution. For a discussion of the Company's operating results by segment, see MD&A - Results of Operations by segment.

Net investment income decreased primarily due to lower asset levels as a result of the continued run off of Talcott Resolution, partially offset by higher income from limited partnerships and other alternative investments. For further discussion of investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results,

Net Investment Income (Loss).

Net realized capital gains increased due to net gains on sales as a result of duration, liquidity and credit management within corporate, U.S. treasury securities, and equity securities as well as lower net losses on non-qualifying interest rate derivatives. For further discussion of investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses).

Benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses decreased in both Property & Casualty and Group Benefits with the decrease in Group Benefits primarily due to lower losses on group life business. The net decrease in incurred losses

for Property & Casualty was driven by:

Current accident year losses and loss adjustment expenses before catastrophes in Property & Casualty increased \$19, before tax, primarily resulting from the effect of Commercial Lines earned premium growth in Small Commercial, higher loss costs in Small Commercial automobile and Middle Market commercial property and higher loss costs in homeowners, partially offset by the effect of lower Personal Lines earned premium and lower Personal Lines auto liability loss costs.

Current accident year catastrophe losses of \$155, before tax, for the three months ended June 30, 2017, compared to \$184, before tax, for the prior year period. Catastrophe losses in 2017 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail events across various U.S. geographic regions, primarily in the Midwest, Texas and Colorado. Catastrophe losses in 2016 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail events across various U.S. geographic regions, concentrated in Texas and the plains. For additional information, see MD&A -

Critical Accounting Estimates, Property & Casualty Insurance Product Reserves, Net of Reinsurance. Net prior accident year reserve development in Property & Casualty was favorable \$10, before tax, for the three months ended June 30, 2017, compared to unfavorable reserve development of \$351, before tax, for the prior year period. Prior accident year development in 2016 was largely due to a \$268 increase in asbestos and environmental reserves and a \$75 increase in Personal Lines auto liability reserves. For additional information, see MD&A - Critical Accounting Estimates, Reserve Roll Forwards and Development.

Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs was flat year over year as higher amortization in Commercial Lines was offset by lower amortization in Personal Lines, in line with changes in earned premium in those businesses. Insurance operating costs and other expenses increased primarily due to a \$750 pension settlement charge in second quarter 2017. Apart from the pension settlement charge, insurance operating costs and other expenses increased by 1%, primarily driven by higher underwriting expenses in Commercial Lines and higher variable expenses in Mutual Funds, partially offset by lower direct marketing costs in Personal Lines. For additional information on the pension settlement charge in second quarter 2017, see Note 15 - Employee Benefit Plans of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Income tax benefit increased for the three months ended June 30, 2017, primarily due to a \$309 change from pre-tax income to a pre-tax loss and the effect of federal income tax benefits of \$53 for the three months ended June 30, 2016 arising from the reduction of the deferred tax asset valuation allowance on capital loss carryovers.

Differences between the Company's effective income tax rate and the U.S. statutory rate of 35% are due primarily to tax-exempt interest earned on invested assets, the dividends received deduction and changes in the valuation allowance recorded on capital loss carryovers. For further discussion of income taxes, see Note 11 - Income Taxes of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2016

Net income decreased primarily due to a pension settlement charge of \$488, after-tax, in the six months ended June 30, 2017, largely offset by the effect of adverse prior accident year reserve development of \$250, after-tax, in the first half of 2016. Apart from those impacts, net income was higher as an increase in earned premiums, fee income and a change to net realized capital gains from net realized capital losses in the prior year was largely offset by an increase in Property and Casualty current accident year loss costs and an increase in insurance operating costs and other expenses, partly driven by a state guaranty fund assessment in Group Benefits in the first six months of 2017. Earned premiums increased by 2% or \$115, before tax, reflecting growth of 4% in Commercial Lines, including the effect of the Maxum acquisition, and 3% in Group Benefits, partially offset by a 4% decrease in Personal Lines. For a discussion of the

Company's operating results by segment, see MD&A - Results of Operations by segment.

Fee income increased reflecting a 16% increase in Mutual Funds, partially offset by a 5% decline in Talcott Resolution. For a discussion of the Company's operating results by segment, see MD&A - Results of Operations by segment.

Net investment income increased modestly, primarily due to higher income from limited partnerships and other alternative investments, partially offset by lower asset levels. For further discussion of investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Investment Income (Loss).

Net realized capital gains of \$55 in the six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to net realized capital losses of \$102 in the first six months of 2016 primarily due to higher net gains on sales of securities and the effect of losses on non-qualifying and other derivatives in 2016, partially offset by higher macro hedge program losses in 2017. The higher net gains on sales were the result of duration, liquidity and credit management within corporate, U.S. treasury securities and equity securities. Net realized capital losses on non-qualifying and other derivatives in the first six months of 2016 were primarily due to losses associated with modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts driven by a decline in interest rates and credit spread tightening as well as losses on equity and interest rate derivatives. For

further discussion of investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses). Benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses decreased in Property & Casualty and increased in Group Benefits with the increase in Group Benefits primarily due to the effect of growth in earned premium, partially offset by lower life incurred losses. The net decrease in incurred losses for Property & Casualty was driven by:

Losses and loss adjustment expenses before catastrophes in Property & Casualty increased \$86, before tax, primarily resulting from the effect of Commercial Lines earned premium growth in Small Commercial and higher loss costs in Small Commercial automobile, Middle Market commercial property and Personal Lines homeowners, partially offset by the effect of lower Personal Lines earned premium.

Current accident year catastrophe losses of \$305, before tax, for the six months ended June 30, 2017, compared to \$275, before tax, for the prior year period. Catastrophe losses in 2017 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail events across various U.S. geographic regions, primarily in the Midwest, Colorado, Texas and the Southeast.

Catastrophe losses in 2016 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail and winter storm events across various U.S. geographic regions, concentrated in Texas and the central and southern plains and, to a lesser extent, winter storms. For additional information, see MD&A - Critical Accounting Estimates, Property & Casualty Insurance Product Reserves, Net of Reinsurance.

Unfavorable prior accident year reserve development in Property & Casualty of \$2, before tax, for the six months ended June 30, 2017, compared to unfavorable reserve development of \$384, before tax, for the prior year period. Prior accident year development in 2016 was largely due to a \$268 increase in asbestos and environmental reserves and a

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

\$140 increase in Personal Lines auto liability reserves. For additional information, see MD&A - Critical Accounting Estimates, Reserve Roll Forwards and Development.

Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs decreased primarily due to lower amortization on a lower earned premium for Personal Lines and the effect of the run off of Talcott Resolution, partially offset by higher amortization on higher earned premium for Commercial Lines.

Insurance operating costs and other expenses increased primarily due to a \$750 pension settlement charge in second quarter 2017. Apart from the pension settlement charge, insurance operating costs and other expenses increased by 3%, primarily driven by higher underwriting expenses in Commercial Lines, higher variable expenses in Mutual Funds and \$20, before tax, of state guaranty fund assessments in Group Benefits, partially offset by lower direct marketing costs in Personal Lines. Contributing to the higher underwriting expenses in Commercial Lines was the effect of higher long-term incentive plan compensation costs. Effective with awards granted in March, 2017, long-term incentive compensation awards to retirement-eligible employees now fully

vest when they are granted, which resulted in an accelerated recognition of compensation expense in the first six months of 2017 of \$21 pre-tax. For additional information on the pension settlement charge in second quarter 2017, see Note 15 - Employee Benefit Plans of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Income tax expense decreased slightly for the six months ended June 30, 2017, primarily due to a \$203 decrease in income before income taxes, largely offset by the effect of federal income tax benefits of \$78 for the six months ended June 30, 2016 arising from a reduction of the deferred tax asset valuation allowance on capital loss carryovers.

Differences between the Company's effective income tax rate and the U.S. statutory rate of 35% are due primarily to tax-exempt interest earned on invested assets, the dividends received deduction and changes in the valuation allowance recorded on capital loss carryovers. For further discussion of income taxes, see Note 11 - Income Taxes of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

INVESTMENT RESULTS

	June 30, 2017		,	December 31,		,
	Julie 30, 2017			2016		
	Amoun	t Perce	ent	Amour	t Perce	ent
Fixed maturities, available-for-sale ("AFS"), at fair value	\$57,834	178.4	%	\$56,00	379.3	%
Fixed maturities, at fair value using the fair value option ("FVO")	146	0.2	%	293	0.4	%
Equity securities, AFS, at fair value	1,055	1.4	%	1,097	1.6	%
Mortgage loans	5,796	7.9	%	5,697	8.1	%
Policy loans, at outstanding balance	1,433	1.9	%	1,444	1.9	%
Limited partnerships and other alternative investments	2,445	3.3	%	2,456	3.5	%
Other investments [1]	355	0.5	%	403	0.6	%
Short-term investments	4,716	6.4	%	3,244	4.6	%
Total investments	\$73,780	100.0)%	\$70,63	7100.0)%

[1] Primarily relates to derivative instruments.

June 30, 2017 compared to December, 31, 2016

Total investments increased primarily due to an increase in fixed maturities, AFS and short-term investments. Fixed maturities, AFS increased primarily due to purchases of Collateralized Loan Obligations ("CLOs") and tax-exempt municipal bonds as well as an increase in valuations as a

result of tighter credit spreads and lower long-term interest rates.

Short-term investments increased largely due to an increase in short-term investments held as part of the Company's securities lending agreements as well as holding more short-term investments to fund purchase commitments expected

to settle after period end. For more information on the securities lending agreements, see Note 6 - Investments.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Net Investment Income

	Three Months Ended June 30,			Six Months Ended June 30		
	2017	2016		2017	2016	
(Before tax)	Amoi	Yield Int Amou [1]	Yield int [1]	Amoun	t Yield Amoun	Yield [1]
Fixed maturities [2]	\$580	4.2%\$604	4.3%		4.2%\$1,199	
Equity securities	8	2.6%6	2.6%	13	2.3 % 17	3.7%
Mortgage loans	61	4.2%60	4.3%	123	4.3 % 120	4.3%
Policy loans	20	5.7%20	5.7%	39	5.4%42	5.9%
Limited partnerships and other alternative investments	48	8.0%40	6.1%	118	9.9%48	3.6%
Other [3]	26	34		55	61	
Investment expense	(28) (29)	(60) (56)
Total net investment income	\$715	4.2%\$735	4.2%	\$1,443	4.2%\$1,431	4.1%
Total net investment income excluding limited partnerships and other alternative investments	\$667	4.1%\$695	4.1%	\$1,325	4.0%\$1,383	4.1%

Yields calculated using annualized net investment income divided by the monthly average invested assets at cost, [1] amortized cost, or adjusted carrying value, as applicable, excluding repurchase agreement and securities lending collateral, if any, and derivatives book value.

- [2]Includes net investment income on short-term investments.
- [3] Primarily includes income from derivatives that qualify for hedge accounting and hedge fixed maturities.

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017, compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016

Total net investment income decreased for the three months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three months ended June 30, 2016 primarily due to lower asset levels as a result of the continued run off of Talcott Resolution, partially offset by higher income from limited partnerships and other alternative investments. Total net investment income increased for the six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the six months ended June 30, 2016 primarily due to higher income from limited partnerships and other alternative investments, partially offset by lower asset levels. Income from limited partnerships and other alternative investments increased due to an increase in valuations of private equity funds as well as losses on hedge funds during the first half of 2016.

Annualized net investment income yield, excluding limited partnerships and other alternative investments, was 4.0% for the six months ended June 30, 2017, down slightly from 4.1% for the six months ended June 30, 2016. Excluding non-routine items, which include make-whole payments on fixed maturities, income received from previously impaired securities,

and prepayment penalties on mortgage loans, the annualized investment income yield was 4.0% for both the six months ended June 30, 2017 and six months ended June 30, 2016.

Average reinvestment rate for the six months ended June 30, 2017, excluding certain U.S. Treasury securities and cash equivalent securities was approximately 3.6% which was below the average yield of sales and maturities of 3.8% for the same period in 2016. For the six months ended June 30, 2017, the average reinvestment rate of 3.6% increased slightly from 3.5% for the six months ended June 30, 2016, due to higher interest rates.

We expect the annualized net investment income yield for the 2017 calendar year, excluding limited partnerships and other alternative investments, to be slightly below the portfolio yield earned in 2016. This assumes the Company earns less income in 2017 from make-whole payments on fixed maturities and prepayment penalties on mortgage loans than it did in 2016 and that reinvestment rates continue to be below the average yield of sales and maturities. The estimated impact on net investment income is subject to change as the composition of the portfolio changes through portfolio management and trading activities and changes in market conditions.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses)

	Three Months Ended Jun 30,	Six Months Ended June 30,
(Before tax)	2017 201	6 2017 2016
Gross gains on sales	\$140 \$12	4 \$252 \$214
Gross losses on sales	(31)(25)(106)(133)
Net other-than-temporary impairment ("OTTI") losses recognized in earnings [1]	(14)(7))(15)(30)
Valuation allowances on mortgage loans [2]	2 —	2 —
Results of variable annuity hedge program		
GMWB derivatives, net	20 3	38 (14)
Macro hedge program	(38)(20)(124)(34)
Total results of variable annuity hedge program	(18)(17)(86)(48)
Transactional foreign currency revaluation	13 (87)— (131)
Non-qualifying foreign currency derivatives	(17)82	(6) 121
Other, net [2]	— (17)14 (95)
Net realized capital gains (losses)	\$75 \$53	\$55 \$(102)

[1] See Other-Than-Temporary Impairments within the Investment Portfolio Risks and Risk Management section of the MD&A.

Primarily consists of changes in value of non-qualifying derivatives, including credit derivatives, interest rate [2] derivatives used to manage duration, and embedded derivatives associated with modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts.

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017

Gross gains and losses on sales were primarily the result of duration, liquidity and credit management within corporate, residential mortgage-backed securities ("RMBS"), U.S. treasury securities, and equity securities. Variable annuity hedge program losses for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 included losses on the macro hedge program of \$(38) and \$(124), respectively, primarily due to losses of \$(21) and \$(67), respectively, driven by an improvement in domestic equity markets and \$(18) and \$(36), respectively, driven by time decay on options. Also included for the six months ended June 30, 2017, was a loss of \$(28) driven by a decline in equity market volatility. For the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, these losses were partially offset by net gains on the combined GMWB derivatives, net, which include the GMWB product, reinsurance, and hedging derivatives, primarily driven by gains of \$3 and \$10, respectively, due to policyholder behavior, \$4 and \$8, respectively, due to outperformance of the underlying actively managed funds compared to their respective indices, and \$8 and \$8, respectively, due to liability/model assumption updates. Also included for the six months ended June 30, 2017 was a gain of \$10 driven by a decline in equity market volatility.

Other, net gains for the three and six month periods were primarily due to gains of \$7 and \$10, respectively, on credit derivatives due to credit spreads tightening, mostly offset by losses of \$(8) and \$(10), respectively, associated with modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts driven by a decline in interest rates. Modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts are accounted for as embedded derivatives and transfer to the reinsurer the investment experience related to the assets supporting the reinsured policies. Also included for the six months ended June 30, 2017, were gains primarily related to \$10 on interest rate derivatives used to manage duration.

Three and six months ended June 30, 2016

Gross gains and losses on sales were primarily due to the sale of U.S. treasury securities, corporate securities, municipal bonds and equity securities. The sales were primarily a result of duration, liquidity and credit management,

as well as tactical changes to the portfolio as a result of changing market conditions, including the sales to reduce exposure to energy, emerging markets and other below investment grade corporate securities.

Variable annuity hedge program losses for the three and six month periods included losses on the macro hedge program of \$(22) and \$(33), respectively, driven by an increase in equity markets and losses of \$(11) and \$(21), respectively, driven by time decay on options, partially offset by gains of \$5 and \$20, respectively, driven by a decline in interest rates and gains of \$9 and \$4, respectively, driven by an increase in equity volatility. For the six months ended June 30, 2016, losses on the combined GMWB derivatives, net, was primarily due to losses of \$(15) due to an increase in the U.S. equity markets.

Other, net loss for the three and six month periods were primarily due to losses of \$(25) and \$(47), respectively, associated with modified coinsurance reinsurance contracts driven by a decline in interest rates and tightening of credit spreads. Additional losses for the six months ended June 30, 2016, were due to losses of \$(27) on equity derivatives which were hedging against a decline in the equity market on the investment portfolio and losses of \$(13) on interest rate derivatives driven by a decline in interest rates.

CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting period. Actual results could differ, and in the past have differed, from those estimates.

The Company has identified the following estimates as critical in that they involve a higher degree of judgment and are subject to a significant degree of variability:

property and casualty insurance product reserves, net of reinsurance;

group benefit long-term disability (LTD) reserves, net of reinsurance;

estimated gross profits used in the valuation and amortization of assets and liabilities associated with variable annuity and other universal life-type contracts;

living benefits required to be fair valued (in other policyholder funds and benefits payable);

evaluation of goodwill for impairment;

valuation of investments and derivative instruments including evaluation of other-than-temporary impairments on available-for-sale securities and valuation allowances on mortgage loans;

valuation allowance on deferred tax assets; and

contingencies relating to corporate litigation and regulatory matters.

Certain of these estimates are particularly sensitive to market conditions, and deterioration and/or volatility in the worldwide debt or equity markets could have a material impact on the Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. In developing these estimates, management makes subjective and complex judgments that are inherently uncertain and subject to material change as facts and circumstances develop. Although variability is inherent in these estimates, management believes the amounts provided are appropriate based upon the facts available upon compilation of the financial statements.

The Company's critical accounting estimates are discussed in Part II, Item 7 MD&A in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report. In addition, Note 1 - Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report should be read in conjunction with this section to assist

with obtaining an understanding of the underlying accounting policies related to these estimates. The following discussion updates certain of the Company's critical accounting estimates as of June 30, 2017.

Property & Casualty Insurance Product Reserves, Net of Reinsurance

P&C Loss and Loss Adjustment Expense ("LAE") Reserves of \$19,321, Net of Reinsurance, by Segment as of June 30, 2017

Based on the results of the quarterly reserve review process, the Company determines the appropriate reserve adjustments, if any, to record. Recorded reserve estimates are adjusted after consideration of numerous factors, including but not limited to, the magnitude of the difference between the actuarial indication and the recorded reserves, improvement or deterioration of actuarial indications in the period, the maturity of the accident year, trends observed over the recent past and the level of volatility within a particular line of business. In general, adjustments are made more quickly to more mature accident years and less volatile lines of business. Such adjustments of reserves are referred to as "prior accident year development". Increases in previous estimates of ultimate loss costs are referred to as either an increase in prior accident year reserves or as unfavorable reserve development. Decreases in previous estimates of ultimate loss costs are referred to as either a decrease in prior accident year reserves or as favorable reserve development. Reserve development can influence the comparability of year over year underwriting results and is set forth in the paragraphs and tables that follow.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Roll-forward of Property and Casualty Insurance Product Liabilities for Unpaid Losses and Loss Adjustment Expenses for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017

			Property &	z Total
	Commercia	lPersona	lCasualty	Property &
	Lines	Lines	Other	Casualty
			Operations	Insurance
Beginning liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses,	\$ 17,238	\$2,094	\$ 2,501	\$ 21,833
gross	Ψ 17,236	Ψ2,074	φ 2,301	Ψ 21,033
Reinsurance and other recoverables	2,325	25	426	2,776
Beginning liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, net	14,913	2,069	2,075	19,057
Provision for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses				
Current accident year before catastrophes	1,962	1,296	_	3,258
Current accident year ("CAY") catastrophes ("CATS")	134	171	_	305
Prior accident year development ("PYD")	15	(14)1	2
Total provision for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses	2,111	1,453	1	3,565
Less: payments	1,737	1,431	133	3,301
Ending liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, net	15,287	2,091	1,943	19,321
Reinsurance and other recoverables	2,384	24	401	2,809
Ending liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, gross	\$ 17,671	\$2,115	\$ 2,344	\$ 22,130
Earned premiums	\$ 3,427	\$1,886		
Loss and loss expense paid ratio [1]	50.7	75.9		
Loss and loss expense incurred ratio	61.9	78.0		
Prior accident year development (pts) [2]	0.4	(0.8)	

^[1] The "loss and loss expense paid ratio" represents the ratio of paid losses and loss adjustment expenses to earned premiums.

^{[2] &}quot;Prior accident year development (pts)" represents the ratio of prior accident year development to earned premiums. Catastrophe Losses of \$305 for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017

^[1] These amounts represent an aggregation of multiple catastrophes.

^[2] Includes Commercial Lines of \$1 and Personal Lines of \$3.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

(Favorable) Unfavorable Prior Accident Year Development for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2017

Total CommercialPersonal Property & Casualty Lines Lines Insurance \$ 8 Workers' compensation discount accretion\$ Commercial property (7 (7 Catastrophes (2) (8 (10)) 1 (2 Other reserve re-estimates, net) (1) Total prior accident year development \$ \$ (10) \$ (10

(Favorable) Unfavorable Prior Accident Year Development for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017

			Property	& Total	
	Commer	cialPersona			y &
	Lines	Lines	Other	Casualt	y
			Operation	ons Insuran	ce
Workers' compensation	\$ (20) \$ —	\$	\$ (20)
Workers' compensation discount accretio	n16			16	
General liability	10			10	
Commercial property	(6) —		(6)
Bond	(10) —		(10)
Automobile liability	20			20	
Catastrophes	(2) (11) —	(13)
Other reserve re-estimates, net	7	(3) 1	5	
Total prior accident year development	\$ 15	\$ (14) \$ 1	\$ 2	

Workers' compensation reserves in Small Commercial were reduced given the continued emergence of favorable frequency for accident years 2013 to 2015. Management has placed additional weight on this favorable experience as it becomes more credible.

General liability reserves were increased for the 2013 to 2016 accident years on a class of business that insures service and maintenance contractors. This increase was partially offset by a decrease in recent accident year reserves for other Middle Market general liability reserves.

Bond business reserves related to recent accident years were reduced as reported losses for commercial and contract surety have emerged favorably.

Automobile liability reserves within Commercial Lines were increased in Small Commercial and large national accounts for the 2013 to 2016 accident years, driven by higher frequency of more severe accidents, including litigated claims.

Catastrophes reserves were reduced primarily due to lower estimates of 2016 wind and hail event losses and a decrease in losses on a 2015 wildfire.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Roll-forward of Property and Casualty Insurance Product Liabilities for Unpaid Losses and LAE for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2016

	Property & Total				
	Commerc	1Casualty	Property &		
	Lines	Lines	Other	Casualty	
			Operation	s Insurance	
Beginning liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses,	\$ 16,559	¢ 1 Q/15	\$ 3,421	\$ 21,825	
gross	\$ 10,339	φ 1,0 4 3	\$ 3,421	\$ 21,623	
Reinsurance and other recoverables	2,293	19	570	2,882	
Beginning liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, net	14,266	1,826	2,851	18,943	
Provision for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses					
Current accident year before catastrophes	1,851	1,321	_	3,172	
Current accident year catastrophes	124	151	_	275	
Prior accident year development	(14) 128	270	384	
Total provision for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses	1,961	1,600	270	3,831	
Less: payments	1,739	1,471	406	3,616	
Ending liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, net	14,488	1,955	2,715	19,158	
Reinsurance and other recoverables	2,184	18	544	2,746	
Ending liabilities for unpaid losses and loss adjustment expenses, gross	\$ 16,672	\$ 1,973	\$ 3,259	\$ 21,904	
Earned premiums	\$ 3,273	\$ 1,951			
Loss and loss expense paid ratio [1]	53.1	75.4			
Loss and loss expense incurred ratio	59.9	82.0			
Prior accident year development (pts) [2]	(0.4) 6.6			

^[1] The "loss and loss expense paid ratio" represents the ratio of paid losses and loss adjustment expenses to earned premiums.

^{[2] &}quot;Prior accident year development (pts)" represents the ratio of prior accident year development to earned premiums. Catastrophe Losses of \$275 for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2016

^[1] These amounts represent an aggregation of multiple catastrophes.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

(Favorable) Unfavorable Prior Accident Year Development for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2016 Property & Total

					Property &	Total		
	CommercialPersonal Casualty					Property &		
	Lin	ies		Lines	Other	Casualty		
					Operations	Insurance	•	
Workers' compensation	\$	(4)	\$ —	\$ —	\$ (4)	
Workers' compensation discount accretion	n7				_	7		
General liability	34				_	34		
Package business	7				_	7		
Commercial property	(1)		_	(1)	
Automobile liability	(8)	75	_	67		
Homeowners				1	_	1		
Net asbestos reserves					197	197		
Net environmental reserves					71	71		
Catastrophes	1			1		2		
Uncollectible reinsurance	(30)))		_	(30)	
Other reserve re-estimates, net				(1)	1	_		
Total prior accident year development	\$	6		\$ 76	\$ 269	\$ 351		
(Favorable) Unfavorable Prior Accident Year Development for the Six Months Ended								
* 00 0016								

June 30, 2016

- · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·				_ 1	
			Property &	: Total	
	Commer	cialPersona	ıl Casualty	Property	&
	Lines	Lines	Other	Casualty	7
			Operations	Insuranc	e
Workers' compensation	\$ (83) \$ —	\$ —	\$ (83)
Workers' compensation discount accretion	n14			14	
General liability	66	_		66	
Package business	52			52	
Commercial property	(3) —	_	(3)
Professional liability	(33) —	_	(33)
Bond	(6) —	_	(6)
Automobile liability	1	140	_	141	
Homeowners	_	(5) —	(5)
Net asbestos reserves			197	197	
Net environmental reserves			71	71	
Catastrophes	(1) (4) —	(5)
Uncollectible reinsurance	(30) —		(30)
Other reserve re-estimates, net	9	(3	2	8	
Total prior accident year development	\$ (14) \$ 128	\$ 270	\$ 384	

Workers' compensation reserves decreased for accident years 2013 through 2015 due to favorable frequency and, to a lesser extent, lower medical severity trends. Loss costs for these accident years continued to emerge favorably and management has been placing additional weight on this favorable experience as it becomes more credible. General liability reserves increased for accident years 2012 through 2015 primarily due to higher severity losses incurred on a class of business that insures service and maintenance contractors and, in second quarter 2016, increased reserves in general liability for accident years 2008 and 2010 primarily due to indemnity losses and legal costs associated with a litigated claim.

Small Commercial package business reserves increased due to higher than expected severity on liability claims, principally for accident years 2013 through 2015. Severity for these accident years has developed unfavorably and management has placed more weight on emerged experience.

Professional liability reserves decreased for claims made years 2008 through 2013, primarily for large accounts, including on non-securities class action cases. Claim costs have emerged favorably as these years have matured and management has placed more weight on the emerged experience.

Automobile liability reserves increased in personal lines in the three month period, primarily due to higher than expected emerged severity of bodily injury claims and higher than

expected emerged frequency of uninsured and under-insured motorist claims related to accident year 2015. For the six month period, unfavorable reserve development primarily related to increased bodily injury frequency and severity for the 2015 accident year and increased bodily injury severity for the 2014 accident year. Increases in auto liability loss costs were across both the direct and agency distribution channels.

Asbestos and environmental reserves increased during the period as a result of the 2016 comprehensive annual review. For a discussion of the Company's 2016 review of asbestos and environmental reserves, see Part II, Item 7 MD&A, Critical Accounting Estimates, Property & Casualty Other Operations section in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Uncollectible reinsurance reserves decreased as a result of giving greater weight to favorable collectability experience in recent calendar periods in estimating future collections.

P&C Other Operations Total Reserves, Net of Reinsurance

Asbestos and Environmental Reserves

Reserves for asbestos and environmental are primarily within P&C Other Operations with less significant amounts of asbestos and environmental reserves included within Commercial Lines and Personal Lines reporting segments (collectively "Ongoing Operations"). The following tables include all asbestos and environmental reserves, including reserves in P&C Other Operations and Ongoing Operations.

Asbestos and Environmental Net Reserves

Asbestos Environmental

T	20	`	20	1	7
June	-31	١.	-20	.)	1

Property and Casualty Other Operations	\$ 1,213	\$	202
Commercial Lines and Personal Lines	75	57	
Ending liability — net	\$ 1,288	\$	259
December 31, 2016			
Property and Casualty Other Operations	\$ 1,282	\$	234
Commercial Lines and Personal Lines	81	58	
Ending liability — net	\$ 1,363	\$	292

Property & Casualty Reserves Asbestos and Environmental ("A&E") Summary as of June 30, 2017

Asbestos Environmental A&E

Gross

Direct	\$1,482	\$ 275	\$1,757
Assumed Reinsurance	153	5	158
Total	1,635	280	1,915
Ceded	(347))(21)	(368)
Net	\$1,288	\$ 259	\$1,547

Roll-Forward of Asbestos and Environmental Losses and LAE for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017 and June 30, 2016

A 1 .		•	. 1
Asbestos	Hnv	ironm	antal
ASUCSIUS	LIIV.	поши	untar

Beginning liability—net	\$ 1,363	\$	292
Reclassification of allowance for uncollectible reinsurance [1]	1		
Less: losses and loss adjustment expenses paid	76	33	
Ending liability – net	\$ 1,288	\$	259

2016

Beginning liability—net	\$ 1,803	\$	318
Losses and loss adjustment expenses incurred	197	71	
Less: losses and loss adjustment expenses paid	350	22	
Ending liability – net	\$ 1,650	\$	367

[1] Related to the reclassification of an allowance for uncollectible reinsurance from the "All Other" category of P&C Other Operations reserves.

The Company classifies its asbestos and environmental reserves into two categories: Direct and Assumed Reinsurance.

Direct Insurance- includes primary and excess coverage. Of the two categories of claims, direct policies tend to have the greatest factual development from which to estimate the Company's exposures.

Assumed Reinsurance- includes both "treaty" reinsurance (covering broad categories of claims or blocks of business) and "facultative" reinsurance (covering specific risks or individual policies of primary or excess insurance companies). Assumed Reinsurance exposures are less predictable than direct insurance exposures because the Company does not generally receive notice of a reinsurance claim until the underlying direct insurance claim is mature. This causes a delay in the receipt of information at the reinsurer level and adds to the uncertainty of estimating related reserves. Net Survival Ratio

Net survival ratio is the quotient of the net carried reserves divided by average annual payments net of reinsurance and is an indication of the number of years that net carried reserves would last (i.e. survive) if future annual net payments were consistent with the calculated historical average.

The net survival ratios shown below are calculated for the one and three year periods ended June 30, 2017 and are calculated excluding the effect of net reserves for asbestos and environmental related to the second quarter 2017 sale of the Company's U.K. Property & Casualty run-off subsidiaries. See section that follows entitled Adverse Development Cover which could materially affect the survival ratio of net reserves given that adverse development of asbestos and environmental reserves, if any, subsequent to December 31, 2016 will be ceded to NICO up to the reinsurance limit. For asbestos, the table also presents the net survival ratios excluding the effect of the PPG Industries ("PPG") settlement in the second quarter of 2016.

Net Survival Ratios

	Asbesto	s Environmental
One year net survival ratio	7.0	3.9
Three year net survival ratio	4.7	4.4
One year net survival ratio - excluding PPG settlement	8.1	
Three year net survival ratio - excluding PPG settlement	7.3	

Asbestos and Environmental Paid and Incurred Losses and LAE Development for the Six Months Ended June 30, 2017

Asbest	os	Environmental				
Paid	Incurred	Paid	Incurred			
Losses	&osses &	Losses &	Losses &			
LAE	LAE	LAE	LAE			
\$ 72	\$ -	\$ 38	\$ —			
24	_	2	_			
96	_	40	_			
(20)	_	(7)				
\$ 76	\$ -	\$ 33	\$ —			
	Paid Losses LAE \$ 72 24 96 (20)	Losses & Sesses & LAE LAE	Paid Incurred Paid Losses & Losses & Losses LAE LAE \$ 72 \$ -\$ 38 24 — 2 96 — 40 (20) — (7)			

Annual Reserve Reviews

Review of Asbestos Reserves

In 2017, the Company expects to perform its regular comprehensive annual review of asbestos reserves in the fourth quarter.

As part of its evaluation in the second quarter of 2016, the Company reviewed all of its open direct domestic insurance accounts exposed to asbestos liability, as well as assumed reinsurance accounts. Based on this evaluation, the Company increased its net asbestos reserves for prior year development by \$197 in second quarter 2016.

Review of Environmental Reserves

In 2017, the Company expects to perform its regular comprehensive annual review of environmental reserves in the fourth quarter.

As part of its evaluation in the second quarter of 2016, the Company reviewed all of its open direct domestic insurance accounts exposed to environmental liability, as well as assumed reinsurance accounts and its London Market exposures for both direct and assumed reinsurance. Based on this evaluation, the Company increased its net environmental reserves for prior year development by \$71 in second quarter 2016.

2016 Reserve Reviews

For a discussion of the Company's 2016 comprehensive annual review of asbestos and environmental reserves, see Part II, Item 7 MD&A, Critical Accounting Estimates, Property & Casualty Other Operations section in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Adverse Development Cover

Effective December 31, 2016, the Company entered into an asbestos and environmental adverse development cover ("ADC") reinsurance agreement with National Indemnity Company ("NICO"), a subsidiary of Berkshire Hathaway Inc., to reduce uncertainty about potential adverse development. Under the ADC, the Company paid a reinsurance premium of \$650 for NICO to assume adverse net loss and allocated loss adjustment expense reserve development up to \$1.5 billion above the Company's existing net asbestos and environmental ("A&E") reserves as of

December 31, 2016 of approximately \$1.7 billion. The \$650 reinsurance premium was placed in a collateral trust account as security for NICO's claim payment obligations to the Company. The Company has retained the risk of collection on amounts due from other third-party reinsurers and continues to be responsible for claims handling and other administrative services, subject to certain conditions. The ADC covers substantially all the Company's A&E reserve development up to the reinsurance limit. The ADC excludes risk of adverse development on net asbestos and environmental reserves that were part of the Company's U.K. Property and Casualty run-off subsidiaries that were sold in May 2017, which have been accounted for as liabilities held for sale in the consolidated balance sheets as of December 31, 2016.

The ADC has been accounted for as retroactive reinsurance and the Company reported the \$650 cost as a loss on reinsurance transaction in the fourth quarter of 2016. Under retroactive reinsurance accounting, net adverse asbestos and environmental reserve development after December 31, 2016, if any, will result in an offsetting reinsurance recoverable up to the \$1.5 billion limit. Cumulative ceded losses up to the \$650 reinsurance premium paid would be recognized as a dollar-for-dollar offset to direct losses incurred. Cumulative ceded losses exceeding the \$650 reinsurance premium paid would result in a deferred gain. The deferred gain would be recognized over the claim settlement period in the proportion of the amount of cumulative ceded losses collected from the reinsurer to the estimated ultimate reinsurance recoveries. Consequently, until periods when the deferred gain is recognized as a benefit to earnings, cumulative adverse development of asbestos and environmental claims after December 31, 2016 in excess of \$650 may result in significant charges against earnings.

Uncertainties Regarding Adequacy of Asbestos and Environmental Reserves

A number of factors affect the variability of estimates for asbestos and environmental reserves before considering the effect of the reinsurance agreement with NICO, including assumptions with respect to the frequency of claims, the average severity of those claims settled with payment, the dismissal rate of claims with no payment, resolution of coverage disputes with our policyholders and the expense to indemnity ratio. The uncertainty with respect to the underlying reserve assumptions for asbestos and environmental adds a greater degree of variability to these reserve estimates than reserve estimates for more traditional exposures.

As of June 30, 2017, the Company reported \$1.3 billion of net asbestos reserves and \$259 million of net environmental reserves. The Company believes that its current asbestos and environmental reserves are appropriate. However, analyses of future developments could cause The Hartford to change its estimates of its asbestos and environmental reserves. As discussed above the effect of these changes could be material to the Company's liquidity and, if cumulative adverse development subsequent to December 31, 2016 exceeded \$650, the effect of the changes could be material to the Company's consolidated operating results. The process of estimating asbestos and environmental reserves remains subject to a wide variety of uncertainties, which are detailed in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Consistent with the Company's long-standing reserve practices, the Company will continue to review and monitor its reserves in Property & Casualty Other Operations regularly, including its annual reviews of asbestos liabilities, reinsurance recoverables and the allowance for uncollectible reinsurance, and environmental liabilities, and where future developments indicate, make appropriate adjustments to the reserves. For a discussion of the Company's reserving practices, see MD&A - Critical Accounting Estimates, Property & Casualty Insurance Product Reserves, Net of Reinsurance in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Estimated Gross Profits

Estimated gross profits ("EGPs") are used in the valuation and amortization of assets, including DAC and SIA. Portions of EGPs are also used in the valuation of reserves for death and other insurance benefit features on variable annuity and other universal life type contracts.

Talcott Resolution Significant EGP - based Balances

As of As of June December 31, 30, 2016 2017 \$1,000\$ 1,066 \$51 \$ 53

DAC SIA

Death and Other Insurance Benefit Reserves, net of reinsurance [1] \$356 \$ 354

[1] For additional information on death and other insurance benefit reserves, see Note 9 - Reserve for Future Policy Benefits and Separate Account Liabilities of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Talcott Resolution Benefit to Income, Net of Tax, as a Result of Unlock

	Tillee	SIX		
	Months	Months		
	Ended	Ended		
	June 30,	June 30,		
	20172016	20172016		
DAC	\$10\$11	\$22\$12		
SIA		1 1		
Death and Other Insurance Benefit Reserves	10 7	15 18		
Total (before tax)	20 18	38 31		
Income tax effect	7 7	13 11		
Total (after-tax)	\$13\$11	\$25\$20		

The Unlock benefit of \$13 and \$25, after-tax, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, respectively, was primarily due to separate account returns being above our aggregated estimated returns during the period largely due to an increase in equity markets.

The Unlock benefit of \$11 and \$20, after-tax, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 was primarily due to separate account returns being above our aggregated estimated returns during the period largely due to an increase in equity markets.

Use of Estimated Gross Profits in Amortization and Reserving

For most annuity contracts, the Company estimates gross profits over 20 years as EGPs emerging subsequent to that time frame are immaterial. Products sold in a particular year are aggregated into cohorts. Future gross profits for each cohort are projected over the estimated lives of the underlying contracts, based on future account value projections for variable annuity products. The projection of future account values requires the use of certain assumptions including: separate account returns; separate account fund mix; fees assessed against the contract holder's account balance; surrender and lapse rates; interest margin; mortality; and the extent and duration of hedging activities and hedging costs. Changes in these assumptions and changes to other policyholder behavior assumptions such as resets, partial surrenders, reaction to price increases, and asset allocations cause EGPs to fluctuate, which impacts earnings. The Company determines EGPs from a single deterministic reversion to mean ("RTM") separate account return projection which is an estimation technique commonly used by insurance entities to project future separate account returns. Through this estimation technique, the Company's DAC model is adjusted to reflect actual account values at the end of each quarter. Through consideration of recent market returns, the Company will unlock, or adjust, projected returns over a future period so that the account value returns to the long-term expected rate of return, providing that those projected returns do not exceed certain caps.

Market Unlocks

In addition to updating assumptions in the fourth quarter of each year, an Unlock revises EGPs, on a quarterly basis, to reflect the Company's current best estimate assumptions and market updates of policyholder account value. The Unlock for future separate account returns is determined each quarter. Under RTM, the expected long-term weighted average rate of return is 8.3%. The annual return assumed over the next five years of approximately 0.5% was calculated based on the return needed over that period to produce an 8.3% return since March of 2009, the date the Company adopted the RTM estimation technique to project future separate account returns. Based on the expected trend of policy lapses and annuitizations, the Company expects approximately 50% of its block of variable annuities to run off in the next 5 years.

Aggregate Recoverability

After each quarterly Unlock, the Company also tests the aggregate recoverability of DAC by comparing the DAC balance to the present value of future EGPs. The margin between the DAC balance and the present value of future EGPs for variable annuities was 42% as of June 30, 2017. If the margin between the DAC asset and the present value of future EGPs is exhausted, then further reductions in EGPs would cause portions of DAC to be unrecoverable and the DAC asset would be written down to equal future EGPs.

Valuation Allowance on Deferred Tax Assets

Deferred tax assets represent the tax benefit of future deductible temporary differences and tax carryforwards. Deferred tax assets are measured using the enacted tax rates expected to be in effect when such benefits are realized if there is no change in tax law. Under U.S. GAAP, we test the value of deferred tax assets for impairment on a quarterly basis at the entity level within each tax jurisdiction, consistent with our filed tax returns. Deferred tax assets are reduced by a valuation allowance if, based on the weight of available evidence, it is more likely than not that some portion, or all, of the deferred tax assets will not be realized. The determination of the valuation allowance for our deferred tax assets requires management to make certain judgments and assumptions. In evaluating the ability to recover deferred tax assets, we have considered all available evidence as of June 30, 2017, including past operating results, forecasted earnings, future taxable income, and prudent and feasible tax planning strategies. In the event we determine it is not more likely than not that we will be able to realize all or part of our deferred tax assets in the future, an increase to the valuation allowance would be charged to earnings in the period such determination is made.

Likewise, if it is later determined that it is more likely than not that those deferred tax assets would be realized, the previously provided valuation allowance would be reversed. Our judgments and assumptions are subject to change given the inherent uncertainty in predicting future performance and specific industry and investment market

conditions.

As of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, the Company had no valuation allowance. In assessing the need for a valuation allowance, management considered future taxable temporary difference reversals, future taxable income exclusive of reversing temporary differences and carryovers, taxable income in open carry back years and other tax planning strategies. From time to time, tax planning strategies could include holding a portion of debt securities with market value losses until recovery, altering the level of tax exempt securities held, making investments which have specific tax characteristics, and business considerations such as asset-liability matching. Management views such tax planning strategies as prudent and feasible, and would implement them, if necessary, to realize the deferred tax assets.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

SEGMENT OPERATING SUMMARIES

COMMERCIAL LINES

Results of Operations

Underwriting Summary

	Three N	Months 1	Six Months Ended					
	June 30),		June 30,				
	2017	2016	Cha	nge	2017	2016	Cha	nge
Written premiums	\$1,706	\$1,669	92	%	\$3,527	7\$3,395	4	%
Change in unearned premium reserve	(14)19	(174	1 %)	119	122	(2	%)
Earned premiums	1,720	1,650	4	%	3,408	3,273	4	%
Fee income	9	9	—	%	19	19		%
Losses and loss adjustment expenses								
Current accident year before catastrophes	994	938	6	%	1,962	1,851	6	%
Current accident year catastrophes	63	80	(21	%)	134	124	8	%
Prior accident year development	— 6 (100%)		15	(14)NM			
Total losses and loss adjustment expenses	1,057	1,024	3	%	2,111	1,961	8	%
Amortization of deferred policy acquisition costs	252	242	4	%	501	484	4	%
Underwriting expenses	324	307	6	%	647	612	6	%
Dividends to policyholders	3	4	(25	%)	7	8	(13	%)
Underwriting gain	93	82	13	%	161	227	(29	%)
Net servicing income	1	_	NM		1	_	NM	
Net investment income [1]	240	226	6	%	483	435	11	%
Net realized capital gains (losses) [1]	32	25	28	%	43	(8)NM	
Other income	_	_	_	%	1	1	_	%
Income before income taxes	366	333	10	%	689	655	5	%
Income tax expense [2]	108	96	13	%	200	193	4	%
Net income	\$258	\$237	9	%	\$489	\$462	6	%

^[1] For discussion of consolidated investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Investment Income (Loss) and Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses).

Premium Measures [1]

	Timee Months			SIX MOILUIS		
	Ended June 30,			Ended June 30,		
	2017	2010	6	2017	2016	5
New business premium	\$277	7 \$28	7	\$590	\$562	2
Standard commercial lines policy count retention	83	%83	%	84	%83	%
Standard commercial lines renewal written price increase	3.5	%2.2	%	3.4	%2.2	%
Standard commercial lines renewal earned price increase	2.7	%2.4	%	2.6	%2.4	%
Standard commercial lines policies in-force as of end of period (in thousands)				1,34	4 1,32	0.

Standard commercial lines consists of Small Commercial and Middle Market. Standard Commercial premium measures exclude Middle Market programs and livestock lines of business.

^[2] For discussion of income taxes, see Note 11 - Income Taxes of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Underwriting Ratios

	Three Months	Six Months		
	Ended June 30,	Ended June 30,		
	20172016Change	20172016 Change		
Loss and loss adjustment expense ratio				
Current accident year before catastrophes	57.856.8 1.0	57.656.6 1.0		
Current accident year catastrophes	3.7 4.8 (1.1)	3.9 3.8 0.1		
Prior accident year development	— 0.4 (0.4)	0.4 (0.4)0.8		
Total loss and loss adjustment expense ratio	61.562.1 (0.6)	61.959.9 2.0		
Expense ratio	33.032.7 0.3	33.132.9 0.2		
Policyholder dividend ratio	0.2 0.2 —	0.2 0.2 —		
Combined ratio	94.695.0 (0.4)	95.393.1 2.2		
Current accident year catastrophes and prior year development	3.7 5.2 (1.5)	4.3 3.4 0.9		
Underlying combined ratio	90.989.8 1.1	90.989.7 1.2		
Net Income				

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Net income increased for the three months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to increases in net investment income, net realized capital gains and underwriting gain.

Net income increased for the six months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to a change to net realized capital gains in 2017 from net realized capital losses in 2016, as well as higher net investment income, partially offset by a lower underwriting gain.

Underwriting Gain

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Underwriting gain increased for the three months ended June 30, 2017 due to higher earned premiums and lower current accident year catastrophes, partially offset by higher underwriting expenses and higher current accident year losses and loss adjustment expenses before catastrophes, mostly in Small Commercial auto and Middle Market property.

Underwriting gain decreased for the six months ended June 30, 2017 due to higher current accident year losses and loss adjustment expenses, including higher catastrophes, as well as a change to unfavorable prior accident year reserve development and higher underwriting expenses, partially offset by earned premium growth.

Earned Premiums

[1] Other of \$11 and \$12 for the three months ended June 30, 2016, and 2017, and \$22 and \$24 for the six months ended June 30, 2016, and 2017, respectively, is included in the total.

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Earned premiums increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 reflecting written premium growth over the preceding twelve months.

Written premiums increased for the three months ended June 30, 2017 due to growth in Small Commercial, partially offset by declines in Middle Market and Specialty Commercial. Written premiums increased for the six months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to growth in Small Commercial and, to a lesser extent, growth in Middle Market and Specialty Commercial.

Small Commercial written premium growth for both the three and six month periods was primarily due to higher renewal premium driven by renewal written price increases and growth from the acquisition of Maxum, partially offset by lower new business premium, excluding Maxum, and, for the three month period, the effect of lower policy retention.

Middle Market written premiums declined for the three months ended June 30, 2017 due to lower new business premium, partially offset by the effect of renewal written price increases. For the six month period, Middle Market written premium growth was primarily driven by higher new business and audit premium and renewal written pricing increases.

Specialty Commercial written premium declined for the three months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to a decline in National Accounts. For the six month period, Specialty Commercial written premium growth was primarily due to higher new and renewal premium in Bond, partially offset by a decline in National Accounts.

For the three months ended June 30, 2017, renewal written price increases averaged 3.5% in standard commercial, which included 4.7% for Small Commercial and 1.3% for Middle Market.

Loss and LAE Ratio before Catastrophes and Prior Accident Year Development

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Loss and LAE ratio before catastrophes and prior accident year development increased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 principally due to a higher loss and loss adjustment expense ratio in commercial automobile, driven by elevated severity, and higher commercial property losses in Middle Market.

Catastrophes and (Favorable) Unfavorable Prior Accident Year Development

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Current accident year catastrophe losses totaled \$63, before tax, for the three months ended June 30, 2017, compared to \$80, before tax, for the three months ended June 30, 2016. Catastrophe losses for the three months ended June 30, 2017 were primarily due to wind and hail events in the Midwest, Texas and Colorado. Catastrophe losses for the three months ended June 30, 2016 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail events concentrated in Texas and central plains.

Current accident year catastrophe losses totaled \$134, before tax, for the six months ended June 30, 2017, compared to \$124, before tax, for the six months ended June 30, 2016. Catastrophe losses for the six months ended June 30, 2017 were primarily due to wind and hail events in the Midwest, Colorado, Texas and the Southeast. Catastrophe losses for the six months ended June 30, 2016 were primarily due to wind and hail events and winter storms across various U.S. geographic regions.

Prior accident year development was zero for the three months ended June 30, 2017, compared to unfavorable prior accident year development of \$6, before tax, for the three months ended June 30, 2016. For the three months ended June 30, 2017, a reduction of commercial property and catastrophe reserves was offset by workers' compensation discount accretion. Net reserve increases for the three months ended June 30, 2016 were primarily related to increases in general liability reserves, partially offset by decreased reserves for uncollectible reinsurance. Prior accident year development of \$15, before tax, was unfavorable for the six months ended June 30, 2017, compared to favorable prior accident year development of \$14, before tax, for the six months ended June 30, 2016. Net reserve increases for the six months ended June 30, 2017 were primarily

related to commercial automobile liability, and general liability, largely offset by a decrease in reserves for bond. Net reserve decreases for the six months ended June 30, 2016 were primarily related to decreases in workers' compensation, professional liability, and uncollectible reinsurance, partially offset by increases in reserves related to Small Commercial package business, and in general liability for a class of business that insures service and maintenance contractors.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

PERSONAL LINES

Results of Operations

Underwriting Summary

	Three Months				Six Months Ended June			
	Ended June 30,				30,			
Underwriting Summary	2017	2016	Cha	nge	2017	2016	Cha	nge
Written premiums	\$925	5 \$992	(7	%)	\$1,814	\$1,945	(7	%)
Change in unearned premium reserve	(5)16	(131	%)	(50)(6)NM	
Earned premiums	930	976	(5	%)	1,864	1,951	(4	%)
Fee income	11	10	10	%	22	19	16	%
Losses and loss adjustment expenses								
Current accident year before catastrophes	652	689	(5	%)	1,296	1,321	(2	%)
Current accident year catastrophes	92	104	(12	%)	171	151	13	%
Prior accident year development	(10)76	(113)	(%)	(14)128	(111	%)
Total losses and loss adjustment expenses	734	869	(16	%)	1,453	1,600	(9	%)
Amortization of DAC	79	89	(11	%)	160	178	(10	%)
Underwriting expenses	141	151	(7	%)	279	314	(11	%)
Underwriting loss	(13)(123)89	%	(6)(122)95	%
Net servicing income [1]	4	5	(20	%)	7	9	(22	%)
Net investment income [2]	35	33	6	%	71	64	11	%
Net realized capital gains (losses) [2]	5	4	25	%	7	(1)NM	
Other expense	(1)—	NM		(2)—	NM	
Income (loss) before income taxes	30	(81)137	%	77	(50)NM	
Income tax expense (benefit) [3]	6	(31)119	%	20	(23)187	%
Net income (loss)	\$24	\$(50)148	%	\$57	\$(27)NM	

^[1] Includes servicing revenues of \$23 and \$23 for the three months ended June 30, 2017 and 2016, and \$42 and \$43 for the six months ended June 30, 2017, respectively.

Written and Earned Premiums

	Three Months			Six Months Ended				
	Ende	d Jun	e 3	0,	June 30			
Written Premiums	2017	2016	Ch	ange	2017	2016	Ch	ange
Product Line								
Automobile	\$638	\$686	(7	%)	\$1,283	\$1,376	(7	%)
Homeowners	287	306	(6	%)	531	569	(7	%)
Total	\$925	\$992	2(7	%)	\$1,814	\$1,945	(7	%)
Earned Premiums								
Product Line								
Automobile	\$652	\$680	(4	%)	\$1,306	\$1,358	(4	%)
Homeowners	278	296	(6	%)	558	593	(6	%)
Total	\$930	\$976	(5	%)	\$1,864	\$1,951	(4	%)

For discussion of consolidated investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Investment Income (Loss) and Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses).

^[3] For discussion of income taxes, see Note 11 - Income Taxes of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Premium Measures

Premium Measures	Months Ended June	Six Months Ended June 30,
Premium Measures	•	2017 2016
Policies in-force end of period (in thousands)		
Automobile		1,839 2,053
Homeowners		1,109 1,239
New business written premium	#20 #02	φοο φ102
Automobile		\$80 \$193 \$24 \$44
Homeowners Policy count retention	\$12 \$21	\$24 \$44
Policy count retention Automobile	01 0/ 01 0/	92 07 9.4 07
	81 %84 % 83 %84 %	
Homeowners Renewal written price increase	03 7004 70	82 % 84 %
Automobile	10.6% 6.9 %	10.5% 6.5 %
Homeowners	9.2 %7.3 %	
Renewal earned price increase	J.2 70 1.5 70	2.0 70 1.1 70
Automobile	9.1 % 5.9 %	8.7 %5.8 %
Homeowners	8.5 % 7.5 %	
Underwriting Ratios	0.0 /0 /.0 /0	
E		Three Months Six Months Ended
		Ended June 30, June 30,
Underwriting Ratios		2017 2016 Change 2017 2016 Change
Loss and loss adjustment expense ratio		
Current accident year before catastrophes		70.1 70.6 (0.5) 69.5 67.7 1.8
Current accident year catastrophes		9.9 10.7 (0.8) 9.2 7.7 1.5
Prior year development		(1.1)7.8 (8.9) (0.8)6.6 (7.4)
Total loss and loss adjustment expense ratio		78.9 89.0 (10.1) 78.0 82.0 (4.0)
Expense ratio		22.5 23.6 (1.1) 22.4 24.2 (1.8)
Combined ratio		101.4 112.6(11.2) 100.3 106.3(6.0)
Current accident year catastrophes and prior y	year developme	nt 8.8 18.5 (9.7) 8.4 14.3 (5.9)
Underlying combined ratio		92.6 94.2 (1.6) 91.9 92.0 (0.1)
Product Combined Ratios		
Three Months	Six Months l	Ended
Ended June 30,	June 30,	
2017 2016 Chang	ge 2017 2016 C	Change
Automobile		
Combined ratio 100.8117.0(16.2		·
Underlying combined ratio 99.1 102.7(3.6	1 07 8 00 / /	1.6
TT) 31.0 33.4 (,
Homeowners		
Homeowners Combined ratio 103.4102.41.0 Underlying combined ratio 77.6 74.2 3.4	103.493.5 9 78.2 74.7 3	0.9

Net Income (Loss)

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016

Net income (loss) for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 improved from a net loss in 2016 to net income in 2017, primarily due to a lower underwriting loss, driven by improved auto results.

Underwriting Loss

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Underwriting loss decreased for the three months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to the effect of unfavorable auto liability reserve development in the second quarter of 2016, lower catastrophes in 2017 and a decrease in underwriting expenses and DAC amortization, partially offset by a decrease in earned premium. Also contributing were lower current accident year loss costs for auto partially offset by higher non-catastrophe homeowners claims.

The decrease in underwriting expenses was primarily due to a decrease in direct marketing expenses and the decrease in DAC amortization was driven primarily by lower Agency commissions.

Underwriting loss decreased for the six months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to the effect of unfavorable reserve development in the second quarter of 2016 and a decrease in underwriting expenses, partially offset by higher catastrophes, a higher current accident year loss and loss adjustment expense ratio before catastrophes, and the effect of a decline in earned premium. The decrease in underwriting expenses was primarily due to a decrease in direct marketing expenses and a decrease in DAC amortization driven primarily by lower Agency commissions. Earned Premiums

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Earned premiums decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 reflecting a decline in written premium over the prior six to twelve months, particularly in Other Agency business.

Written premiums decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 in AARP Direct and both Agency channels primarily due a decline in new business and lower policy count retention in both automobile and homeowners.

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, renewal written pricing increased in both automobile and home, as the Company increased rates to improve profitability.

Policy count retention decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 in both automobile and homeowners, driven in part by renewal written pricing increases.

Loss and LAE Ratio before Catastrophes and Prior Accident Year Development

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Loss and LAE ratio before catastrophes and prior accident year development decreased for the three months ended June 30, 2017 primarily as a result of lower automobile liability frequency and the effect of earned pricing increases, partially offset by non-catastrophe weather-related homeowners losses.

Loss and LAE ratio before catastrophes and prior accident year development increased for the six months ended June 30, 2017 primarily as a result of higher automobile liability frequency and severity and higher fire and non-catastrophe weather-related homeowners losses, partially offset by the effect of increases in earned pricing. Taking into account management's current view of loss cost changes for the first six months of 2016, automobile liability frequency has decreased while automobile liability severity has increased modestly.

Catastrophes and (Favorable) Unfavorable Prior Accident Year Development

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Current accident year catastrophe losses of \$92, before tax, for the three months ended June 30, 2017, decreased compared to \$104, before tax, for the three months ended June 30, 2016 due to less severe wind and hail events. Catastrophe losses for the three months ended June 30, 2017 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail events across various U.S. geographic regions, concentrated in Colorado, Texas and the Midwest. Catastrophe losses for the three months ended June 30, 2016 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail events across various U.S. geographic regions, concentrated in Texas and the central plains.

Current accident year catastrophe losses of \$171, before tax, for the six months ended June 30, 2017, increased compared to \$151, before tax, for the six months ended June 30, 2016 due to more severe wind and hail events. Catastrophe losses for the six months ended June 30, 2017 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail events across various U.S. geographic regions, concentrated in Texas, Colorado, the Midwest and the Southeast. Catastrophe losses for the six months ended June 30, 2016 were primarily due to multiple wind and hail events across various U.S. geographic regions, concentrated in Texas and the central and southern plains.

Prior accident year development of \$10, before tax, was favorable for the three months ended June 30, 2017, compared to unfavorable prior accident year development of \$76, before tax, for the three months ended June 30, 2016. Net reserves decreased for the three months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to decreases in reserves for prior accident year catastrophes. Net reserves increased for the three months ended June 30, 2016 primarily due to higher than expected emerged severity of bodily injury claims and higher than expected emerged frequency of uninsured and under-insured motorist claims related to accident year 2015.

Prior accident year development of \$14, before tax, was favorable for the six months ended June 30, 2017, compared to unfavorable prior accident year development of \$128, before tax, for the six months ended June 30, 2016. Net reserves decreased for the six months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to decreases in reserves for prior accident year catastrophes. Net reserves increased for the six months ended June 30, 2016 primarily related to increased bodily injury frequency and severity for the 2015 accident year and increased bodily injury severity for the 2014 accident year. Increases in auto liability loss costs were across both the direct and agency distribution channels.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

PROPERTY & CASUALTY OTHER OPERATIONS

Results of Operations

Underwriting Summary

	Thre	ee Mon	ths		Six Months Ended				
	End	ed June	30,		June	30,			
Underwriting Summary	2017	72016	Cha	nge	2017	72016	Cha	nge	
Losses and loss adjustment expenses									
Prior accident year development	\$—	\$269	(100)	(%)	\$1	\$270	(100)	(%)	
Total losses and loss adjustment expenses		269	(100)	(%)	1	270	(100)	(%)	
Underwriting expenses	3	6	(50	%)	8	13	(38	%)	
Underwriting loss	(3)(275)99	%	(9)(283)97	%	
Net investment income [1]	27	33	(18	%)	58	65	(11	%)	
Net realized capital gains [1]	5	6	(17	%)	9	3	NM		
Other income				%	2	2		%	
Income (loss) before income taxes	29	(236)112	%	60	(213)128	%	
Income tax expense (benefit) [2]	9	(82)111	%	16	(76)121	%	
Net income (loss)	\$20	\$(154)113	%	\$44	\$(137	132	%	

For discussion of consolidated investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Investment Income (Loss) and Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses).

Net Income (Loss)

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Net income (loss) for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 improved from a net loss in 2016 to net income in 2017, primarily due to the effect of unfavorable asbestos and environmental reserve development in 2016.

Underwriting loss decreased for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 primarily due to a \$268 increase in asbestos and environmental reserves in 2016.

Asbestos and environmental comprehensive annual reserve reviews were performed in the second quarter of 2016. Based on this evaluation, the Company increased its net asbestos and environmental reserves for prior year development by \$197 and \$71, respectively, in 2016.

In 2017, the Company will complete its annual asbestos and environmental reserve review in the fourth quarter. The Company has an adverse development cover in place that reinsures asbestos and environmental reserve development after December 31, 2016, subject to a limit of \$1.5 billion. For a discussion of the adverse development cover and the Company's second quarter 2016 comprehensive annual review of asbestos and environmental reserves, see Part II, Item 7 MD&A, Critical Accounting Estimates, Property & Casualty Other Operations section in the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

^[2] For discussion of income taxes, see Note 11 - Income Taxes of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

GROUP BENEFITS

Results of Operations Operating Summary

	Thre	e Mo	nths		Six Months Ended				
	Ende	ed Jur	ie 30),	June 3				
	2017 2016 Change 2			2017	2016	Cha	inge		
Premiums and other considerations	\$824	1\$808	32	%	\$1,659	9\$1,603	33	%	
Net investment income	88	88		%	183	176	4	%	
Net realized capital gains (losses) [1]	13	16	(19)%	21	18	17	%	
Total revenues	925	912	1	%	1,863	1,797	4	%	
Benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses	628	634	(1)%	1,279	1,252	2	%	
Amortization of DAC	8	7	14	%	16	15	7	%	
Insurance operating costs and other expenses	193	196	(2)%	413	390	6	%	
Total benefits, losses and expenses	829	837	(1)%	1,708	1,657	3	%	
Income before income taxes	96	75	28	%	155	140	11	%	
Income tax expense [2]	27	20	35	%	41	35	17	%	
Net income	\$69	\$55	25	%	\$114	\$105	9	%	

^[1] For discussion of consolidated investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Investment Income (Loss) and Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses).

^[2] For discussion of income taxes, see Note 11 - Income Taxes of Notes to the Consolidated Financial Statements. Premiums and Other Considerations

	Three Months				Six Months Ended			
	Ended June 30,				June 30,			
	201	7 2016	6 Cha	nge	2017	2016	Cha	nge
Fully insured – ongoing premiums	\$80	2\$790	02	%	\$1,607	7\$1,562	23	%
Buyout premiums	3	_	NM		14	6	133	%
Fee income	19	18	6	%	38	35	9	%
Total premiums and other considerations	\$82	4\$80	82	%	\$1,659	9\$1,603	33	%
Fully insured ongoing sales, excluding buyouts	\$67	\$80	(16)%	\$278	\$346	(20)%
Ratios, Excluding Buyouts								

	Three	Months	s Ended	Six Months Ended				
	June 3	0,		June 3	0,			
	2017	2016	Change	2017	2016	Change		
Group disability loss ratio	78.9%	79.9%	1.0	80.9%	81.1%	0.2		
Group life loss ratio	74.2%	78.1%	3.9	73.6%	76.0%	2.4		
Total loss ratio	76.1%	78.5%	2.4	76.9%	78.0%	1.1		
Expense ratio	24.5%	25.1%	0.6	26.1%	25.4%	(0.7)		
Margin								

	Three Months	Six Months Ended
	Ended June 30,	June 30,
	2017 2016 Change	2017 2016 Change
Net income margin	7.5%6.0%1.5	6.2%5.9%0.3
Effect of net capital realized gains (losses), net of tax on after-tax margin	0.8%0.9%(0.1)	0.7%0.6%0.1
Core earnings margin	6.7 % 5.1 % 1.6	5.5 % 5.3 % 0.2

Net Income

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016

Net income for the three months ended June 30, 2017 increased primarily due to higher premium and other considerations and lower benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses. For the six months ended June 30, 2017 net income increased due to higher premium and other considerations and net investment income, partially offset by higher benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses and state guaranty fund assessments related to the liquidation of a life and health insurance company.

Insurance operating costs and other expenses for the six months ended June 30, 2017 increased 6% due primarily to state guaranty fund assessments of \$20 before tax related to the liquidation of a life and health insurance company.

Fully Insured Ongoing Premiums

[1] Other of \$51 and \$51 is included in the three months ended June 30, 2016, and 2017, respectively, and \$102 and \$106 for the six months ended June 30, 2016, and 2017, respectively is included in the total. Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Fully insured ongoing premiums increased 2% and 3%, respectively, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 due to strong group life and group disability persistency and modest disability pricing increases. Fully insured ongoing sales, excluding buyouts, for the three months and six months ended June 30, 2017 decreased 16% and 20%, respectively, due to fewer large case sales in 2017. Ratios

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Total loss ratio for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 decreased 2.4 points and 1.1 points, respectively, reflecting lower group life and group disability loss ratios. The improvement in the life loss ratio for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 was largely due to higher mortality severity in 2016. The group disability loss ratio for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 decreased 1.0 point and 0.2 points, respectively, due to strong recoveries, continued improvements in incidence trends and modest pricing increases partially offset by an adjustment to reflect lower approvals from the Social Security Income Disability program.

Expense ratio decreased 0.6 points for the three months ended June 30, 2017 due to slightly lower insurance operating costs and earned premium growth. For the six months ended June 30, 2017 the expense ratio increased 0.7 points due to state guaranty fund assessments related to the liquidation of a life and health insurance company.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

MUTUAL FUNDS

Results of Operations

Operating Summary

	Three Months Ended June Six Months Ended 30, 30,								
	2017	2016	Change			2016	Cha	ange	
Fee income and other revenue	\$201	\$172	17	%	\$392	\$339	16	%	
Net investment income	_	1	(100)	%	1	1	_	%	
Total revenues	201	173	16	%	393	340	16	%	
Amortization of DAC	5	6	(17)	%	11	11	_	%	
Operating costs and other expenses	158	135	17	%	309	266	16	%	
Total benefits, losses and expenses	163	141	16	%	320	277	16	%	
Income before income taxes	38	32	19	%	73	63	16	%	
Income tax expense	14	12	17	%	26	23	13	%	
Net income	\$24	\$20	20	%	\$47	\$40	18	%	
Daily Average Total Mutual Funds segment AUM Return on Assets ("ROA") [1]	\$105,625	5\$91,289	16	%	\$103,382	2\$89,263	316	%	
Net income	9.2	8.9	3	%	9.2	9.1	1	%	
Core Earnings	9.2	8.9	3	%	9.2	9.1	1	%	

^[1] Represents annualized earnings divided by a daily average of assets under management, as measured in basis points.

Mutual Funds Segment AUM

		onths Ende	ed June	Six Mont	hs Ended	June 30	0.
	30,			D111 1/1011	211000		•
	2017	2016	Chang	2017	2016	Chang	ge
Mutual Fund AUM - beginning of period	\$86,798	\$73,619	18 %	\$81,298	\$74,413	9	%
Sales	6,248	4,087	53 %	13,466	8,786	53	%
Redemptions	(4,934)(4,506)(9)%	(10,819)(9,391)(15)	%
Net flows	1,314	(419)NM	2,647	(605)NM	
Change in market value and other	3,144	1,741	81 %	7,311	1,133	NM	
Mutual Fund AUM - end of period	\$91,256	\$74,941	22 %	\$91,256	\$74,941	22	%
Exchange Traded Products AUM [1]	325		NM	325		NM	
Mutual Funds segment AUM before Talcott Resolution	91,581	74,941	22 %	91,581	74,941	NM	
Talcott Resolution AUM [2]	16,098	16,482	(2)%	16,098	16,482	(2)	%
Total Mutual Funds segment AUM	\$107,679	\$91,423	18 %	\$107,679	\$91,423	18	%

^[1] Includes AUM of approximately \$200 acquired upon acquisition in July 2016 of Lattice Strategies, LLC and subsequent net flows and change in market value.

Mutual Fund AUM by Asset Class

June 30, June 30, Change 2017 2016

Equity \$58,047 \$46,808 24 %

Fixed Income 14,286 12,491 14 %

Multi-Strategy Investments [1] 18,923 15,642 21 %

^[2] Talcott Resolution AUM consist of Company-sponsored mutual fund assets held in separate accounts supporting variable insurance and investment products.

Mutual Fund AUM \$91,256\$74,94122 %

[1] Includes balanced, allocation, and alternative investment products.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Net Income

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016

Net income for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 increased compared to the prior year period due to higher investment management fees resulting from higher AUM levels and the addition of Schroders' funds, partially offset by higher variable costs including sub-advisory and distribution and services expenses.

Total Mutual Funds segment AUM for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 increased to \$107.7 billion compared to the prior year period of \$91.4 billion primarily resulting from positive net flows, the addition of Schroders' funds and market appreciation. The increase in Mutual Fund business AUM was partially offset by the continued runoff of Talcott Resolution AUM.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

TALCOTT RESOLUTION

Results of Operations Operating Summary

	Three Mo	nths Ended	d June	e Six Months Ended June				
	30,			30,				
	2017	2016	Cha	nge 2017	2016	Cha	inge	
Earned premiums	\$35	\$28	25	% \$70	\$56	25	%	
Fee income and other	225	231	(3	%) 448	472	(5	%)	
Net investment income [1]	320	348	(8	%) 638	673	(5	%)	
Realized capital gains (losses):								
Total other-than-temporary impairment ("OTTI") loss	e69)(2)NM	(9)(9)—	%	
Other net realized capital gains (losses)	31	5	NM	(14)(100)86	%	
Net realized capital gains (losses) [1]	22	3	NM	(23)(109)79	%	
Total revenues	602	610	(1	%) 1,133	1,092	4	%	
Benefits, losses and loss adjustment expenses	348	346	1	% 680	700	(3	%)	
Amortization of DAC	24	24		% 43	54	(20	%)	
Insurance operating costs and other expenses	96	115	(17	%) 202	220	(8	%)	
Total benefits, losses and expenses	468	485	(4	%) 925	974	(5	%)	
Income before income taxes	134	125	7	% 208	118	76	%	
Income tax expense (benefit)	29	21	38	% 35	(3)NM	[
Net income	\$105	\$104	1	% \$173	\$121	43	%	
Assets Under Management (end of period)								
Variable annuity account value	\$40,668	\$41,738	(3	%)				
Fixed market value adjusted and payout annuities	7,453	7,901	(6	%)				
Institutional annuity account value	13,635	15,279	(11	%)				
Other account value [2]	87,399	86,320	1	%				
Total account value	\$149,155	\$151,238	(1	%)				
Variable Annuity Account Value								
Account value, beginning of period	\$40,948	\$42,500	(4	%)\$40,698	\$44,245	8)	%)	
Net outflows	(1,373)(1,496)8	% (2,893)(2,962)2	%	
Change in market value and other	1,093	734	49	% 2,863	455	NM	[
Account value, end of period	\$40,668	\$41,738	(3	%)\$40,668	\$ \$41,738	3 (3	%)	

^[1] For discussion of consolidated investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Investment Income (Loss) and Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses).

Other account value included \$31.2 billion, \$14.9 billion, and \$41.3 billion as of June 30, 2017 for the Retirement Plans, Individual Life and Private Placement Life Insurance businesses, respectively. Other account value included [2] \$31.4 billion, \$14.5 billion, and 40.5 billion at June 30, 2016 for the Retirement Plans, Individual Life and Private Placement Life Insurance businesses, respectively. Account values associated with the Retirement Plans and Individual Life businesses no longer generate asset-based fee income due to the sales of these businesses through reinsurance transactions.

Net Income

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016

Net income for the three months ended June 30, 2017, as compared to the prior year period, was relatively flat. Higher net realized capital gains, lower expense and interest credited due to the continued run off of the annuity block were offset by lower net investment income and fee income due to the run off of the annuity block.

Net income for the six months ended June 30, 2017, as compared to the prior year period, increased primarily due to lower net realized capital losses in 2017. Net realized capital losses were down due to higher net gains on sales of investments in the first half of 2017, a decrease in losses on the modified coinsurance reinsurance contract related to the individual life business reinsured with Prudential, partially offset by an increase in losses on the variable annuity hedge program. Apart from the lower net realized capital losses, earnings rose due to an increase in unlock benefit and lower interest credited, partially offset by lower net investment income, lower tax benefits recognized in the current year period and lower fee income due to the continued run off of the variable annuity block.

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, net investment income decreased due to the run off of the annuity business assets under management, partially offset by higher limited partnership investment income in the six month period.

Total Account Value

June 30, 2017 compared to June 30, 2016

Account value decreased by approximately \$2 billion to \$149 billion due to outflows from institutional annuity due to the transfer of \$1.6 billion of Hartford pension assets to a third party provider (see Note 15 Employee Benefit Plans of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements) and net outflows in variable annuity account value, partially offset by market appreciation.

Variable annuity net outflows were approximately \$1.4 billion and \$2.9 billion respectively, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, due to the continued run off of the business.

Variable Annuity Annualized Full Surrender Rate

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Variable annuity annualized full surrender rate for the three months ended June 30, 2017, compared to the prior year period, decreased to 7.3%. For the six months ended June 30, 2017, compared to the prior year period, the variable annuity annualized full surrender rate increased to 7.6%. In general, as the block of variable annuity contracts ages, the

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

remaining in-force contracts are less likely to surrender. However, full surrender rates can fluctuate from period to period.

Contract Counts (in thousands)

June 30, 2017 compared to June 30, 2016

Contract counts decreased 9% for annuities, primarily due to the continued run-off of the block.

Income Taxes

The effective tax rates in 2017 and 2016 differ from the U.S. federal statutory rate of 35% primarily due to permanent differences related to separate account DRD. For discussion of income taxes, see Note 11 - Income Taxes of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

CORPORATE

Results of Operations Operating Summary

	Three Months				Six Months Ended			
	Ende	d June	30,		June 30,			
Operating Summary	2017	2010	6Cha	nge	2017	2016	Cha	nge
Fee income [1]	\$1	\$ 1	_	%	\$2	\$2		%
Net investment income	5	6	(17	%)	9	17	(47	%)
Net realized capital losses	(2)(1)	(100)	(%)	(2)(5)60	%
Total revenues	4	6	(33	%)	9	14	(36	%)
Insurance operating costs and other expenses [1]	5	(1)) NM		9	5	80	%
Pension settlement	750	_	NM		750	_	NM	
Interest expense	81	85	(5	%)	164	171	(4	%)
Total benefits, losses and expenses	836	84	NM		923	176	NM	
Loss before income taxes	(832)(78)) NM		(914)(162)NM	
Income tax benefit	(292)(82)) NM		(328)(137)(139) %)
Net income (loss)	\$(540))\$4	NM		\$(586	(25))NM	

Fee income includes the income associated with the sales of non-proprietary insurance products in the Company's [1] broker-dealer subsidiaries that has an offsetting commission expense included in insurance operating costs and other expenses.

Net Loss

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Net loss for the three months ended June 30, 2017 decreased from net income in the prior year period primarily due to a pension settlement charge of \$488, after tax. The settlement charge relates to the purchase of a group annuity contract to transfer \$1.6 billion of certain U.S. qualified pension plan liabilities to a third-party. For the six months ended June 30,

2017, net loss increased primarily due to the pension settlement charge. Interest Expense

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017 compared to the three and six months ended June 30, 2016 Interest expense for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017 decreased primarily due to a decrease in outstanding debt due to debt maturities and the paydown of senior notes. Since June 30, 2016, \$691 of senior notes have either matured or been paid down.

For a discussion of income taxes, see Note 11 Income Taxes of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. For a discussion of investment results, see MD&A - Investment Results, Net Investment Income (Loss) and Net Realized Capital Gains (Losses).

ENTERPRISE RISK MANAGEMENT

The Company's Board of Directors has ultimate responsibility for risk oversight, as described more fully in our Proxy Statement, while management is tasked with the day-to-day management of the Company's risks.

The Company manages and monitors risk through risk policies, controls and limits. At the senior management level, an Enterprise Risk and Capital Committee ("ERCC") oversees the risk profile and risk management practices of the Company.

The Company's enterprise risk management ("ERM") function supports the ERCC and functional committees, and is tasked with, among other things:

risk identification and assessment;

the development of risk appetites, tolerances, and limits;

risk monitoring; and

internal and external risk reporting.

The Company categorizes its main risks as insurance risk, operational risk and financial risk. Insurance risk and financial risk are described in more detail below. Operational risk and specific risk tolerances for natural catastrophes, terrorism risk and pandemic risk are described in the ERM section of the MD&A in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Insurance Risk

The Company categorizes its insurance risks across property-

casualty, group benefits and life products. Non-catastrophe insurance risk arises from a number of exposure including to property, liability, mortality, morbidity, disability and longevity. Catastrophe risk primarily arises in the group life, group disability, property, and workers' compensation product lines. The Company establishes risk limits to control potential loss and actively monitors the risk exposures as a percent of statutory surplus. The Company also uses reinsurance to transfer insurance risk to well-established and financially secure reinsurers.

Reinsurance as a Risk Management Strategy

The Company uses reinsurance to transfer certain risks to reinsurance companies based on specific geographic or risk concentrations. A variety of traditional reinsurance products are used as part of the Company's risk management strategy, including excess of loss occurrence-based products that reinsure property and workers compensation exposures, and individual risk or quota share arrangements, that reinsure losses from specific classes or lines of business. The Company has no significant finite risk contracts in place and the statutory surplus benefit from all such prior year contracts is immaterial. Facultative reinsurance is used by the Company to manage policy-specific risk exposures based on established underwriting guidelines. The Hartford also participates in governmentally administered reinsurance facilities such as the Florida Hurricane Catastrophe Fund ("FHCF"), the Terrorism Risk Insurance Program established under "TRIPRA" and other reinsurance programs relating to particular risks or specific lines of business.

Reinsurance for Catastrophes- The Company has several catastrophe reinsurance programs, including reinsurance treaties that cover property and workers' compensation losses aggregating from single catastrophe events. Primary Catastrophe Treaty Reinsurance Coverages as of June 30, 2017

verage Effective for the period		% of layer(s) reinsurance	Per occurrence Retention limit
Property losses arising from a single catastrophe event [1] [2]	1/1/2017 to 1/1/2018	88%	\$ 800 \$ 350
Property catastrophe losses from a Personal Lines Florida hurricane	6/1/2017 to 6/1/2018	90%	\$ 107 [3]\$ 33
		80%	\$ 350 \$ 100

Workers compensation losses arising from a single 1/1/2017 to catastrophe event [4] 12/31/2017

- [1] Certain aspects of our principal catastrophe treaty have terms that extend beyond the traditional one year term. While overall treaty is placed at 88%, each layer's placement varies slightly.
- \$50 of the property occurrence treaty can alternatively be used as part of the Property Aggregate treaty referenced below.
- The per occurrence limit for Florida Hurricane Catastrophe Fund (FHCF), which is required coverage for [3] homeowners business in Florida, is estimated to be \$107 for the current treaty year, this is calculated on the best of available information from FHCF as of July 2017.
- [4] In addition to the limit shown, the workers compensation reinsurance includes a non-catastrophe, industrial accident layer, providing coverage for 80% of a\$30 per event limit in excess of a \$20 retention. In addition to the property catastrophe reinsurance coverage described in the above table, the Company has other catastrophe and working layer treaties and facultative reinsurance agreements that cover property catastrophe losses on an aggregate excess of loss and on a per risk basis. The principal property catastrophe reinsurance program and certain other reinsurance programs include a provision to reinstate limits in the event that a catastrophe loss exhausts limits on one or more layers under the treaties. In addition, covering the period from January 1, 2017 to December 31, 2017, the Company has a Property Aggregate treaty in place which provides one limit of

\$200 of aggregate qualifying property catastrophe losses in excess of a net retention of \$850. Reinsurance for Terrorism-For the risk of terrorism, private sector catastrophe reinsurance capacity is generally limited and largely unavailable for terrorism losses caused by nuclear, biological, chemical or radiological ("NBCR") attacks. As such, the Company's principal reinsurance protection against large-scale terrorist attacks is the coverage currently provided through the Terrorism Risk Insurance Program ("TRIPRA") to the end of 2020.

TRIPRA provides a backstop for insurance-related losses resulting from any "act of terrorism", which is certified by the Secretary of the Treasury, in consultation with the Secretary of Homeland Security and the Attorney General, for losses that exceed a threshold of industry losses of \$100 in 2015, with the threshold increasing to \$200 by 2020. Under the program, in any one calendar year, the federal government would pay a percentage of losses incurred from a certified act of terrorism after an insurer's losses exceed 20% of the Company's eligible direct commercial earned premiums of the prior calendar year up to a combined annual aggregate limit for the federal government and all insurers of \$100 billion. The percentage of losses paid by the federal government is 83% in 2017, decreasing by 1 point

annually to 80% in the year 2020. The Company's estimated deductible under the program is \$1.2 billion for 2017. If an act of terrorism or acts of terrorism result in covered losses exceeding the \$100 billion annual industry aggregate limit, Congress would be responsible for determining how additional losses in excess of \$100 billion will be paid. Reinsurance Recoverables

Property and casualty insurance product reinsurance recoverables represent loss and loss adjustment expense recoverables from a number of entities, including reinsurers and pools.

Property & Casualty Reinsurance Recoverables

As of As of June 30,December 31, 2017 2016

Paid loss and loss adjustment expenses \$94 \$ 89

Unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses 2,422 2,449

Gross reinsurance recoverables [1] \$2,516 \$ 2,538

Less: Allowance for uncollectible reinsurance (166)(165)

Net reinsurance recoverables \$2,350 \$ 2,373

[1] Excludes reinsurance recoverables classified as held-for-sale as of December 31, 2016 and subsequently transferred to the buyer in connection with the sale of the Company's U.K. property and casualty run-off subsidiaries in May, 2017. For discussion of the sale transaction, see Note 2 - Business Disposition of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Group benefits and life insurance product reinsurance recoverables represent future policy benefits and unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses and other

policyholder funds and benefits payable that are recoverable from a number of reinsurers. Group Benefits and Life Insurance Reinsurance Recoverables

Reinsurance Recoverables

Reinsurance Recoverables

Future policy benefits and unpaid loss and loss adjustment expenses and other policyholder funds and benefits payable

Gross reinsurance recoverables

Less: Allowance for uncollectible reinsurance [1]

Net reinsurance recoverables

As of As of June 30, December 31, 2017 2016

\$20,915\$ 20,938

\$20,915\$ 20,938

\$20,915\$ 20,938

[1] No allowance for uncollectible reinsurance is required as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016. As of June 30, 2017, the Company has reinsurance recoverables from MassMutual and Prudential of \$8.4 billion and \$11.3 billion, respectively. As of December 31, 2016, the Company had reinsurance recoverables from MassMutual and Prudential of \$8.6 billion and \$11.1 billion, respectively. The Company's obligations to its direct policyholders that have been reinsured to MassMutual and Prudential are secured by invested assets held in trust. Net of invested

assets held in trust, as of June 30, 2017, the Company has no reinsurance-related concentrations of credit risk greater than 10% of the Company's Condensed Consolidated Stockholders' Equity.

For further explanation of the Company's insurance risk management strategy, see MD&A Enterprise Risk Management Insurance RIsk Management in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Financial Risk

Financial risks include direct and indirect risks to the Company's financial objectives coming from events that impact market conditions or prices. Some events may cause correlated movement in multiple risk factors. The primary sources of financial risks are the Company's general account assets and the liabilities and the guarantees which the company has written over various liability products, particularly its fixed and variable annuity guarantees. Consistent with its risk appetite, the Company establishes financial risk limits to control potential loss on a U.S. GAAP, statutory, and economic basis. Exposures are actively monitored, and mitigated where appropriate. The Company uses various risk management strategies, including reinsurance and over-the-counter and exchange traded derivatives with counterparties meeting the appropriate regulatory and due diligence requirements. Derivatives are utilized to achieve one of four Company-approved objectives: hedging risk arising from interest rate, equity market, commodity

market, credit spread and issuer default, price or currency exchange rate risk or volatility; managing liquidity; controlling transaction costs; or entering into synthetic replication transactions. Derivative activities are monitored and evaluated by the Company's compliance and risk management teams and reviewed by senior management.

The Company identifies different categories of financial risk, including liquidity, credit, interest rate, equity and foreign currency exchange.

Liquidity Risk

Liquidity risk is the risk to current or prospective earnings or capital arising from the Company's inability or perceived inability to meet its contractual funding obligations as they come due. Stressed market conditions may impact the ability to sell assets or otherwise transact business and may result in a significant loss in value.

The Company measures and manages liquidity risk exposures and funding needs within prescribed limits across legal entities, taking into account legal, regulatory and operational limitations to the transferability of liquidity. The Company also monitors internal and external conditions, and identifies material risk changes and emerging risks that may impact liquidity.

For further discussion on liquidity see the section on Capital Resources and Liquidity.

Credit Risk

Credit risk is the risk to earnings or capital due to uncertainty of an obligor's or counterparty's ability or willingness to meet its obligations in accordance with contractually agreed upon terms.

The majority of the Company's credit risk is concentrated in its investment holdings, but it is also present in the Company's reinsurance and insurance portfolios, including credit risk associated with reinsurance recoverables and premiums receivable.

The Company primarily manages its credit risk by holding a diversified mix of investment grade issuers and counterparties across its investment, reinsurance, and insurance portfolios. Potential losses are also limited within portfolios by diversifying across geographic regions, asset types, and sectors.

Mitigation strategies vary but may include:

Investing in a portfolio of high-quality and diverse securities;

Selling investments subject to credit risk;

Hedging through use of single name or basket credit default swaps;

Clearing transactions through central clearing houses that require daily variation margin;

Entering into contracts only with strong creditworthy institutions

Requiring collateral; and

Non-renewing policies/contracts or reinsurance treaties.

As of June 30, 2017, the Company had no investment exposure to any credit concentration risk of a single issuer or counterparty greater than 10% of the Company's stockholders' equity, other

than the U.S. government and certain U.S. government securities. For further discussion of concentration of credit risk in the investment portfolio, see the Concentration of Credit Risk section in Note 6 - Investments of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Credit Risk of Derivatives

The Company uses various derivative counterparties in executing its derivative transactions. The use of counterparties creates credit risk that the counterparty may not perform in accordance with the terms of the derivative transaction. Downgrades to the credit ratings of the Company's insurance operating companies may have adverse implications for its use of derivatives including those used to hedge benefit guarantees of variable annuities. In some cases, downgrades may give derivative counterparties for over-the-counter ("OTC") derivatives and clearing brokers for OTC-cleared derivatives the right to cancel and settle outstanding derivative trades or require additional collateral to be posted. In addition, downgrades may result in counterparties and clearing brokers becoming unwilling to engage in or clear additional derivatives or may require collateralization before entering into any new trades. This would restrict

the supply of derivative instruments commonly used to hedge variable annuity guarantees, particularly long-dated equity derivatives and interest rate swaps.

The Company also has derivative counterparty exposure policies which limit the Company's exposure to credit risk. For the company's derivative programs, the maximum uncollateralized threshold for a derivative counterparty for a single legal entity is \$10. The Company currently transacts OTC derivatives in two legal entities that have a threshold greater than zero. The maximum combined threshold for a single counterparty across all legal entities that use derivatives and have a threshold greater than zero is \$10. In addition, the Company may have exposure to multiple counterparties in a single corporate family due to a common credit support provider. As of June 30, 2017, the maximum combined threshold for all counterparties under a single credit support provider across all legal entities that use derivatives and have a threshold greater than zero was \$10. Based on the contractual terms of the collateral agreements, these thresholds may be immediately reduced due to a downgrade in either party's credit rating. For further discussion, see the Derivative Commitments section of Note 12 Commitments and Contingencies of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

For the six months ended June 30, 2017, the Company incurred no losses on derivative instruments due to counterparty default.

Use of Credit Derivatives

The Company may also use credit default swaps to manage credit exposure or to assume credit risk to enhance yield. Credit Risk Reduced Through Credit Derivatives

The Company uses credit derivatives to purchase credit protection with respect to a single entity, referenced index, or asset pool. The Company purchases credit protection through credit default swaps to economically hedge and manage credit risk of certain fixed maturity investments across multiple sectors of the investment portfolio.

Credit Risk Assumed Through Credit Derivatives

The Company also enters into credit default swaps that assume credit risk as part of replication transactions. Replication transactions are used as an economical means to synthetically replicate the characteristics and performance of assets that are permissible investments under the Company's investment policies. These swaps reference investment grade single corporate issuers and baskets, which include customized diversified portfolios of corporate issuers, which are established within sector concentration limits and may be divided into tranches which possess different credit ratings.

For further information on credit derivatives, see Note 7 - Derivative Instruments of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Interest Rate Risk

Interest rate risk is the risk of financial loss due to adverse changes in the value of assets and liabilities arising from movements in interest rates. Interest rate risk encompasses exposures with respect to changes in the level of interest rates, the shape of the term structure of rates and the volatility of interest rates. Interest rate risk does not include exposure to changes in credit spreads.

The Company has exposure to interest rates arising from its fixed maturity securities, interest sensitive liabilities such as fixed rate annuities and structured settlements and discount rate assumptions associated with the Company's pension and other post retirement benefit obligations. In addition, certain product liabilities, including those containing GMWB or GMDB, expose the Company to interest rate risk but also have significant equity risk. These liabilities are discussed as part of the Variable Product Guarantee Risks and Risk Management section. Management also evaluates performance of certain Talcott Resolution products based on net investment spread which is, in part, influenced by changes in interest rates.

Changes in interest rates from current levels can have both favorable and unfavorable effects for the Company. The Company manages its exposure to interest rate risk by constructing investment portfolios that maintain asset allocation limits and asset/liability duration matching targets which may include the use of derivatives. The Company also utilizes a variety of derivative instruments to mitigate interest rate risk associated with its investment portfolio or to hedge liabilities. Interest rate caps, floors, swaps, swaptions, and futures may be used to manage portfolio duration.

Equity Risk

Equity risk is defined as the risk of financial loss due to changes in the value of global equities or equity indices. The Company has

exposure to equity risk from assets under management, embedded derivatives within the Company's variable annuities and assets that support the Company's pension plans and other post retirement benefit plans. The Company uses various approaches in managing its equity exposure, including limits on the proportion of assets invested in equities, diversification of the equity portfolio, reinsurance of product liabilities and hedging of changes in equity indices. Equity Risk on the Company's variable annuity products is mitigated through various hedging programs which are primarily focused on mitigating the economic exposure while considering the potential impacts on statutory and GAAP accounting results. (See the Variable Annuity Hedging Program Section).

Talcott Resolution includes certain guaranteed benefits, primarily associated with variable annuity products, which increase the Company's potential benefit exposure in the periods that equity markets decline and the Company has a dynamic and macro hedging program in place to hedge the exposure.

For the assets that support its pension plans and other post retirement benefit plans, the Company may be required to make additional plan contributions if equity investments in the plan portfolio decline in value. The asset allocation mix is reviewed on a periodic basis. In order to minimize risk, the pension plans maintain a listing of permissible and prohibited investments. In addition, the pension plans have certain concentration limits and investment quality requirements imposed on permissible investment options.

Managing Equity Risk on the Company's Variable Annuity Products- Most of the Company's variable annuities include GMDB and certain contracts with GMDB also include GMWB features. Declines in the equity markets will increase the Company's liability for these benefits. Many contracts with a GMDB include a maximum anniversary value ("MAV"), which in rising markets resets the guarantee on the anniversary to be 'at the money'. As the MAV increases, it can increase the NAR for subsequent declines in account value. Generally, a GMWB contract is 'in the money' if the contractholder's guaranteed remaining balance ("GRB") becomes greater than the account value. The NAR is generally defined as the guaranteed minimum benefit amount in excess of the contractholder's current account value. Variable annuity account values with guarantee features were \$40.7 billion as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016.

The following tables summarize the account values of the Company's variable annuities with guarantee features and the NAR split between various guarantee features (retained net amount at risk does not take into consideration the effects of the variable annuity hedge programs in place as of each balance sheet date).

Total Variable Annuity Guarantees as of June 30, 2017

		Gross		Retained% of				% In		
(\$ in billions)	Account		tNet		et	Contracts		the		
(\$ III OIIIIOIIS)	Value	Amount			mount	In the		Money		
		at Risk		at Risk		Money[2]		[2]	[3]	
U.S. Variable Annuity [1]										
GMDB [4]	\$ 40.7	\$	3.1	\$	0.6	17	%	22	%	
GMWB	\$ 18.1	\$	0.2	\$	0.1	5	%	17	%	
110										

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Total Variable Annuity Guarantees as of December 31, 2016

(\$ in billions)	Account Value	ross et mount Risk				% I the Mo:	ney
U.S. Variable Annuity [1]							
GMDB [4]	\$ 40.7	\$ 3.3	\$ 0.7	28	%	14	%
GMWB	\$ 18.3	\$ 0.2	\$ 0.1	7	%	13	%

Contracts with a guaranteed living benefit also have a guaranteed death benefit. The NAR for each benefit is shown; however these benefits are not additive. When a contract terminates due to death, any NAR related to GMWB is released. Similarly, when a contract goes into benefit status on a GMWB, the GMDB NAR is reduced to zero.

- [2] Excludes contracts that are fully reinsured.
- [3] For all contracts that are "in the money", this represents the percentage by which the average contract was in the money.

Includes contracts that had a GMDB at issue but no longer have a GMDB due to certain elections made by [4] policyholders or their beneficiaries. Such contracts had \$1.6 billion of account value as June 30, 2017 and \$1.5 billion as of December 31, 2016.

Many policyholders with a GMDB also have a GMWB. Policyholders that have a product that offers both guarantees can only receive the GMDB or GMWB. The GMDB NAR disclosed in the preceding tables is a point in time measurement and assumes that all participants utilize the GMDB on that measurement date.

The Company expects to incur GMDB payments in the future only if the policyholder has an "in the money" GMDB at their death. For contracts with a GMWB rider, the company expects to incur GMWB payments in the future only if the account value is reduced over time to a specified level through a combination of market performance and periodic withdrawals, at which point the contractholder will receive an annuity equal to the GRB which is generally equal to premiums less withdrawals. For the Company's "life-time" GMWB products, this annuity can exceed the GRB. As the account value fluctuates with equity market returns on a daily basis and the "life-time" GMWB payments may exceed the GRB,

the ultimate amount to be paid by the Company, if any, is uncertain and could be significantly more or less than the Company's current carried liability. For additional information on the Company's GMWB liability, see Note 5 - Fair Value Measurements of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements. For additional information on the Company's GMDB liability, see Note 9 - Reserve for Future Policy Benefits and Separate Account Liabilities of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Variable Annuity Market Risk Exposures

The following table summarizes the broad Variable Annuity Guarantees offered by the Company and the market risks to which the guarantee is most exposed from a U.S. GAAP accounting perspective:

Variable Annuity Guarantees [1]	U.S. GAAP Treatment [1]	Primary Market Risk Exposures [1]
GMDB and life-contingent component of the GMWB	Accumulation of the portion of fees required to cover expected claims, less accumulation of actual claims paid	Equity Market Levels
GMWB (excluding life-contingent portions)	Fair Value	Equity Market Levels / Implied Volatility / Interest Rates

[1] Each of these guarantees and the related U.S. GAAP accounting volatility will also be influenced by actual and estimated policyholder behavior.

Variable Annuity Hedging Program

The Company's variable annuity hedging program is primarily focused, through the use of reinsurance and capital market derivative instruments, on reducing the economic exposure to market risks associated with guaranteed benefits that are embedded in our variable annuity contracts. The variable annuity hedging program also considers the potential impacts on statutory capital.

Reinsurance

The Company uses reinsurance for a portion of contracts with GMWB riders issued prior to the second quarter of 2006. The Company also uses reinsurance for a majority of the GMDB with NAR.

GMWB Hedge Program

Under the dynamic hedging program, the Company enters into derivative contracts to hedge market risk exposures associated with the GMWB liabilities that are not reinsured. These derivative contracts include customized swaps, interest rate swaps and futures, and equity swaps, options, and futures, on certain indices including the S&P 500 index, EAFE index, and NASDAQ index.

Additionally, the Company holds customized derivative contracts to provide protection from certain capital market risks for the remaining term of specified blocks of non-reinsured GMWB riders. These customized derivative contracts are based on policyholder behavior assumptions specified at the inception of the derivative contracts. The Company retains the risk for differences between assumed and actual policyholder behavior and between the performance of the actively managed funds underlying the separate accounts and their respective indices. While the Company actively manages this dynamic hedging program, increased U.S. GAAP earnings volatility may result from factors including, but not limited to: policyholder behavior, capital markets, divergence between the performance of the underlying funds and the hedging indices, changes in hedging positions and the relative emphasis placed on various risk management objectives.

Macro Hedge Program

The Company's macro hedging program uses derivative instruments, such as options and futures on equities and interest rates, to provide protection against the statutory tail scenario risk arising from GMWB and GMDB liabilities on the Company's

statutory surplus. These macro hedges cover some of the residual risks not otherwise covered by the dynamic hedging program. Management assesses this residual risk under various scenarios in designing and executing the macro hedge program. The macro hedge program will result in additional U.S. GAAP earnings volatility as changes in the value of the macro hedge derivatives, which are designed to reduce statutory reserve and capital volatility, may not be closely aligned to changes in GAAP liabilities.

Variable Annuity Hedging Program Sensitivities

The underlying guaranteed withdrawal benefit liabilities (excluding the life contingent portion of GMWB contracts) and hedge assets within the GMWB hedge and Macro hedge programs are carried at fair value.

The following table presents our estimates of the potential instantaneous impacts from sudden market stresses related to

equity market prices, interest rates, and implied market volatilities. The following sensitivities represent: (1) the net estimated difference between the change in the fair value of GMWB liabilities and the underlying hedge instruments and (2) the estimated change in fair value of the hedge instruments for the macro program, before the impacts of amortization of DAC and taxes. As noted in the preceding discussion, certain hedge assets are used to hedge liabilities that are not carried at fair value and will not have a liability offset in the U.S. GAAP sensitivity analysis. All sensitivities are measured as of June 30, 2017 and are related to the fair value of liabilities and hedge instruments in place at that date for the Company's variable annuity hedge programs. The impacts presented in the table that follows are estimated individually and measured without consideration of any correlation among market risk factors.

GAAP Sensitivity Analysis (before tax and DAC) as of June 30, 2017 [1]

	GMWB		Macro	
Equity Market Return	-20 %-10	% 10	%-20 %-10	% 10 %
Potential Net Fair Value Impact	\$(5) \$—	\$ (4) \$240 \$ 94	\$ (59)
Interest Rates	-50bps -25bps	+25bps	-50bps -25bps	+25bps
Potential Net Fair Value Impact	\$(1) \$—	\$ (1) \$3 \$1	\$ (1)
Implied Volatilities	10 %2	%-10	%10 %2	%-10 %
Potential Net Fair Value Impact	\$(65) \$ (13) \$ 60	\$126 \$ 25	\$ (112)

These sensitivities are based on the following key market levels as of June 30, 2017: 1) S&P of 2,423; 2) 10yr US swap rate of 2.32%; and 3) S&P 10yr volatility of 25.11%.

The preceding sensitivity analysis is an estimate and should not be used to predict the future financial performance of the Company's variable annuity hedge programs. The actual net changes in the fair value liability and the hedging assets illustrated in the preceding table may vary materially depending on a variety of factors which include but are not limited to:

The sensitivity analysis is only valid as of the measurement date and assumes instantaneous changes in the capital market factors and no ability to rebalance hedge positions prior to the market changes;

Changes to the underlying hedging program, policyholder behavior, and variation in underlying fund performance relative to the hedged index, which could materially impact the liability; and

The impact of elapsed time on liabilities or hedge assets, any non-parallel shifts in capital market factors, or correlated moves across the sensitivities.

Foreign Currency Exchange Risk

Foreign currency exchange risk is the risk of financial loss due to changes in the relative value between currencies.

The Company has foreign currency exchange risk primarily in non-U.S. dollar denominated fixed maturity investments, foreign denominated cash and a yen denominated fixed payout annuity. In addition, the Company's Talcott Resolution segment formerly issued non-U.S. dollar denominated funding agreement liability contracts.

The open foreign currency exposure of non-U.S. dollar denominated investments will most commonly be reduced through the sale of the assets or through hedges using currency futures/forwards/swaps. In order to manage the currency risk related to any non-U.S. dollar denominated liability contracts, the Company enters into foreign currency swaps or holds non-U.S. dollar denominated investments.

Investment Portfolio Risk

The following table presents the Company's fixed maturities, AFS, by credit quality. The credit ratings referenced throughout this section are based on availability and are generally the midpoint of the available ratings among Moody's, S&P, Fitch and Morningstar. If no rating is available from a rating agency, then an internally developed rating is used.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Fixed Maturities by Credit Quality

, and a second of the second o	June 30	, 2017		Decemb	016	
			Percen	ıt	Percent	
	Amortiz	z#hir	of	Amortiz	z#hir	of
	Cost	Value	Total	Cost	Value	Total
	Cost	v arac	Fair	Cost	, arac	Fair
			Value			Value
United States Government/Government agencies	\$7,242	\$7,510	13.0 %	\$7,474	\$7,626	13.6 %
AAA	6,929	7,231	12.5 %	6,733	6,969	12.5 %
AA	9,554	10,020	17.3 %	8,764	9,182	16.4 %
A	14,452	15,574	26.9 %	14,169	14,996	26.8 %
BBB	13,446	14,204	24.5 %	13,399	13,901	24.8 %
BB & below	3,177	3,295	5.8 %	3,266	3,329	5.9 %
Total fixed maturities, AFS	\$54,800	\$57,834	100 %	\$53,805	5\$56,003	3100 %

The fair value of securities increased, as compared to December 31, 2016, primarily due to purchases of highly rated CLOs and tax-exempt municipal bonds, as well as higher valuations as a result of tighter credit spreads and a decrease in

long-term interest rates. Fixed maturities, FVO, are not included in the preceding table. For further discussion on FVO securities, see Note 5 - Fair Value Measurements of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Securities by	у Туре
---------------	--------

securities by Type	June 30	2017			December 31, 2016						
					Perce					Percent	
	Cost or		Gross	Fair	of To	ent otal Cost or	Gross	Gross	Fair	of To	
		z & dnrealiz		zed Value	Fair	Amortiz	zetdinrealız		zed Value	Fair	
	Cost	Gains	Losses		Valu	e Cost	Gains	Losses		Valu	ıe
Asset-backed securities											
("ABS")											
Consumer loans	\$1,987	\$ 14	\$ (16) \$1,985	3.4	% \$2,057	\$ 10	\$ (30) \$2,037	3.6	%
Small business	84	4	(1) 87	0.2	% 86	3	(1) 88	0.2	%
Other	279	3		282	0.5	% 253	4		257	0.5	%
Collateralized debt											
obligations ("CDOs")											
CLOs	2,418	3	(3) 2,418	4.2	% 1,597	7	(4) 1,600	2.9	%
Other	9	30		39	0.1	% 256	60		316	0.6	%
CMBS											
Agency [1]	1,661	32	(14) 1,679	2.9	% 1,439	24	(20) 1,443	2.6	%
Bonds	2,686	73	(19) 2,740	4.7	% 2,681	62	(33) 2,710	4.7	%
Interest only ("IOs")	738	22	(6) 754	1.3	% 787	11	(15	783	1.4	%
Corporate											
Basic industry	1,092	79	(1) 1,170	2.0	% 1,071	61	(9) 1,123	2.0	%
Capital goods	1,693	115	(6) 1,802	3.1	% 1,522	110	(15) 1,617	2.9	%
Consumer cyclical	1,419	89	(3) 1,505	2.6	% 1,517	78	(10) 1,585	2.8	%
Consumer non-cyclical	3,380	243	(15	3,608	6.2	% 3,792	206	(45	3,953	7.1	%
Energy	2,221	169	(15) 2,375	4.1	% 2,098	142	(17) 2,223	4.0	%
Financial services	5,058	336	(12) 5,382	9.3	% 4,806	262	(32) 5,036	9.0	%
Tech./comm.	3,379	356	(7	3,728	6.4	% 3,385	265	(20	3,630	6.5	%
Transportation	914	56	(2) 968	1.7	% 896	46	(7) 935	1.7	%
Utilities	4,803	384	(42) 5,145	8.9	% 5,024	326	(65) 5,285	9.3	%
Other	348	15	(2) 361	0.6	% 269	14	(4) 279	0.5	%
Foreign govt./govt. agencies	1,249	56	(8) 1,297	2.2	% 1,164	33	(26) 1,171	2.1	%
Municipal bonds											
Taxable	1,538	137	(9) 1,666	2.9	% 1,497	116	(20) 1,593	2.8	%
Tax-exempt	9,923	715	(20) 10,618	18.4	% 9,328	616	(51	9,893	17.7	%
RMBS											
Agency	1,791	39	(5) 1,825	3.2	% 2,493	39	(28) 2,504	4.5	%
Non-agency	268	4	(1) 271	0.5	% 178	3	(1) 180	0.3	%
Alt-A	117	4		121	0.2	% 117	2		119	0.2	%
Sub-prime	1,955	48	(1) 2,002	3.5	% 1,950	22	(8) 1,964	3.5	%
U.S. Treasuries	3,790	235	(19) 4,006	6.9	% 3,542	182	(45	3,679	6.6	%
Fixed maturities, AFS	54,800	3,261	(227) 57,834	100	% 53,805	2,704	(506) 56,003	100	%
Equity securities											
Financial services	176	26		202	19.1	% 203	15	(1) 217	19.8	%
Other	788	85	(20) 853	80.9	% 817	81	(18) 880	80.2	%
Equity securities, AFS	964	111	(20) 1,055		% 1,020	96	(19) 1,097	100	%
Total AFS securities	\$55,764	1\$ 3,372	\$ (247) \$58,889)	\$54,825	5\$ 2,800	\$ (525) \$57,100)	

Fixed maturities, FVO \$146 \$293

Includes securities with pools of loans issued by the Small Business Administration which are backed by the full faith and credit of the U.S. government.

The fair value of AFS securities increased as compared to December 31, 2016 due to higher valuations as a result of tighter credit spreads and a decrease in long-term interest rates. The Company also reduced its allocation to agency RMBS and reinvested proceeds into CLOs and tax-exempt municipal bonds.

Financial Services

The Company's investment in the financial services sector is predominantly through investment grade banking and insurance

institutions. The following table presents the Company's fixed maturities and equity, AFS securities in the financial services sector that are included in the preceding Securities by Type table.

Financial Services by Credit Quality

	June 30	0, 2017	•	December 31, 2016						
	Amorti Cost	i Æd r Value	Net Unrealized Gain/(Loss)	Amort Cost	i Ædi r Value	Net Unrealized Gain/(Loss)				
AAA	\$33	\$35	\$ 2	\$13	\$15	\$ 2				
AA	492	513	21	583	602	19				
A	2,372	2,548	176	2,219	2,354	135				
BBB	2,082	2,203	121	1,856	1,934	78				
BB & below	255	285	30	338	348	10				
Total [1]	\$5,234	\$5,584	\$ 350	\$5,009	\$5,253	\$ 244				

[1]Includes equity, AFS securities with an amortized cost and fair value of \$176 and \$202, respectively as of June 30, 2017 and an amortized cost and fair value of \$203 and \$217, respectively, as of December 31, 2016 included in the Securities by Type table above.

Commercial Real Estate

The following table presents the Company's exposure to CMBS bonds by current credit quality and vintage year included in the preceding Securities by Type table. Credit protection represents the current weighted average percentage of the outstanding

capital structure subordinated to the Company's investment holding that is available to absorb losses before the security incurs the first dollar loss of principal and excludes any equity interest or property value in excess of outstanding debt.

DЪ

Exposure to CMBS Bonds as of June 30, 2017

		AAA	L	AA		A		BBB		BB a		Total	
T.	Sintaga Vaar [1]	Amo	nFizierd	Amo	nFizierd	Amo	nFizierd	Amo	nFizierd	Amoiltizied		Amorti Fed r	
V	intage Year [1]	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value
2	008 & Prior	\$135	\$ 145	\$49	\$ 54	\$4	\$4	\$9	\$9	\$ 22	\$ 22	\$219	\$234
2	009		_	10	11	_	_	_	_	_	_	10	11
2	010	18	19	8	8			_		_		26	27
2	011	55	58	_		15	15	_		_		70	73
2	012	39	40	6	6	21	22	19	18	_		85	86
2	013	16	16	95	98	102	106	4	4	_		217	224
2	014	301	311	63	65	73	73	9	9	8	8	454	466
2	015	171	172	200	200	207	211	115	119	11	11	704	713
2	016	143	142	252	249	121	125	80	84	_	_	596	600
2	017	60	60	220	220	_		25	26	_		305	306

Total \$938\$ 963 \$903\$ 911 \$543\$ 556 \$261\$ 269 \$41 \$41 \$2,686\$2,740

Credit protection 31.8% 21.5% 14.2% 12.9% 23.2% 22.8%

DD1

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Exposure to CMBS Bonds as of December 31, 2016

	AAA		AA		A		BBB		BB a		Total	
Vintage Year [1]	Amort	i Eedir	Amo	nFizierd	Amo	nFizierd	Amo	nFizzierd	Amo	on Trizzio e d	Amorti	i Ze adr
vintage Tear [1]	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value	Cost	Value
2008 & Prior	\$278	\$294	\$137	\$ 143	\$102	2\$ 102	\$14	\$ 14	\$ 22	\$ 22	\$553	\$575
2009	11	11									11	11
2010	18	19	8	8		_				_	26	27
2011	55	59			13	13	2	2			70	74
2012	40	41	6	6	30	30	20	18			96	95
2013	16	17	95	99	110	113	4	4			225	233
2014	301	309	64	65	72	70	1	1			438	445
2015	210	210	200	198	207	206	87	87			704	701
2016	132	130	249	242	113	113	64	64	_		558	549
Total	\$1,061	\$1,090	\$759	\$ 761	\$647	\$ 647	\$192	2\$ 190	\$ 22	\$ 22	\$2,681	\$2,710
Credit protection	33.3%		22.49	%	18.0	%	16.29	%	32.5	%	25.3%	

^[1] The vintage year represents the year the pool of loans was originated.

The Company also has exposure to commercial mortgage loans as presented in the following table. These loans are collateralized by a variety of commercial properties and are diversified both geographically throughout the United States and by property type. These loans are primarily in the form of whole loans, where the Company is the sole lender, but may include participations.

Loan participations are loans where the Company has purchased or retained a portion of an outstanding loan or package of loans and participates on a pro-rata basis in collecting interest and principal pursuant to the terms of the participation agreement. In general, A-Note participations have senior payment priority.

Commercial Mortgage Loans

	June 30	June 30, 2017					December 31, 2016					
	Amortis Cost	zed Va Al	luatic lowan	on ice	Carrying Value	Amortis Cost	zed Valuation Allowand	n ce	Carrying Value			
					\$ 5,686							
A-Note participations	110				110	136	_		136			
Total	\$5,797	\$	(1)	\$ 5,796	\$5,716	\$ (19)	\$ 5,697			

^[1] Amortized cost represents carrying value prior to valuation allowances, if any.

The Company funded \$369 of commercial whole loans with a weighted average loan-to-value ("LTV") ratio of 62% and a weighted average yield of 4.0% during the six months ended June 30, 2017. The Company continues to originate commercial whole loans within primary markets, such as office, industrial and multi-family, focusing on loans with strong LTV ratios and high quality property collateral. There were no mortgage loans held for sale as of June 30, 2017 or December 31, 2016.

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Municipal Bonds

The following table presents the Company's exposure to

municipal bonds by type and weighted average credit quality included in the preceding Securities by Type table. Available For Sale Investments in Municipal Bonds

	June 30,	2017		December 31, 2016						
	Amortiz	e H air	Weighted Average Credit	Amortize	e H air	Weighted Average Credit				
	Cost	Value	Quality	Cost	Value	Quality				
General	\$1,804	\$1,928	AA	\$1,809	\$1,907	AA				
Obligation	φ1,004	ψ1,926	AA	ψ1,00 <i>9</i>	φ1,907	AA				
Pre-Refunded [1]	1,673	1,782	AAA	1,590	1,693	AAA				
Revenue										
Transportation	1,600	1,757	A+	1,591	1,724	A+				
Health Care	1,309	1,395	AA-	1,216	1,285	AA-				
Water & Sewer	1,092	1,158	AA	1,019	1,066	AA				
Education	1,019	1,071	AA	988	1,023	AA				
Leasing [2]	840	909	AA-	681	734	AA-				
Sales Tax	572	632	AA	574	627	AA				
Power	571	611	A+	571	605	A+				
Housing	83	89	A	136	140	A				
Other	898	952	AA-	650	682	AA-				
Total Revenue	7,984	8,574	AA-	7,426	7,886	AA-				
Total Municipal	\$11,461	\$12,284	AA	\$10,825	\$11,486	AA				

Pre-Refunded bonds are bonds for which an irrevocable trust containing sufficient U.S. treasury, agency, or other securities has been established to fund the remaining payments of principal and interest.

Leasing revenue bonds are generally the obligations of a financing authority established by the municipality that [2] leases facilities back to a municipality. The notes are typically secured by lease payments made by the municipality that is leasing the facilities financed by the issue. Lease payments may be subject to annual appropriation by the municipality or the municipality may be obligated to appropriate general tax revenues to make lease payments. As of June 30, 2017, the largest issuer concentrations were the state of California, the New York Dormitory Authority, and the New York City Transitional Finance Authority, which each comprised less than 3% of the municipal bond portfolio and were primarily comprised of general obligation and revenue bonds. As of December 31, 2016, the largest issuer concentrations were the state of California, the Commonwealth of Massachusetts, and the New York Dormitory Authority, which each comprised less than 3% of the municipal bond portfolio and were primarily comprised of general obligation and revenue bonds.

Limited Partnerships and Other Alternative Investments

The following tables present the Company's investments in limited partnerships and other alternative investments which include hedge funds, real estate funds, and private equity funds. Real estate funds consist of investments primarily in real estate equity funds, including some funds with public market exposure, and real estate joint ventures. Private equity funds primarily consist of investments in funds whose assets typically consist of a diversified pool of investments in small to mid-sized non-public businesses with high growth potential as well as limited exposure to public markets.

Limited Partnerships and Other Alternative Investments - Net Investment Income

Edgar Filing: HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP INC/DE - Form 10-Q

	Three Months Ended				Six Months Ended June						
	June	30,				30,					
	2017	7		201	6	2017			2016	5	
	Amo	o Wintelo	d	Am	Xivet d	Amo	uYnitel	d	Amo	ouMtiel	d
Hedge funds	\$(1)	(1.7))%	\$3	3.4%	\$4	5.6	%	\$(15	5)(6.2)%
Real estate funds	3	1.9	%	11	7.3 %	11	3.6	%	10	3.3	%
Private equity funds	43	13.5	%	24	7.6%	95	15.2	%	59	9.6	%
Other alternative investments	3	3.2	%	2	2.1%	8	4.4	%	(6)(3.3)%
Total	\$48	8.0	%	\$40	6.1%	\$118	9.9	%	\$48	3.6	%

Part I - Item 2. Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations

Investments in Limited Partnerships and Other Alternative Investments

	lune 30 701/			December 31,		
				2016		
	Amour	Perce	AmounPercent			
Hedge funds	\$149	6.1	%	\$155	6.3	%
Real estate funds	644	26.3	%	629	25.6	%
Private equity and other funds	1,263	51.7	%	1,291	52.6	%
Other alternative investments [1]	389	15.9	%	381	15.5	%
Total	\$2,445	100	%	\$2,456	100	%

^[1] Consists of an insurer-owned life insurance policy which is invested in hedge funds and other investments. This amount was previously included in hedge funds.

Available-for-sale Securities — Unrealized Loss Aging

The total gross unrealized losses were \$247 as of June 30, 2017 and have decreased \$278, or 53%, from December 31, 2016, primarily due to tighter credit spreads and a decrease in long-term interest rates. As of June 30, 2017, \$230 of the gross unrealized losses were associated with securities depressed less than 20% of cost or amortized cost. The remaining \$17 of gross unrealized losses were associated with securities depressed greater than 20%. The securities depressed more than 20% are primarily equity securities depressed due to issuer specific deterioration, as well as securities with exposure to commercial real estate which are depressed primarily due to higher rates since the securities were purchased.

As part of the Company's ongoing security monitoring process, the Company has reviewed its AFS securities in an unrealized loss position and concluded that these securities are temporarily depressed and are expected to recover in value as the securities approach maturity or as market spreads tighten. For these securities in an unrealized loss position where a credit impairment has not been recorded, the Company's best estimate of expected future cash flows are sufficient to recover the amortized cost basis of the security. Furthermore, the Company neither has an intention to sell nor does it expect to be required to sell these securities. For further information regarding the Company's impairment analysis, see Other-Than-Temporary Impairments in the Investment Portfolio Risks and Risk Management section of this MD&A.

Unrealized Loss Aging for AFS Securities

2 2	June 30, 2017					December 31, 2016						
Consecutive Months	Items	Cost or Amortized Cost	l Fair Valu	e	Unrealiz Loss	zed	Items	Cost or Amortiz Cost	zed	Fair Value	Unrealiz Loss	zed
Three months or less	944	\$ 4,953	\$4,92	23	\$ (30)	2,119	\$ 11,29	9	\$11,037	\$ (262)
Greater than three to six months	339	1,200	1,185	5	(15)	1,109	2,039		1,934	(105)
Greater than six to nine months	617	3,318	3,249)	(69)	151	484		456	(28)
Greater than nine to eleven months	386	1,277	1,228	3	(49)	151	452		441	(11)
Twelve months or more	502	1,897	1,813	3	(84)	657	2,565		2,446	(119)
Total	2,788	\$ 12,645	\$12,3	398	\$ (247)	4,187	\$ 16,83	9	\$16,314	\$ (525)
Unrealized Loss Aging for AFS Sec	curities	S Continuou	ısly Dej	ores	sed Over	20)%					
	June :	30, 2017				D	ecembe	er 31, 20	16			
Consecutive Months	Items	Cost or Amortized Cost	Fair Value		nrealized ss	Ite	Cost emsAmo Cost	ortized	Fair Valu	Unrea e Loss	lized	
Three months or less	59	31	\$ 23	\$	(8)	83	\$	24	\$ 18	\$ (6)	

Edgar Filing: HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP INC/DE - Form 10-Q

Greater than three to six months	30	5		4	(1)	38	13		9	(4)
Greater than six to nine months	15	_					21	14		10	(4)
Greater than nine to eleven months	16	8		6	(2)	11	1			(1)
Twelve months or more	52	12		6	(6)	56	19		11	(8)
Total	172	\$	56	\$ 39	\$ (17)	209	\$	71	\$ 48	\$ (23)

Other-than-temporary Impairments Recognized in Earnings by Security Type Three Six Months Months Ended Ended June 30, June 30, 2017201620172016 \$1 \$ -\$2 \$1 **CMBS** Corporate 12 6 12 25 Equity 1 1 1 4 Total \$14 \$ 7 \$15 \$30

Three and six months ended June 30, 2017

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2017, impairments recognized in earnings included credit impairments of \$13 and \$14, respectively. These impairments were primarily related to a private issuer experiencing financial difficulty that is currently undergoing a sale and is not expected to generate enough cash flow for the Company to recover the investment. The Company incorporates its best estimate of future performance using internal assumptions and judgments that are informed by economic and industry specific trends, as well as our expectations with respect to security specific developments.

Non-credit impairments recognized in other comprehensive income were \$2 and \$4, respectively, for the three and six months ended June 30, 2017.

Future impairments may develop as the result of changes in intent-to-sell specific securities or if actual results underperform current modeling assumptions, which may be the result of, but are not limited to, macroeconomic factors and security-specific performance below current expectations.

Three and six months ended June 30, 2016

For the three and six months ended June 30, 2016, impairments recognized in earnings were comprised of credit impairments of \$5 and \$23, respectively, and intent-to-sell impairments of \$1 and \$3, respectively, both of which were primarily concentrated in corporate securities. Also, impairments recognized in earnings included impairments on equity securities of \$1 and \$4, respectively, that were in an unrealized loss position and the Company no longer believed the securities would recover in the foreseeable future.

CAPITAL RESOURCES AND LIQUIDITY

The following section discusses the overall financial strength of The Hartford and its insurance operations including their ability to generate cash flows from each of their business segments, borrow funds at competitive rates and raise new capital to meet operating and growth needs over the next twelve months.

SUMMARY OF CAPITAL RESOURCES AND LIQUIDITY

Capital available at the holding company as of June 30, 2017:

\$1.2 billion in fixed maturities, short-term investments and cash at HFSG Holding Company

Borrowings available under a commercial paper program to a maximum of \$1 billion. As of June 30, 2017 there was no commercial paper outstanding

A senior unsecured five-year revolving credit facility that provides for borrowing capacity up to \$1 billion of unsecured credit through October 31, 2019. No borrowings were outstanding as of June 30, 2017

Expected liquidity requirements for the next twelve months as of June 30, 2017:

\$320 maturing debt payment due in March of 2018

\$500 junior subordinated debt expected to be called in June of 2018

\$315 of interest on debt

\$330 of common stockholders dividends, subject to the discretion of the Board of Directors

Approximately \$300 of expected pension plan contribution

Equity repurchase program:

Authorization for equity repurchases of up to \$1.3 billion for the period October 31, 2016 through December 31, 2017 \$650 remaining as of June 30, 2017

During the six months ended June 30, 2017, the Company repurchased 13.3 million common shares for \$650 million. During the period July 1, 2017 through July 25, 2017 the Company repurchased approximately 1.6 million common shares for \$85 under this authorization.

2017 dividend capacity:

Dividend capacity of \$1.5 billion for property and casualty subsidiaries with \$850 of net dividends

expected in 2017. During the first six months of 2017, property and casualty subsidiaries paid \$566 in dividends to the holding company which included \$100 that was subsequently contributed to a run-off P&C subsidiary and \$41 of interest payments received by Hartford Fire Insurance Company on an intercompany note with Hartford Holdings, Inc. ("HHI").

Dividend capacity of \$207 for Hartford Life and Accident Insurance Company ("HLA") with \$250 of dividends expected in 2017, subject to regulatory approval. During the first six months of 2017, HLA paid \$125 in dividends to the holding company.

Dividend capacity of \$1 billion for Hartford Life Insurance Company. On January 30, 2017, Hartford Life Insurance Company ("HLIC") paid a dividend of \$300.

During the first six months of 2017, Mutual Funds paid \$34 in dividends to HFSG Holding Company.

Over the remainder of 2017, HSFG Holding Company anticipates receiving additional net dividends of approximately \$425 from its property-casualty insurance subsidiaries, \$300 from HLIC, and \$125 from HLA, subject to regulatory approval and approximately \$40 from Mutual Funds.

Liquidity Requirements and Sources of Capital

The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc. (Holding Company)

The liquidity requirements of the holding company of The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc. ("HFSG Holding Company") have been and will continue to be met by HFSG Holding Company's fixed maturities, short-term investments and cash, and dividends from its subsidiaries, principally from its insurance operations, as well as the issuance of common stock, debt or other capital securities and borrowings from its credit facilities, as needed. As of June 30, 2017, HFSG Holding Company held fixed maturities, short-term investments and cash of \$1.2 billion. Expected liquidity requirements of the HFSG Holding Company for the next twelve months include payments of 6.3% senior notes of \$320 at maturity in March 2018, redemption of \$500 junior subordinated notes in June 2018, and interest payments on debt of approximately \$315 and common stockholder dividends, subject to the discretion of the Board of Directors, of approximately \$330.

The Hartford has an intercompany liquidity agreement that allows for short-term advances of funds among the HFSG Holding Company and certain affiliates of up to \$2 billion for liquidity and other general corporate purposes. The Connecticut Insurance Department ("CTDOI") granted approval for certain affiliated insurance companies that are parties to the agreement to treat receivables from a parent, including the HFSG Holding Company, as admitted assets for statutory accounting purposes. As of June 30, 2017, there were no amounts outstanding from the HFSG Holding Company.

Debt

On March 15, 2017, the Company repaid its \$416, 5.375% senior notes at maturity.

On February 15, 2017, pursuant to the put option agreement with the Glen Meadow ABC Trust, the Company issued \$500 junior subordinated notes with a scheduled maturity of February 12, 2047, and a final maturity of February 12, 2067. The junior subordinated notes bear interest at an annual rate of three-month LIBOR plus 2.125%, payable quarterly. The Hartford will have the right, on one or more occasions, to defer interest payments due on the junior subordinated notes under specified circumstances.

The Company expects to use the proceeds of the junior subordinated notes to fund the call of \$500 in 8.125% junior subordinated debentures that are due 2068 and that are first callable in June 2018. As such, the proceeds of the \$500 of junior subordinated notes issued under the contingent capital facility will be held at the holding company until June of 2018, resulting in an increase in debt to capital ratios during that time.

Upon receipt of the proceeds, the Company entered into a replacement capital covenant (the "RCC"). Under the terms of the RCC, if the Company redeems the notes at any time prior to February 12, 2047 (or such earlier date on which the RCC terminates by its terms) it can only do so with the proceeds from the sale of certain qualifying replacement securities. The RCC also prohibits the Company from redeeming all or any portion of the notes on or prior to February 15, 2022.

In April, 2017, the Company entered into an interest rate swap agreement expiring February 15, 2027 to effectively convert the variable interest payments into fixed interest payments of approximately 4.39%.

Intercompany Liquidity Agreements

On January 5, 2017, Hartford Fire Insurance Company, a subsidiary of the Company, issued a Revolving Note (the "Note") in the principal amount of \$230 to Hartford Accident and Indemnity Company, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company, under the intercompany liquidity agreement. The note was issued to fund the liquidity needs associated with the \$650 ceded premium paid in January 2017 for the adverse development cover with NICO. The Note was repaid on March 29, 2017. The company has \$2.0 billion available under the intercompany liquidity agreement as of June 30, 2017.

Equity

During the six months ended June 30, 2017, the Company repurchased 13.3 million common shares for \$650. During the period July 1, 2017 through July 25, 2017, the Company repurchased approximately 1.6 million common shares for \$85 under this authorization.

For further information about equity repurchases, see Part II. Other Information, Item 2.

Dividends

On July 20, 2017, The Hartford's Board of Directors declared a quarterly dividend of \$0.23 per common share payable on October 2, 2017 to common shareholders of record as of September 1, 2017.

On May 18, 2017, The Hartford's Board of Directors declared a quarterly dividend of \$0.23 per common share payable on July 3, 2017 to common shareholders of record as of June 1, 2017.

On February 23, 2017, The Hartford's Board of Directors declared a quarterly dividend of \$0.23 per common share payable on April 3, 2017 to common shareholders of record as of March 6, 2017.

There are no current restrictions on the HFSG Holding Company's ability to pay dividends to its shareholders. For a discussion of restrictions on dividends to the HFSG Holding Company from its insurance subsidiaries, see the following "Dividends from Insurance Subsidiaries" discussion. For a discussion of potential restrictions on the HFSG Holding Company's ability to pay dividends, see the risk factor "Our ability to declare and pay dividends is subject to limitations" in Item 1A of Part I of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016.

Pension Plans and Other Postretirement Benefits

On June 30, 2017, the Company purchased a group annuity contract to transfer approximately \$1.6 billion of the Company's outstanding pension benefit obligations related to certain U.S. retirees, terminated vested participants, and beneficiaries. As a result of this transaction, in the second quarter of 2017, the Company recognized a pre-tax settlement charge of \$750 (\$488 after-tax) and a reduction to shareholders' equity of \$144. In connection with this transaction, the Company expects to make a contribution of approximately \$300 to the U.S. qualified pension plan by year-end 2017 in order to maintain the plan's pre-transaction funded status.

Dividends from Insurance Subsidiaries

Dividends to the HFSG Holding Company from its insurance subsidiaries are restricted by insurance regulation. The payment of dividends by Connecticut-domiciled insurers is limited under the insurance holding company laws of Connecticut. These laws require notice to and approval by the state insurance commissioner for the declaration or payment of any dividend, which, together with other dividends or distributions made within the preceding twelve months, exceeds the greater of (i) 10% of the insurer's policyholder surplus as of December 31 of the preceding year or (ii) net income (or net gain from operations, if such company is a life insurance company) for the twelve-month period ending on the thirty-first day of December last preceding, in each case determined under statutory insurance accounting principles. In addition, if any dividend of a Connecticut-domiciled insurer exceeds the insurer's earned surplus, it requires the prior approval of the Connecticut Insurance Commissioner. The insurance holding company laws of the other jurisdictions in which The Hartford's insurance subsidiaries are incorporated (or deemed commercially domiciled) generally contain similar (although in certain instances more restrictive) limitations on the

payment of dividends. Dividends paid to HFSG Holding Company by its life insurance subsidiaries are further dependent on cash requirements of Hartford Life, Inc. ("HLI"), Hartford Holdings, Inc. ("HHI") and other factors. In addition to statutory limitations on paying dividends, the Company also takes other items into consideration when determining dividends from subsidiaries. These considerations include, but are not limited to expected earnings and capitalization of the subsidiaries, regulatory capital requirements and liquidity requirements of the individual operating company.

In 2017, The Company's property and casualty insurance subsidiaries are permitted to pay up to a maximum of approximately \$1.5 billion in dividends to HFSG Holding Company without prior approval from the applicable insurance commissioner. During the first six months of 2017, HFSG Holding Company received approximately \$566 in dividends from its P&C insurance subsidiaries. Dividends received from its P&C subsidiaries included \$100 which was subsequently contributed to a run-off P&C subsidiary and approximately \$41 related to principal and interest payments on an intercompany note owed by Hartford Holdings, Inc. ("HHI") to Hartford Fire Insurance Company, resulting in a net dividend of \$425.

In 2017, Hartford Life and Accident Insurance Company ("HLA") is permitted to pay up to a maximum of \$207 in dividends without prior approval from the insurance commissioner. During the first six months of 2017, HFSG Holding Company received approximately \$125 in dividends from HLA.

In 2017, Hartford Life Insurance Company ("HLIC") is permitted to pay up to a maximum of \$1 billion in dividends to HFSG Holding Company without prior approval from the insurance commissioner. However, to meet the liquidity needed to pay dividends up to the HFSG Holding Company, HLIC may require receiving regulatory approval for extraordinary dividends from HLIC's wholly-owned subsidiary, Hartford Life and Annuity Insurance Company. During the first six months of 2017, HLIC paid dividends of \$300.

Over the remainder of 2017, HSFG Holding Company anticipates receiving additional net dividends of approximately \$425 from its P&C insurance subsidiaries, \$300 from HLIC, and \$125 from HLA, subject to regulatory approvals. Other Sources of Capital for the HFSG Holding Company

The Hartford endeavors to maintain a capital structure that provides financial and operational flexibility to its insurance subsidiaries, ratings that support its competitive position in the financial services marketplace (see the "Ratings" section below for further discussion), and shareholder returns. As a result, the Company may from time to time raise capital from the issuance of equity, equity-related debt or other capital securities and is continuously evaluating strategic opportunities. The issuance of debt, common equity, equity-related debt or other capital securities could result in the dilution of shareholder interests or reduced net income due to additional interest expense. Shelf Registrations

The Hartford filed an automatic shelf registration statement with the Securities and Exchange Commission ("the SEC") on July 29, 2016 that permits it to offer and sell debt and equity securities during the three-year life of the registration statement.

Commercial Paper and Revolving Credit Facility

Commercial Paper

The Hartford's maximum borrowings available under its commercial paper program are \$1 billion. The Company is dependent upon market conditions to access short-term financing through the issuance of commercial paper to investors. As of June 30, 2017, there was no commercial paper outstanding.

Revolving Credit Facilities

The Company has a senior unsecured five-year revolving credit facility (the "Credit Facility") that provides for borrowing capacity up to \$1 billion of unsecured credit through October 31, 2019 available in U.S. dollars, Euro, Sterling, Canadian dollars and Japanese Yen. As of June 30, 2017, no borrowings were outstanding under the Credit Facility. As of June 30, 2017, the Company was in compliance with all financial covenants within the Credit Facility. Derivative Commitments

Certain of the Company's derivative agreements contain provisions that are tied to the financial strength ratings, as set by nationally recognized statistical rating agencies, of the individual legal entity that entered into the derivative agreement. If the legal entity's financial strength were to fall below certain ratings, the counterparties to the derivative agreements could demand immediate and ongoing full collateralization and in certain instances demand immediate settlement of all outstanding derivative positions traded under each impacted bilateral agreement. The settlement amount is determined by netting the derivative positions transacted under each agreement. If the termination rights were to be exercised by the counterparties, it could impact the legal entity's ability to conduct hedging activities by increasing the associated costs and decreasing the willingness of counterparties to transact with the legal entity. The aggregate fair value of all derivative instruments with credit-risk-related contingent features that are in a net liability position as of June 30, 2017 was \$1.3 billion. For this \$1.3 billion, the legal entities have posted collateral of \$897 in the normal course of business. In addition, the Company has posted collateral of \$31 associated with a customized GMWB derivative. Based on derivative market values as of June 30, 2017, a downgrade of one level below the current financial strength ratings by either Moody's or S&P would not require additional assets to be posted as collateral. Based on derivative market values as of June 30, 2017, a downgrade of two levels below the current financial strength ratings by either Moody's or S&P would require additional \$9 of assets to be posted as collateral. These collateral amounts could change as derivative market values change, as a result of changes in our hedging activities or to the extent changes in contractual terms are negotiated. The nature of the collateral that we would post, if required, would be primarily in the form of U.S. Treasury bills, U.S. Treasury notes and government agency securities.

As of June 30, 2017, the aggregate notional amount and fair value of derivative relationships that could be subject to immediate termination in the event of a downgrade of one level below the current financial strength ratings was \$1.1 billion and \$22, respectively. These amounts could change as derivative market values change, as a result of changes in our hedging activities or to the extent changes in contractual terms are negotiated.

Insurance Operations

While subject to variability period to period, claim frequency and severity patterns and the level of policy surrenders continue to be within historical norms and, therefore, the Company's insurance operations' current liquidity position is considered to be sufficient to meet anticipated demands over the next twelve months. For a discussion and tabular presentation of the Company's current contractual obligations by period, refer to Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements and Aggregate Contractual Obligations within the Capital Resources and Liquidity section of the MD&A included in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

The principal sources of operating funds are premiums, fees earned from assets under management and investment income, while investing cash flows originate from maturities and sales of invested assets. The primary uses of funds are to pay claims, claim adjustment expenses, commissions and other underwriting expenses, to pay taxes, to purchase new investments and to make dividend payments to the HFSG Holding Company.

The Company's insurance operations consist of property and casualty insurance products (collectively referred to as "Property & Casualty Operations") and life insurance and legacy annuity products (collectively referred to as "Life Operations").

Property & Casualty Operations

Property & Casualty Operations includes the following fixed maturity securities and short-term investments to meet liquidity needs.

Property & Casualty

As of June 30, 2017 Fixed maturities \$25,780 Short-term investments 1.573 88 Less: Derivative collateral 99

\$27,342

Liquidity requirements that are unable to be funded by Property & Casualty Operation's short-term investments would

be satisfied with current operating funds, including premiums received or through the sale of invested assets. A sale of invested assets could result in significant realized capital gains (losses).

Life Operations

Cash

Total

Life Operations' total general account contractholder obligations are supported by \$41 billion of cash and total general account invested assets, which includes the following fixed maturity securities and short-term investments to meet liquidity needs.

Life Operations

As of June 30, 2017 Fixed maturities \$31.513 Short-term investments 2.634 Cash 273 Less: Derivative collateral 1,218 Total \$33,202

Capital resources available to fund liquidity upon contractholder surrender or termination are a function of the legal entity in which the liquidity requirement resides. Generally, obligations of Group Benefits will be funded by Hartford Life and Accident Insurance Company. Obligations of Talcott Resolution will generally be funded by Hartford Life

Insurance Company and Hartford Life and Annuity Insurance Company.

HLIC, an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary, is a member of the Federal Home Loan Bank of Boston ("FHLBB"). Membership allows HLIC access to collateralized advances, which may be used to support various spread-based businesses and enhance liquidity management. FHLBB membership requires the company to own member stock and advances require the purchase of activity stock. The amount of advances that can be taken is dependent on the asset types pledged to secure the advances. The CTDOI will permit HLIC to pledge up to \$1.1 billion in qualifying assets to secure FHLBB advances for 2017. The pledge limit is recalculated annually based on statutory admitted assets and capital and surplus. HLIC would need to seek the prior approval of the CTDOI in order to exceed these limits. As of June 30, 2017, HLIC had no advances outstanding under the FHLBB facility. Contractholder Obligations

	As of
	June 30,
	2017
Total Life contractholder obligations	\$167,087
Less: Separate account assets [1]	116,746
General account contractholder obligations	\$50,341
Composition of General Account Contractholder Obligations	
Contracts without a surrender provision and/or fixed payout dates [2]	\$24,661
U.S. Fixed MVA annuities [3]	4,912
Other [4]	20,768
General account contractholder obligations	\$50,341

In the event customers elect to surrender separate account assets, Life Operations will use the proceeds from the sale of the assets to fund the surrender, and Life Operations' liquidity position will not be impacted. In some instances Life Operations will receive a percentage of the surrender amount as compensation for early surrender

[1] (surrender charge), increasing Life Operations' liquidity position. In addition, a surrender of variable annuity separate account or general account assets (see the following) will decrease Life Operations' obligation for payments on guaranteed living and death benefits.

[2] Relates to contracts such as payout annuities, institutional notes, term life, group benefit contracts, or death and living benefit reserves, which cannot be surrendered for cash.

Relates to annuities that are recorded in the general account under U.S. GAAP as the contractholders are subject to the Company's credit risk, although these annuities are held in a statutory separate account. In the statutory separate account, Life Operations is required to maintain invested assets with a fair value greater than or equal to the MVA surrender value of the Fixed MVA contract. In the event assets decline in value at a greater rate than the MVA surrender value of the Fixed MVA contract, Life Operations is required to contribute additional capital to the

[3] statutory separate account. Life Operations will fund these required contributions with operating cash flows or short-term investments. In the event that operating cash flows or short-term investments are not sufficient to fund required contributions, the Company may have to sell other invested assets at a loss, potentially resulting in a decrease in statutory surplus. As the fair value of invested assets in the statutory separate account are at least equal to the MVA surrender value of the Fixed MVA contract, surrender of Fixed MVA annuities will have an insignificant impact on the liquidity requirements of Life Operations.

Surrenders of, or policy loans taken from, as applicable, these general account liabilities, which include the general account option for Life Operations' individual variable annuities and the variable life contracts of the former Individual Life business, the general account option for annuities of the former Retirement Plans business and universal life contracts sold by the former Individual Life business, may be funded through operating cash flows of Life Operations, available short-term investments, or Life Operations may be required to sell fixed maturity investments to fund the surrender payment. Sales of fixed maturity investments could result in the recognition of realized losses and insufficient proceeds to fully fund the surrender amount. In this circumstance, Life Operations may need to take other actions, including enforcing certain contract provisions which could restrict surrenders and/or slow or defer payouts. The Company has ceded reinsurance in connection with the sales of its Retirement Plans and Individual Life businesses to MassMutual and Prudential, respectively. These reinsurance transactions do not extinguish the Company's

Off-Balance Sheet Arrangements and Aggregate Contractual Obligations There have been no material changes to the Company's off-

primary liability on the insurance policies issued under these businesses.

balance sheet arrangements and aggregate contractual obligations since the filing of the Company's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report.

Capitalization

[4]

Capital Structure

	June 30,	, December		'Cho	n a a
	2017	2016		Clia	nge
Short-term debt (includes current maturities of long-term debt)	\$320	\$ 416		(23)%
Long-term debt	4,817	4,636		4	%
Total debt [1]	5,137	5,052		2	%
Stockholders' equity excluding accumulated other comprehensive income (loss), net of tax ("AOCI")	16,794	17,240		(3)%
	494	(337	`	NM	
AOCI, net of tax)	INIVI	
Total stockholders' equity	\$17,288	\$ 16,903		2	%
Total capitalization including AOCI	\$22,425	\$ 21,955		2	%
Debt to stockholders' equity	30	%30	%		
Debt to capitalization	23	% 2 3	%		

Total debt of the Company excludes \$10 and \$20 of consumer notes as of June 30, 2017 and December 31, 2016, respectively.

Total capitalization increased \$470, or 2%, as of June 30, 2017 compared to December 31, 2016 primarily due to increases in AOCI and net income for the six month period, partially offset by share repurchases and stockholder

dividends.

For additional information on AOCI, net of tax, and unrealized capital gains from securities, see Note 14 - Changes In and

Reclassifications From Accumulated Other Comprehensive Income, and Note 6 - Investments of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements.

Cash Flow

Six Months
Ended June 30,
2017 2016

Net cash provided by operating activities \$894 \$816

Net cash provided (used) by investing activities \$(1,476)\$341

Net cash used for financing activities \$— \$(1,132)

Cash – end of period \$362 \$461

Cash provided by operating activities increased in 2017 as compared to the prior year period due to a decrease in benefits and losses paid and a decrease in income taxes paid, partially offset by a \$650 premium payment to reinsure adverse development on asbestos and environmental reserves.

Cash used by investing activities in 2017 primarily relates to net payments for short-term investments of \$1,453 and

net payments for derivatives of \$40. Cash provided by investing activities in 2016 primarily relates to net proceeds from available-for-sale securities of \$578 and net proceeds from derivatives of \$295, partially offset by net payments for short-term investments of \$666.

Cash used for financing activities in 2017 consists primarily of net payments for deposits, transfers and withdrawals

for investments and universal life products of \$574 and the repurchase of common shares outstanding, offset by an increase in cash from securities loaned or sold under agreements to repurchase securities. Cash used for financing activities in 2016 consists primarily of acquisitions of treasury stock of \$700 and net payments for deposits, transfers and withdrawals for investments and universal life products of \$402.

Operating cash flows for the six months ended June 30, 2017 have been adequate to meet liquidity requirements. Equity Markets

For a discussion of the potential impact of the equity markets on capital and liquidity, see the Financial Risk Liquidity Risk and Financial Risk on Statutory Capital sections in this MD&A.

Ratings

Ratings are an important factor in establishing competitive position in the insurance marketplace and impact the Company's ability to access financing and its cost of borrowing. There can be no assurance that the Company's ratings will continue for any given period of time, or that they will not be changed. In the event the Company's ratings are downgraded, the Company's competitive position, ability to access financing, and its cost of borrowing, may be adversely impacted.

Insurance Financial Strength Ratings as of July 25, 2017

	A.M. Be	stStandard & 1	Poor'sMoody's
Hartford Fire Insurance Company	A+	A+	A1
Hartford Life and Accident Insurance Company	A	A	A2
Hartford Life Insurance Company	A-	BBB+	Baa2
Hartford Life and Annuity Insurance Company	A-	BBB+	Baa2
Other Ratings:			
The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc.:			
Senior debt	a-	BBB+	Baa2
Commercial paper	AMB-1	A-2	P-2

These ratings are not a recommendation to buy or hold any of The Hartford's securities and they may be revised or revoked at any time at the sole discretion of the rating organization.

The agencies consider many factors in determining the final rating of an insurance company. One consideration is the relative level of statutory capital and surplus (referred to collectively as "statutory capital") necessary to support the business written and is reported in accordance with accounting practices prescribed by the applicable state insurance department.

Statutory Capital

Statutory Capital Roll Forward for the Company's Insurance Subsidiaries

	Property and	l Life		
	Casualty	Insurance	Total	
	Insurance	Subsidiaries		
	Subsidiaries	Substantes		
U.S. statutory capital at January 1, 2017	\$ 8,261	\$ 6,022	\$14,283	3
Variable annuity surplus impacts	_	17	17	
Statutory earnings (excluding VA for Life)	739	226	965	
Dividends to parent	(425)	(425)	(850)
Other items	(199)	64	(135)
Net change to U.S. statutory capital	115	(118)	(3)
U.S. statutory capital at June 30, 2017	\$ 8,376	\$ 5,904	\$14,280)

Contingencies

Legal Proceedings – For a discussion regarding contingencies related to The Hartford's legal proceedings, please see the information contained under "Litigation" in Note 12 - Commitments and Contingencies of the Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements and Part II, Item 1 Legal Proceedings, which are incorporated herein by reference. Legislative and Regulatory Developments

Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act of 2010 (the "Affordable Care Act")

The outcome of efforts underway in Congress to repeal and replace the Affordable Care Act (ACA) may have an impact on various aspects of our business, including our insurance businesses. It is unclear what a replacement of the ACA would entail, and to what extent there may be a transition period for the phase out of the ACA. The impact to The Hartford as an employer will be consistent with other large employers. The Hartford's core business does not involve the issuance of health insurance, and we have not observed any material impacts on the Company's workers' compensation business or group benefits business from the enactment of the ACA. We will continue to monitor the impact of the ACA and any reforms on consumer, broker and medical provider behavior for leading indicators of changes in medical costs or loss payments primarily on the Company's workers' compensation and disability liabilities United States Department of Labor Fiduciary Rule

On April 6, 2016, the U.S. Department of Labor ("DOL") issued a final regulation expanding the range of activities considered to be fiduciary investment advice under the Employee Retirement Income Security Act of 1974 ("ERISA") and the Internal Revenue

Code. The DOL also extended the applicability date for the final rule from April 10, 2017 to June 9, 2017. Implementation is being phased in, with the regulation scheduled to be in full effect by January 1, 2018. As part of a stated intent to continue to study the rule, the DOL published a Request for Information on July 6, 2017. It is seeking comment generally on a delay of the January 1, 2018 applicability date, as well as a number of other questions on compliance and the implementation of provisions currently scheduled to go into effect on January 1, 2018. The impact of the new regulation on our mutual fund business is difficult to assess because the regulation is new and is still being studied. While we continue to analyze the regulation, we believe the regulation may impact the compensation paid to the financial intermediaries who sell our mutual funds to their retirement clients and could negatively impact our mutual funds business.

In 2016, several plaintiffs, including insurers and industry groups such as the U.S. Chamber of Commerce and the Securities Industry and Financial Markets Association (SIFMA), filed a lawsuit against the DOL challenging the constitutionality of the fiduciary rule, and the DOL's rulemaking authority. In most cases, the district courts have entered a summary judgment in favor of the DOL. Certain cases were appealed to the Fifth Circuit and on July 5, 2017, the DOL filed a brief in support of upholding the rule. We continue to monitor potential effects of case law and the regulatory landscape on our mutual funds business.

IMPACT OF NEW ACCOUNTING STANDARDS

For a discussion of accounting standards, see Note 1 - Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies of Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements included in The Hartford's 2016 Form 10-K Annual Report and Note 1 - Basis of Presentation and Significant Accounting Policies of Notes to Condensed Consolidated Financial Statements in this Form 10-Q.

Part I - Item 3. Quantitative and Qualitative Disclosure About Market Risk

Item 3. QUANTITATIVE AND QUALITATIVE DISCLOSURES ABOUT MARKET RISK
The information contained in the Financial Risk Management section of Management's Discussion and Analysis of Financial Condition and Results of Operations is incorporated herein by reference.

Part I - Item 4. Controls and Procedures

Item 4. CONTROLS AND PROCEDURES

Evaluation of Disclosure Controls and Procedures

The Company's principal executive officer and its principal financial officer, based on their evaluation of the Company's disclosure controls and procedures (as defined in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(e)) have concluded that the Company's disclosure controls and procedures are effective for the purposes set forth in the definition thereof in Exchange Act Rule 13a-15(e) as of June 30, 2017.

Changes in Internal Control Over Financial Reporting

There was no change in the Company's internal control over financial reporting that occurred during the Company's current fiscal quarter that has materially affected, or is reasonably likely to materially affect, the Company's internal control over financial reporting.

Part II - Item 1. Legal Proceedings

Item 1. LEGAL PROCEEDINGS

Litigation

The Hartford is involved in claims litigation arising in the ordinary course of business, both as a liability insurer defending or providing indemnity for third-party claims brought against insureds and as an insurer defending coverage claims brought against it. The Hartford accounts for such activity through the establishment of unpaid loss and loss adjustment expense reserves. Subject to the uncertainties related to The Hartford's asbestos and environmental claims discussed in Note 12 - Commitments and Contingencies of the Notes to Consolidated Financial Statements, management expects that the ultimate liability, if any, with respect to such ordinary-course claims litigation, after consideration of provisions made for potential losses and costs of defense, will not be material to the consolidated financial condition, results of operations or cash flows of The Hartford.

The Hartford is also involved in other kinds of legal actions, some of which assert claims for substantial amounts. These actions include, among others, and in addition to the matters in the following description, putative state and federal class actions seeking certification of a state or national class. Such putative class actions have alleged, for example, underpayment of claims or improper underwriting practices in connection with various kinds of insurance policies, such as personal and commercial automobile, property, disability, life and inland marine. The Hartford also is involved in individual actions in which punitive damages are sought, such as claims alleging bad faith in the handling of insurance claims or other allegedly unfair or improper business practices. Like many other insurers, The Hartford also has been joined in actions by asbestos plaintiffs asserting, among other things, that insurers had a duty to protect the public from the dangers of asbestos and that insurers committed unfair trade practices by asserting defenses on behalf of their policyholders in the underlying asbestos cases. Management expects that the ultimate liability, if any, with respect to such lawsuits, after consideration of provisions made for estimated losses, will not be material to the consolidated financial condition of The Hartford. Nonetheless, given the large or indeterminate amounts sought in certain of these actions, and the inherent unpredictability of litigation, the outcome in certain matters could, from time to time, have a material adverse effect on the Company's results of operations or cash flows in particular quarterly or annual periods.

In addition to the inherent difficulty of predicting litigation outcomes, the Mutual Funds Litigation identified below purports to seek substantial damages for unsubstantiated conduct spanning a multi-year period based on novel applications of complex legal theories. The alleged damages are not quantified or factually supported in the complaint, and, in any event, the Company's experience shows that demands for damages often bear little relation to a reasonable estimate of potential loss. The application of the legal standard identified by the court for assessing the potentially available damages, as described below, is inherently unpredictable, and no legal precedent has been identified that would aid in determining a reasonable estimate of

potential loss. Accordingly, management cannot reasonably estimate the possible loss or range of loss, if any. Mutual Funds Litigation — In February 2011, a derivative action was brought on behalf of six Hartford retail mutual funds in the United States District Court for the District of New Jersey, alleging that Hartford Investment Financial Services, LLC ("HIFSCO"), an indirect subsidiary of the Company, received excessive advisory and distribution fees in violation of its statutory fiduciary duty under Section 36(b) of the Investment Company Act of 1940. During the course of the litigation, the claims regarding distribution fees were dismissed without prejudice, the lineup of funds as plaintiffs changed several times, and the plaintiffs added as a defendant Hartford Funds Management Company ("HFMC"), an indirect subsidiary of the Company that assumed the role of advisor to the funds as of January 2013. In June 2015, HFMC and HIFSCO moved for summary judgment, and plaintiffs cross-moved for partial summary judgment with respect to one fund. In March 2016, the court denied the plaintiff's motion, and granted summary judgment for HIFSCO and HFMC with respect to one fund, leaving six funds as plaintiffs: The Hartford Balanced Fund, The Hartford Capital Appreciation Fund, The Hartford Floating Rate Fund, The Hartford Growth Opportunities

Fund, The Hartford Healthcare Fund, and The Hartford Inflation Plus Fund. The court further ruled that the appropriate measure of damages on the surviving claims would be the difference, if any, between the actual advisory fees paid through trial and the fees permitted under the applicable legal standard. A bench trial on the issue of liability was held in November 2016. In February 2017, the court granted judgment for HIFSCO and HFMC as to all claims. Plaintiffs have appealed to the United States Court of Appeals for the Third Circuit.

Part I - Item 1A. Risk Factors

Item 1A. RISK FACTORS

Investing in The Hartford involves risk. In deciding whether to invest in The Hartford, you should carefully consider the risk factors disclosed in Item 1A of Part I of the Company's Annual Report on Form 10-K for the year ended December 31, 2016, any of which could have a significant or material adverse effect on the business, financial condition, operating results or liquidity of The Hartford. This information should be considered carefully together with the other information contained in this report and the other reports and materials filed by The Hartford with the SEC.

Part II - Item 2. Unregistered Sales of Equity Securities and Use of Proceeds

Item 2. UNREGISTERED SALES OF EQUITY SECURITIES AND USE OF PROCEEDS

Purchases of Equity Securities by the Issuer

The Company's repurchase authorization permits purchases of common stock, as well as warrants or other derivative securities. Repurchases may be made in the open market, through derivative, accelerated share repurchase and other privately negotiated transactions, and through plans designed to comply with Rule 10b5-1(c) under the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, as amended. The timing of any future repurchases will be

dependent upon several factors, including the market price of the Company's securities, the Company's capital position, consideration of the effect of any repurchases on the Company's financial strength or credit ratings, and other corporate considerations. The repurchase program may be modified, extended or terminated by the Board of Directors at any time.

The Company's authorization for equity repurchases is \$1.3 billion for the period commencing October 31, 2016 through December 31, 2017.

Repurchases of Common Stock by the Issuer for the Three Months Ended June 30, 2017

Period	Total Number of Shares Purchased	er Average Price Paid Per Share	Total Number of e Shares Purchased as Part of Publicly Announced Plans or Programs	of Sha Purch	oximate Dollar Value ares that May Yet Be ased Under ans or Programs
				(in mi	llions)
April 1, 2017 - April 30, 2017	2,234,700	\$ 47.90	2,234,700	\$	868
May 1, 2017 - May 31, 2017	2,420,746	\$ 49.16	2,420,746	\$	749
June 1, 2017 - June 30, 2017	1,934,733	\$ 51.21	1,934,733	\$	650
Total	6,590,179	\$ 49.34	6,590,179		

Part II - Item 6. Exhibits

Item 6. EXHIBITS
See Exhibits Index on page 134.

SIGNATURE

Pursuant to the requirements of the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, the registrant has duly caused this report to be signed on its behalf by the undersigned hereunto duly authorized.

The

Hartford

Financial

Services

Group, Inc.

(Registrant)

/s/ Scott R.

Date: July 27, 2017 Lewis

Scott R.

Lewis

Senior Vice

President

and

Controller

(Chief

accounting

officer and

duly

authorized

signatory)

THE HARTFORD FINANCIAL SERVICES GROUP, INC. FOR THE QUARTER ENDED JUNE 30, 2017 FORM 10-Q EXHIBITS INDEX

Exhibit No	o. Description	Form	File No.	Exhibit No	Filing Date
2.01	Commitment Agreement by and between The Hartford Financial Services Group, Inc., The Prudential Insurance Company of Americand State Street Global Advisors Trust Company, as the Independent Fiduciary of The Hartford Retirement Plan for U.S. Employees, dated as of June 23, 2017**	<u>a</u>			
3.01	Restated Certificate of Incorporation of The Hartford, as filed with the Delaware Secretary of State on October 20, 2014.	8-K	001-1395	83.01	10/20/2014
3.02	Amended and Restated By-Laws of The Hartford, amended effective July 21, 2016.	<u>e</u> 8-K	001-1395	83.01	7/21/2016
15.01	Deloitte & Touche LLP Letter of Awareness.**				
31.01	Certification of Christopher J. Swift pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.**				
31.02	Certification of Beth A. Bombara pursuant to Section 302 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.**				
32.01	Certification of Christopher J. Swift pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.**				
32.02	Certification of Beth A. Bombara pursuant to Section 906 of the Sarbanes-Oxley Act of 2002.**				
101.INS	XBRL Instance Document.**				
101.SCH	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Schema.**				
101.CAL	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Calculation Linkbase.**				
101.DEF	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Definition Linkbase.**				
101.LAB	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Label Linkbase.**				
101.PRE	XBRL Taxonomy Extension Presentation Linkbase.**				
*	Management contract, compensatory plan or arrangement.				
**	Filed with the Securities and Exchange Commission as an exhibit to this report.	•			
^	Confidential treatment has been requested for certain portions of this agreement. Schedules and exhibits to this agreement have been omitted pursuant to Item 601(b)(2) of Regulation S-K. A copy of an omitted schedule or exhibit will be furnished supplementally to the Securities and Exchange Commission on request.				